UNIVERSITY LIBRARIES

UNLV Theses, Dissertations, Professional Papers, and Capstones

8-1-2024

The Effects of Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation on Excitability of the Primary Motor Cortices and Complex Motor Task Learning

Erik Woodruff Wilkins

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/thesesdissertations

Part of the Medical Neurobiology Commons, Neuroscience and Neurobiology Commons, and the Neurosciences Commons

Repository Citation

Wilkins, Erik Woodruff, "The Effects of Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation on Excitability of the Primary Motor Cortices and Complex Motor Task Learning" (2024). UNLV Theses, Dissertations, Professional Papers, and Capstones. 5153.

https://digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/thesesdissertations/5153

This Dissertation is protected by copyright and/or related rights. It has been brought to you by Digital Scholarship@UNLV with permission from the rights-holder(s). You are free to use this Dissertation in any way that is permitted by the copyright and related rights legislation that applies to your use. For other uses you need to obtain permission from the rights-holder(s) directly, unless additional rights are indicated by a Creative Commons license in the record and/or on the work itself.

This Dissertation has been accepted for inclusion in UNLV Theses, Dissertations, Professional Papers, and Capstones by an authorized administrator of Digital Scholarship@UNLV. For more information, please contact digitalscholarship@unlv.edu.

THE EFFECTS OF NON-INVASIVE BRAIN STIMULATION ON EXCITABILITY OF THE PRIMARY MOTOR CORTICES AND COMPLEX MOTOR TASK LEARNING

By

Erik Woodruff Wilkins

Bachelor of Science – Kinesiology University of Nevada, Las Vegas 2019

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

Doctor of Philosophy – Neuroscience Department of Psychology The Graduate College

University of Nevada, Las Vegas August 2024



Dissertation Approval

The Graduate College The University of Nevada, Las Vegas

May 28, 2024

This dissertation prepared by

Erik Woodruff Wilkins

entitled

The Effects of Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation on Excitability of the Primary Motor Cortices and Complex Motor Task Learning

is approved in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy – Neuroscience Department of Psychology

Brach Poston, Ph.D. Examination Committee Chair

Merrill Landers, Ph.D. Examination Committee Member

Graham McGinnis, Ph.D. Examination Committee Member

Hyunhwa Lee, Ph.D. Graduate College Faculty Representative Alyssa Crittenden, Ph.D. Vice Provost for Graduate Education & Dean of the Graduate College

ABSTRACT

Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) and transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS) are promising non-invasive brain stimulation techniques, particularly for clinical applications involving altered or impaired motor function, such as in stroke and Parkinson's disease. Although tDCS and tACS are different modalities, both forms of stimulation operate on the same principle - weak electrical currents are delivered through electrodes placed on the scalp in specific configurations known as "montages". The most commonly used montage for targeting the primary motor cortex (M1) is the M1-SO configuration. This montage leverages the established observation that cortical regions directly beneath the anode generally increase in excitability, while those beneath the cathode generally decrease in excitability. Consequently, the M1-SO montage places the dominant M1 under anodal stimulation, with the cathode positioned on the contralateral supraorbital area. Many publications using the M1-SO montage report enhancements in motor performance, motor learning, skill retention, fatigue resistance, and increases in M1 excitability. However, despite the abundance of data collected using the M1-SO montage over the last 20 years, several important gaps in knowledge have recently emerged. 1) While many studies claim that twenty minutes of anodal stimulation to the dominant M1 produces an increase in cortical excitability, as quantified by MEPs, the changes that occur in the contralateral, non-stimulated M1 during this concurrent tDCS remain unclear. 2) It has been suggested that tACS does not increase cortical excitability as effectively as tDCS. However, due to its unique ability to induce neuronal entrainment, tACS may be more effective at modulating indirectly targeted brain regions, potentially enhancing clinical outcomes. This raises the question of what changes in cortical excitability, as quantified via MEPs, are observed in the contralateral, non-stimulated M1 when

iii

tACS is applied to the dominant M1 concurrently for twenty minutes. 3) While literature suggests that both tDCS and tACS can accelerate motor learning in both healthy and clinical populations, most studies erroneously infer these assumptions based on single-day stimulation protocols and often measure simple, single-joint motor skills as the basis of motor learning. Few publications explore the effects of brain stimulation, especially tACS, over multiple days of stimulation using a complex multi-joint motor skill. Therefore, it is critical to investigate whether multiple days of M1 anodal tACS can enhance motor learning of a complex multi-joint task, such as an overhand throw. In order to address the aforementioned gaps in current literature, the subsequent paragraphs will briefly summarize each chapter of this dissertation.

Chapter 1 provides a comprehensive overview of the history, evolution, mechanisms, theories, and specific applications of non-invasive brain stimulation, and introduces relevant motor learning principles to establish a foundation of essential knowledge. The chapter is intentionally written in a clear, non-technical style to ensure that readers, regardless of their initial understanding of brain stimulation and motor learning, can grasp the technical content presented in chapters two through four.

The study found in chapter 2 aimed to investigate the effect of tDCS applied to the dominant M1 on the excitability of the contralateral non-dominant M1. Utilizing a double-blind, randomized, SHAM-controlled, within-subjects, crossover design, eighteen young adults participated in two experimental sessions (tDCS and SHAM) in a counterbalanced order with a one-week washout period between sessions. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) was employed to measure the excitability of the contralateral M1 during 20 minutes of anodal tDCS at a current intensity of 1 mA. TMS assessments were conducted in five test blocks (Pre, D5, D10, D15, and Post). The Pre and Post test blocks were administered immediately before and

iv

after tDCS application, while the D5, D10, and D15 blocks were performed at 5, 10, and 15 minutes into the stimulation, respectively. The primary outcome was the 1 mV motor evoked potential (MEP) amplitude. Data were analyzed using a 2 condition (tDCS, SHAM) x 5 test (Pre, D5, D10, D15, Post) within-subjects ANOVA. Results showed no statistically significant main effects for condition (P = 0.213) or test (P = 0.502), nor was there a significant condition x test interaction (P = 0.860). These findings suggest that tDCS does not alter contralateral M1 excitability during or immediately following the stimulation under the tested parameters.

Chapter 3 investigates the impact of tACS on the excitability of the non-dominant right M1 when tACS is applied to the dominant left M1. A double-blind, randomized, SHAMcontrolled, within-subjects, crossover design was used. Eighteen young adults participated in both tACS and SHAM conditions on separate days in a counterbalanced order with a one-week washout period between sessions. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) was employed to measure the excitability of the contralateral right M1 while tACS was administered to the left M1. TMS measurements were taken in five blocks (Pre, D5, D10, D15, and Post) relative to a 20-minute session of tACS (70 Hz, 1 mA). The Pre and Post TMS blocks were conducted immediately before and after tACS, respectively, while the D5, D10, and D15 blocks occurred at 5, 10, and 15 minutes during the stimulation. The primary outcome was the 1 mV motor evoked potential (MEP) amplitude. A 2 condition (tACS, SHAM) x 5 test (Pre, D5, D10, D15, Post) within-subjects ANOVA was performed on the MEP data. Results showed no significant main effect for condition (P = 0.704) or for the condition x test interaction (P = 0.349). Although there was a significant main effect for test (P = 0.003), post hoc analysis revealed that none of the pairwise comparisons were statistically significant. These findings suggest that tACS applied to

the left M1 does not significantly alter the excitability of the contralateral right M1 during or immediately following the stimulation, at least under the parameters used in this study.

Finally, in chapter 4 the primary objective of this study was to evaluate the effect of M1tACS applied over three consecutive days on the motor learning of a complex overhand throwing task in young adults. Additionally, the study aimed to investigate the impact of M1-tACS on M1 excitability. A double-blind, randomized, SHAM-controlled, between-subjects experimental design was employed. Twenty-four healthy young adults were assigned to either tACS or SHAM groups and participated in three identical experimental sessions. Each session involved blocks of overhand throwing trials with the right dominant arm while tACS was applied to the left M1. Performance was measured by endpoint error. To assess changes in M1 excitability, motor evoked potentials (MEPs) were recorded from the right first dorsal interosseous (FDI) muscle using transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS). Results showed a significant reduction in endpoint error from pre-test to post-test across the three days of practice (P = 0.046), but no significant difference between the tACS and SHAM groups (P = 0.474). MEP amplitudes increased from pre-test to post-test (P = 0.003), yet these increases did not significantly differ between the groups (P = 0.409). Overall, the findings suggest that M1-tACS over multiple days does not enhance motor learning of a complex task more than practice alone (SHAM).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I want to express my sincere gratitude to Dr. Brach Poston for his matchless support throughout my entire academic journey. From my early days as a curious undergraduate to drafting and defending my dissertation, Dr. Poston has been a constant source of inspiration and unparalleled wisdom. His dedication to my academic, research, and professional growth epitomizes the essence of an exemplary advisor and mentor. Without his guidance and encouragement, I wouldn't be where I am today. Dr. Poston's integrity and unwavering commitment to his work set a standard that all academics should strive to emulate. It has been an absolute honor and privilege to have had the opportunity to work with and be mentored by Dr. Brach Poston.

I offer a special thanks to the other members of my Dissertation Committee: Dr. Merrill R Landers, Dr. Graham McGinnis, and Dr. Hyunhwa Lee, for providing much needed succor and patience throughout this arduous process. Despite tumultuous events—a global pandemic, a tragic act of violence on campus, and catastrophic equipment malfunctions—my committee consistently provided unwavering support and genuine understanding.

A special thanks to my lab mates and friends Millan Pantovic and Richard Young for always being there for me and helping me achieve this monumental milestone. I would also like to thank all the undergraduate, graduate, and medical students who have helped in the lab over the years.

Finally, I want to acknowledge and thank my parents, brothers, sisters-in-laws, in-laws, and all the friends and ward members who provided moral support, prayers, and hours of babysitting so I could finish and successfully write and defend this dissertation.

vii

DEDICATION

This work is dedicated with heartfelt gratitude to my beloved wife, Katie Wilkins, and my two beautiful children, Ezra and Eden.

Katie, your unwavering love, support, and encouragement have been a cornerstone of my journey. Your strength and patience have inspired me every step of the way. To my dear children, Ezra and Eden, you bring matchless joy and purpose to my life. I hope that one day, you will read this work and realize that with determination and perseverance, you can achieve anything you set your minds to.

These past few years have been marked by both triumphs and challenges, testing us as a family in ways we could never have anticipated. Through the highs and lows, we have faced each obstacle together, emerging from the refiner's fire more resilient and united than ever.

May this work serve as a testament to the incredible strength and unity of our family, and may it inspire you to pursue your dreams with dedication and full purpose of heart.

"What matters most is what lasts the longest, and our families are for eternity."

-M Russell Ballard-

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	vii
DEDICATION	viii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	xii
CHAPTER 1	1
AN OVERVIEW	1
A HISTORY OF BRAIN STIMULATION	1
TMS	3
TDCS	7
TACS	
MOTOR LEARNING	
MOTOR SKILL	
MOTOR SKILL ACQUISITION	
MOTOR SKILL RETENTION	17
MOTOR SKILL TRANSFER	
PRACTICE ON MOTOR LEARNING	19
TDCS ON MOTOR LEARNING	20

TACS ON MOTOR LEARNING
REFERENCES
CHAPTER 2
NON-DOMINANT HEMISPHERE EXCITABLILITY IS UNAFFECTED DURING AND AFTER
TRANSCRANIAL DIRECT CURRENT STIMULATION OF THE DOMINANT HEMISPHERE36
ABSTRACT
INTRODUCTION
MATERIALS AND METHODS41
RESULTS47
DISCUSSION
CONCLUSIONS
REFERENCES
CHAPTER 3
THE INFLUENCE OF TRANSCRANIAL ALTERNATING CURRENT STIMULATION ON THE
EXCITABLIITY OF THE UNSTIMULATED CONTRALATERAL PRIMARY MOTOR CORTEX
ABSTRACT
INTRODUCTION
MATERIALS AND METHODS74
RESULTS
DISCUSSION

CONCLUSIONS
REFERENCES
CHAPTER 4 100
THE INFLUENCE OF TRANSCRANIAL ALTERNATING CURRENT STIMULATION APPLIED
OVER MULTIPLE DAYS ON MOTOR LEARNING OF A COMPLEX MOTOR TASK100
ABSTRACT
INTRODUCTION
MATERIALS AND METHODS104
RESULTS115
DISCUSSION118
CONCLUSIONS
REFERENCES
FINAL CONCLUSIONS
CURRICULUM VITAE

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1 tDCS Study Schematic
Figure 2 tDCS RMT and 1mV SI
Figure 3 tDCS MEP Amplitude
Figure 4 tACS Study Schematic
Figure 5 tACS RMT and 1mV SI
Figure 6 tACS MEP Amplitudes
Figure 7 3-Day Study Schematic
Figure 8 3-Day Endpoint Error by Block
Figure 9 3-Day Endpoint Error 117
Figure 10 3-Day MEP Amplitude 118

CHAPTER 1

AN OVERVIEW

A HISTORY OF BRAIN STIMULATION

Benjamin Franklin's 1751 publication, "Experiments and Observations on Electricity," did not mark the genesis of humanity's intrigue with electricity, nor was it the first instance of contemplating its potential effects on human physiology [1]. Ancient Greek and Roman medical practitioners utilized electrical discharges from the Torpedo Fish to alleviate a variety of medical ailments, including headaches, gout, and even prolapsed anus [2]. Nevertheless, the success of Franklin's publication, especially in Europe, seemingly triggered a wave of scientific exploration into the use of electricity within the domains of physics, medicine, anatomy, and physiology. Luigi Galvani, a pioneer in physics, chemistry, and medicine, recognized the inseparable link between electricity and the nervous system of complex living organisms. Although he was unable to fully elucidate or defend his theories, Galvani was convinced that electricity was inherently present within all living animals. The burgeoning curiosity surrounding electricity and animal physiology in the late 1700s and early 1800s led to significant findings in neuroscience and engineering innovations, shaping the landscape of modern technology and science, particularly in the fields of neurophysiology and electrochemistry.

A prominent example of this is Alessandro Volta's invention of the first stable battery capable of delivering a constant current, which was initially designed to refute Galvani's widely accepted "animal energy" theory [3]. This invention not only advanced the understanding of electrical principles but also paved the way for further developments in both theoretical and applied sciences. Thus, it is evident that, from the era of the Roman Empire and sporadically throughout history, particularly during the late 1700s and early 1800s, innovative medical practitioners and scientists have recognized and harnessed the potential of electricity to influence and modulate human physiology.

In 1801, Giovanni Aldini, the understudy and nephew of Luigi Galvani, reportedly treated a 27-year-old farmer in Bologna, Italy, diagnosed with "melancholy madness" (Major Depression) by repeatedly applying electrical stimulation to the patient's skull over several weeks. Despite the considerable pain experienced by the patient, this was one of the earliest documented instances of successful electrical stimulation therapy, with recognizable medical documentation available [4-6]. Seventy-four years later, in 1874, Robert Bartholow, an American physician, conducted the first scientifically recognized experiment involving electrical stimulation of the human motor cortex. By passing an electrical current through the cancerous and ulcerated skull of a woman named Mary Rafferty, Bartholow elicited a visible motor response in the contralateral limbs and neck [7]. Although the ethics of inserting electrical probes into the cortex of a living patient remain highly controversial, the findings from Bartholow's study undeniably laid the groundwork for subsequent research on human motor systems.

The discovery and introduction of transcranial electrical stimulation (TES) by Merton and Morton in 1980 marked a significant resurgence in interest for non-invasive brain stimulation, advancing from the crude devices and methods employed by Aldini and Bartholow nearly a century earlier. TES is a broad categorization of all forms of electrical stimulation, regardless of waveform, stimulation intensity, or electrode location, encompassing techniques such as transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS), transcranial random noise stimulation (tRNS), and transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS). Merton and Morton's TES device was unique in delivering a single high-voltage pulse, allowing researchers to penetrate the skull's thickness and sufficiently stimulate cortical tissue to elicit a twitch in the patients' contralateral limbs [8]. This method enabled the replication of Penfield's famous 1954 motor homunculus in 1988 using non-invasive techniques [9]. However, similar to earlier brain stimulation methods, TES was often reported as painful or unpleasant due to the activation of pain receptors in the scalp by the high-voltage currents necessary to penetrate the skull and elicit measurable motor evoked potentials (MEPs). Prior to Merton and Morton's device, researchers faced challenges in quantifying the effects of electrical stimulation in a consistent and physiologically sound manner. Weaker currents, like those used in tDCS and tACS, applied non-invasively to the scalp, lacked adequate diagnostic tools for accurate measurement of their effects. This changed in 1985 when the Barker research group introduced transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS), a novel method of delivering a strong enough stimulus to penetrate the skull and elicit a muscular twitch comparable to TES, but virtually pain-free [10]. TMS has since had a profound impact on neuroscience, with thousands of peer-reviewed articles and research projects exploring its use as both a diagnostic tool and therapeutic modality.

TMS

Transcranial magnetic stimulation is quite different from previous forms of non-invasive stimulation. Instead of applying an electric current through electrodes which are placed directly to the scalp or fixed upon exposed portions of the cerebral cortex like those use in more invasive brain stimulation, TMS uses an electromagnetic pulse, or more accurately, an inductive electromagnetic field, which is capable of penetrating the thickness of the skull and reaching the cortical cerebral neurons and interneurons. In order to do this, a brief and high intensity electrical current (400V-3kV & 4kA-20kA) is passed through a loop of conductive material, usually wire, which is encased in a plastic protective case; the looped wire, and the protective case, are often

referred to by researchers as, "the magnetic coil" [11]. When the magnetic coil is placed upon the scalp tangentially, a brief high intensity electrical current is passed through the conductive wires, and a powerful electromagnetic field is produced, usually around 1-2.5 Tesla. Each individual electromagnetic pulse, or discharge, typically lasts less than 1 ms. The electromagnetic field produced by the rapidly changing current being run through the magnetic coil, causes an induction of brain tissue via eddy current, which in turn is thought to penetrate the membranes of nearby neurons, or more specifically the axons of neurons, and results in either an action potential or a subthreshold postsynaptic potential. Because of the current flow and the various configurations of a given magnetic coil, it is imperative that researchers understand which coil configuration is best suited for their desired research and/or application. Generally speaking, single loop round coils are relatively powerful, but lack overall focality. Inversely, the figure 8 or "butterfly" coil configuration, which is commonly used in motor systems research and neuromapping, has the ability to deliver a more focal and predictable field, producing the strongest field directly where the two circular coils intersect [12]. Traditionally, the most commonly used TMS systems are thought to penetrate and subsequently directly modulate neurons that lie about 1-2 cm below the scalp, although new forms of "Deep TMS" are currently being tested and developed, which are capable of penetrating subcortical structures [13]. Indeed, there are many advantages of using TMS over TES for research applications; yet the use of either TES or TMS should be carefully considered due to the advantages and disadvantages each present.

Despite rigorous experimentation for nearly 40 years, relatively little is known about how exactly TMS modulates cortical neurons and the influence this electromagnetic field has on specific structures that comprise individual neurons. However, the common consensus amongst

experts in the field is that TMS likely targets the axons of both excitatory and inhibitory neurons. The propensity of individual axons to fire an action potential in response to TMS depends on the myelination, geometry, and spatial relation to the imposed electric field and the physiological state of the neuron. This is more than likely due to the longer time constant and higher threshold of excitability within the membrane of the soma in comparison to the lower threshold and lower time constant of the membrane within myelinated axons [14-17]. It should be noted that much of this base knowledge was discovered via invasive recordings from rodent motor cortex experiments and other animal models. Yet, much has been recently collaborated in recent studies wherein advanced human head models using morphologically realistic cortical neurons [18]. One major issue associated with non-invasive brain stimulation has always been rooted in the lack of overall understanding of what, where, and how the electrical and electromagnetic stimulus affects cortical neuronal populations. However, with advancements in computational modeling, imaging techniques, and other physiological diagnostic tools, researchers are more successful in elucidating the cellular effects of TMS on cortical neurons.

The most common configurations of TMS include: single pulse, paired-pulse, and repetitive (rTMS). In a single pulse configuration, one single brief pulse is delivered, usually separated by a 3-6 second inter-trial interval. The pulse itself lasts roughly 250-750 ms. It is believed that individual pulses, when given in rapid succession, may inadvertently summate and cause similar effects to that of a paired pulse protocol. Thus, traditional parameters when using single pulse TMS have called for a 4-8 second delay between each stimulatory discharge. Single pulses can be used for diagnostic purposes in order to determine the viability and degree of corticospinal conduction disorders. This is done by recording MEP responses and analyzing the peak amplitude and the latencies therein. Single pulse is also extensively used in order to

quantify changes in cortical excitability in both motor and visual areas of the brain. This is done by measuring the changes in MEPs for the motor system, and the phosphene thresholds in visual systems via plotting shifts in response recruitment curves over multiple TMS intensities [19]. Furthermore, TMS has been extensively used for the purposes of neuro-mapping wherein specific regions of interest, or target areas, are pinpointed in various cortical regions in the brain [20]. For instance, in the primary motor cortex the representation area of muscles can be mapped and changes in representation area can be quantified after interventions such as practice of a highly skilled fine motor task involving the hands.

Paired pulse or double pulse TMS is yet another configuration clinicians and researchers use in order to assess interhemispheric modulatory effects and interregional interactions between two cortical areas, typically within the primary motor cortex. This is accomplished by establishing a resting motor threshold value via single pulse TMS, then delivering both a test stimulus (TS) and a conditioned stimulus (CS), delayed by a specific interstimulus interval (ISI). Typically, a test stimulus is established, $\sim +/-10\% - +/-30\%$ greater or less than 50% of threshold intensity [21]. The condition response is traditionally set either below or above the previously established threshold intensity. Of primary importance is the latency in which the test stimulus and conditioned stimulus is delivered. At least 5 possible effects have been established based on the interstimulus interval, which are intracortical facilitation, or ICF (10–15 ms ISI), short interval intracortical inhibition, or SICI (1–4 ms ISI) when suprathreshold CS and a subthreshold TS are delivered. Furthermore, long interval intracortical facilitation, or LICF (100 ms, ISI) and long interval intracortical inhibition, or LICI (50–200 ms ISI) are found when a suprathreshold CS is delivered [22].

The final configuration is that of repetitive TMS, or rTMS, which is defined as any combination of more than two pulses delivered with a time interval of 2 s or less. This includes but is not limited to a delivery of short bursts or trains of 3–4 pulses at high frequency, set at 10–20 Hz, with an ISI ~ 50ms, carried out for long periods of total stimulation, sometimes lasting for 30 minutes per session [23]. Currently, rTMS has been FDA approved for the treatment of Major Depressive Disorder (MDD) for those who are unresponsive to traditional SSRI drug therapies [24].

TDCS

As was mentioned in previous paragraphs, tDCS has been utilized in a primitive fashion for centuries and has been in a perpetual state of refinement for the last three decades. More recently, intrigue and experimentation has catapulted tDCS into the forefront of both clinical experimentational research. This is largely due to the affordability of, ease of use, and exceptionally low risk and/or minimal side effects. tDCS is categorized as a form of TES, however, unlike the previously discussed Merton and Morton's high voltage device, tDCS delivers a much lower, less painful current, and is not capable of directly inducing neuronal activity at high enough levels to produce an involuntary muscle twitch. Accordingly, traditionally used tDCS currents are not capable of direct depolarization which leads to the firing of an action potential. Although not originally able to be supported scientifically, developments within technology and extensive work using animal models, show that externally applied electric fields, like those used in tDCS protocols, do in fact have the potential to modulate local neural activity at measurable levels [25,26]. Much of the base knowledge regarding ideal parameters and optimal configurations for effective tDCS modulation stems from the pioneering work of Michael Nitsche and those who helped him co-author several significant papers in the early

2000's. These papers cover a wide range of topics including possible cellular mechanisms which may explain why tDCS currents are capable of depolarizing cortical neurons, how long these changes to cortical excitability last post-stimulation, as well as establishing safe current intensities and stimulation durations when applying these currents on human subjects.

The technical concepts and principles that better explain how neurons are modulated by tDCS will be discussed in subsequent paragraphs. However, a summary of the major findings will be given in order to help provide some context and clarity. tDCS electrical currents are applied by using two or more conductive rubber or metal electrodes which are covered in a conductive medium. These electrodes are then connected to a constant-current stimulator which delivers a stable, but weak direct current, usually ranging from 1-3 mA in human research applications; although most experts agree that 4 mA currents are typically considered safe for human use [27]. When this weak electrical current is delivered, via anode and cathode electrodes, and is fixed upon the scalp, an electrical circuit is created. Traditionally, within most of the foundational publications (unihemispheric stimulation or unilateral), only two electrodes are used, one electrode acts as a "target" electrode, and the other acts as a "reference" electrode; however, it is possible to utilize multiple target and reference electrodes in unique situations such as the case in bihemispheric stimulation and also in high-definition tDCS studies. The location and configuration of how and where the electrodes are placed upon the scalp is often referred to by researchers as a "montage". Various montages have been studied over the years and certain patterns have begun to emerge; as such, a thorough understanding of commonly used montages, the total duration of stimulation, and current intensity is crucial in order to ensure accuracy and produce more predictable outcomes. Generally, the cortical regions beneath and near the anodal electrode (target electrode), both during and immediately after stimulation, produce regional

excitation. Inversely, cathodal stimulation, both during and post stimulation, tends to result in regional inhibition [28-29]. However, current intensity and total time under stimulation play a major role in whether or not anodal stimulation or cathodal stimulation produce net excitatory or inhibitory effects [30]. As such, stimulation duration and current intensity should be carefully considered as the carry over effects of tDCS seem to be dependent upon these parameters. It should be noted that despite the consensus surrounding stimulation parameters and optimal montage configurations, the uniqueness and individuality of each subject receiving stimulation can dramatically affect and/or alter predicted outcomes.

In order to more fully understand the technical aspects of how tDCS can modulate cortical tissue; several pharmaceutical compounds have been implemented and/or combined with tDCS interventions in order to better identify possible cellular mechanisms which could be affected by the electrical currents. For example, a pharmacological study combined tDCS of the motor cortex (M1) with the Na + channel-blocking drug carbamazepine and the N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA)-receptor antagonist dextromethorphan [31]. In the no drug condition, anodal tDCS increased cortical excitability by 40%, whereas cathodal tDCS decreased cortical excitability by 60%. However, dextromethorphan suppressed the effects of both anodal and cathodal tDCS, which indicates that NMDA receptors must be involved mediating the effects of tDCS on cortical excitability. In contrast, the administration of carbamazepine eliminated only the anodal tDCS effects by blocking ion channels, whereas the blockade of calcium channels with the drug flunarizine decreased excitability changes induced by anodal tDCS [32].

Taken together, it is clear that despite the relatively weak current involved in tDCS, specific components of cortical neurons, namely axons, are particularly sensitive to both anodal and cathodal stimulation. This is likely due to high concentration of voltage gated sodium, calcium, and potassium channels specifically in the distal portions of axons. It should also be noted that the soma is also believed to be an area that is also affected by weak tDCS currents; however, according to a recent publication in 2021, researchers suspect the soma has a higher threshold for depolarization [33]. That is to say that the soma membrane is susceptible to modulation via electrical stimulation; however, a more intense electrical current is required. Thus, evidence supports the implication of the axon, over the soma, as the preferential modulation cite for weak electrical currents.

tDCS has a wide range of uses, both in clinical and research applications, as a stand alone intervention and also as a paired modality with other therapeutic interventions. To date, there are thousands of peer reviewed publications, ranging from addictive behavior mitigation to chronic pain management, and even alleviating symptoms of Major Depressive Disorder. However, despite the wide range of documented outcomes in both cognitive and sensory areas of the brain, the most voluminous studied system, as it relates to tDCS, pertains to the primary motor cortex. As such, in later sections, a deep analysis of the current literature involving tDCS and the primary motor cortex will be discussed. However, it suffices to say that a large portion of the publications involving tDCS and the M1 target area, show significant promise in treating, and/or enhancing the motor systems in both healthy and diseased populations.

TACS

Like tDCS, transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS) is a form of non-invasive TES, which has been exalted to the forefront of both clinical and research neuroscience in recent years because of the potential effects on cognitive, motor, and visual systems. Another reason for this sudden intrigue in tACS is due to the practicality that many devices which are used in research and clinical applications have the ability to deliver both tDCS and tACS. Furthermore, the placement, or montages, used in tACS are comparable to those used in tDCS; current intensity, duration, and regions of interest are all similar to those traditionally used in direct current stimulation. However, the major difference between tDCS and tACS stems from the waveform, or pulse, in which tACS is delivered.

As the name suggests, alternating current is delivered in either sinus pulses or square pulses which is different from the delivery of direct current stimulation which is held or maintained at a constant state. Although both currents, direct and alternating, do have the potential to depolarize and hyperpolarize cortical neurons as recorded via MEPs, alternating current stimulation has been shown to have a lesser effect on cortical excitation. However, despite the attenuated MEPs in comparison to tDCS, tACS has the unique, but powerful, ability to modulate neurons via neuronal entrainment. That is to say, the intrinsic oscillations frequencies which denote neuronal firing rates within cortical tissue are susceptible to extraneous alternating currents when applied to the scalp. Because of this, relatively weak alternating currents have been shown to promote rhythmic, or synchronizing, neuronal firing rates in groups of neurons both directly and indirectly beneath stimulation sites. Some experts have argued in recent years that the weak current of tACS is unlikely to actually penetrate the thickness of the skull, which is needed to directly influence cortical neurons. Instead, they argue, that it is the sensory neurons embedded within the scalp which are influenced by tACS, which in turn, causes the well documented neuromodulatory effects on neuronal oscillations. Thus, the name, "transcranial" alternating current would be technically or semantically inaccurate; "transcutaneous" is a more correct term [34]. Regardless of what method or mechanisms are responsible for the neuromodulatory effects of tACS, most research teams have found, and

subsequently documented, substantial physiological changes in both human and animal neuronal oscillations. In order to detect these changes in cortical oscillations, researchers use EEG recordings in order to measure and quantify the modulatory effects of tACS. Alternating current frequencies have been tested in both high and low frequencies, ranging from 1 to 5,000 Hz [35]. However, despite the diverse range of frequencies, current intensity, stimulation duration, and montages used, few standards have been established.

As was discussed in previous paragraphs, tACS and its unique properties have the potential to effectively alter, modulate, and otherwise influence neural oscillations. Building upon decades of EEG research, clinicians and researchers alike are increasingly interested in finding ways to utilize tACS in order to improve and enhance patient outcomes. To date, a large number of publications have been conducted using tACS for cognitive, memory, and auditory research with various findings and a broad range of outcomes. One particularly promising area for tACS and clinical applications lies with its potential for helping those who suffer from Major Depressive Disorder [36]. Clinicians recognize that the nature of the alternating currents, due to the common sinus waveform in which the current is delivered, is not too dissimilar to the more powerful, but effective frequency, delivered via rTMS; which is an FDA approved and highly successful intervention for patients suffering from depression.

Unlike tDCS, relatively few papers have been published using tACS in order to discover its effects on human motor systems; in subsequent paragraphs, specific papers will be discussed. Nevertheless, because of the well-documented and widely replicable neuromodulatory effects of alternating currents on both human and animal models, continued exploration of tACS will inevitably increase and thrive in the future for aiding both healthy and diseased populations.

MOTOR LEARNING

Highly trained, highly practiced, and expertly executed movements, especially when carried out by elite level practitioners, have enthralled, entertained, and captivated audiences seemingly since the beginning of time. Evidence of this has been well documented in many ancient societies and carries on today as we cheer on our favorite sports team or nod our heads along to the beat of a skilled musician. Collectively, regardless of nationality or ethnicity, all seem to appreciate the dedication and precision needed to learn, and eventually master specialized human movements. Essentially all animals with an advanced nervous system can generate movement and execute controlled, deliberate locomotion. Yet relatively little is actually known, and subsequently agreed upon, with regards to how the brain plans, refines, and executes movement. As such, the following paragraphs will attempt to detangle and define the major concepts and give brief background on the major motor learning theories.

Motor learning, due to diverse theories and the subsequent limitations therein, is often difficult to accurately and definitively define. However, despite the high level of ambiguity, a general definition can be formulated. Motor learning is an adaptation in which participants are subjected to an external perturbation, which causes systematic errors that are then corrected [37]. In other words, motor learning is the process of acquiring and refining more effective motor patterns and/or strategies in order to improve positive outcomes. Regardless of how one defines motor learning, all definitions seemingly include a form of motor skill acquisition via a series of steps or processes including cognitive processing, which leads to eventual motor execution, and finally retaining those learned movements over time.

Some of the original theories, in their most rudimentary forms, asserted the claim that all movements were simply a series of complex and linked reflexes [38]. It wasn't until Nikolai Bernstein, a Russian neurophysiologist from the nineteenth century, challenged the prevailing reflex theories of movement in his field by introducing the idea of multiple systems collaborating to generate movement. According to Bernstein, to execute a voluntary movement that is both smooth and efficient, one must surmount the problem of, "degrees of freedom". He asserted that when multiple systems interact, there are numerous options for movement; or, "degrees of freedom", which can be used to achieve the same action in a litany of diverse ways. Shortly after Bernstein's work, two main theories emerged and have since dominated the field of motor control and learning. The first theory, known as Motor Program Theory (MPT), suggests that neural storage of motor plans occurs at some point, then are retrieved in order to achieve specific motor goals [39]. However, MPT faces three main issues: the storage problem, the novelty problem, and the problem of motor equivalence. The Generalized Motor Program (GMP) theory proposed by Richard Schmidt addresses some of these issues by suggesting the existence of a generalized motor program, which contains rules for a large class of similar actions, thus minimizing storage needs and accounting for novelty and motor equivalence [40]. The second theory, known as Dynamic Pattern or Dynamical Systems Theory (DST), proposes that movement is an emergent property occurring as the neuromuscular system interacts with the environment in an online adaptation specific to the task at hand. As such, movement is constrained by characteristics unique to the individual, environment, and task [41]. Regardless of which theory is considered more accurate and otherwise applicable by researchers, no single theory has been successful in explaining the totality of human movement. Nevertheless, despite the lack of consensus amongst theories, one of the few commonalities most researchers agree

upon is that the ability to acquire new motor skills, or effectively adapt old ones, lies at the very center of motor learning. Arguably the best way to both quantity and qualify motor learning is by analyzing actual motor performance in at least three specific ways: 1) measuring the rate in which one acquires a new skill or modifies an existing skill, 2) measuring the retention of a skill over a set period of time, and 3) measuring the amount of transferability into other similar tasks [42].

MOTOR SKILL

Motor skill, as defined by The Oxford Dictionary of Sports Science & Medicine, is "the product of four different elements: force, velocity, accuracy, and purposefulness...". In other words, a motor skill is essentially the ability to deliberately and consciously maneuver and/or manipulate the body via a series of muscular movements in order to achieve a desirable outcome. The attainment of motor skills involves a process of motor learning [43]. Furthermore, motor skills are traditionally categorized into two main categories: gross motor skills and fine motor skills. Gross motor skills being the most rudimentary of motor skills, such as standing, or sitting upright. Inversely, fine motor skills are those which require a great deal of coordination and/or precision to achieve, like threading a needle or complex tool/object manipulation. In most circumstances, it is advantageous for researchers who specialize in motor behavior, control, or learning to design a study which highlights the acquisition of a specific motor skill via "task" in order to collect meaningful data. Motor tasks, much like motor skills, are often categorized into one of two groups. The most basic tasks are called "simple", and the most difficult are referred to as "complex". An example of a simple task would be something like the tapping of a finger or foot, like those used in some reaction time tests, or the clicking of a computer mouse; essentially any movement that requires the use of a single limb or single joint moving in a single plane of

motion can be categorized as a "simple task" [44,45]. On the opposite side of the spectrum, a complex task is one that requires multiple joints, both large and small muscle groups working synergistically, moving through multiple planes of motion; a baseball swing, a basketball lay-up, sight reading and playing a piece on the piano, or a forehand tennis swing would all be examples of complex motor tasks [46-48]. Because simple tasks are relatively easy to design and are often conducted in a traditional lab setting without major modifications, a disproportionate number of publications using simple tasks have been utilized to extrapolate findings into not only complex motor tasks, but to explain motor learning as a whole. Some argue that this common practice, while well intentioned, is simply an erroneous projection and grossly reduces the sophisticated integration of cognitive, sensory, and motor systems working together in order to complete complex, multi-joint tasks. As such, many recent publications have attempted to highlight the need for more complex task designs in order to elucidate real world applications in which predictions of force and velocity are required in order to have successful motor outcomes [49]. Thus, it is clear to see that selecting the appropriate tasks, whether it is fine, gross, simple, or a complex motor task, is absolutely essential if one wishes to obtain an accurate measurement, and subsequently extrapolate motor skill acquisition, into meaningful benchmarks of motor learning.

MOTOR SKILL ACQUISITION

The acquisition of a new motor skill, as discussed in the previous paragraphs, is an essential portion of what constitutes motor learning. As such, careful consideration must be given as to which measurement best fits the motor skill participants are attempting to acquire [50]. Where overall accuracy is demanded in a given task, such as those commonly used in force matching or any number of throwing tasks, measurements that highlight or emphasize peak velocity or acceleration may not be appropriate. Inversely, in tasks where time is of particular

importance, such as those in certain reaction time tasks, measurements of accuracy may not be as relevant. Thus, it is expedient to discern the appropriate form of measurement, in a specific hierarchy of importance, prior to data collection. In order to correctly formulate a hierarchy of importance it is necessary to understand the ways in which accuracy and variability are measured and defined with relation to errors in performance. Movement accuracy is the degree of correctness of a quantity relative to some standard value or goal; measurement of "error" is the amount of inaccuracy. As such, specifically in tasks where spatial accuracy is particularly relevant, endpoint measurements such as constant error, absolute constant error, and endpoint error are of utmost importance; Endpoint error, which is calculated using constant error, being arguably the best indicator of measured learning in spatial accuracy tasks.

MOTOR SKILL RETENTION

Retention testing, another key component of motor learning, is used to measure the effects of motor learning over the course of time. That is to say that one of the key principles governing motor learning is the ability to perform a learned motor skill after practice or active testing has ceased [51]. Retention testing is often used to highlight the effects of both memory consolidation and decay. Newly acquired motor skills become stabilized through consolidation [52]. In other words, one acquires a novel motor skill via trial and error (practice), those learned movements eventually become stabilized and stored in various, but specific memory areas of the brain, available for retrieval and later use. Retention testing is a way of measuring the effectiveness of this consolidation and retrieval process against the phenomena of decay. Decay is common and even expected in motor learning; it is believed to be caused by the instability of memory consolidation and retrieval which leads to an increase in erroneous, inefficient motor performances after practice has ceased [53]. Through the process of memory consolidation,

retrieval, and then re-consolidation, motor patterns and/or motor skills are executed and are then refined into more effective and efficient performances [54]. Thus, retention testing has become standard practice by those wishing to accurately measure the change in motor learning over time in a meaningful manner.

MOTOR SKILL TRANSFER

Transferability is the last major element of motor learning which is used to measure the adjustability and actual application of motor skill acquisition. Transfer learning is the influence of previous experiences on performing the same skill in a new context or on learning a novel skill. For example, in one classic study published in 1903, a juggling task, wherein the dominant hand was trained, led to increased performance in non-dominate, untrained hand also [55]. Many studies since have shown motor transfer not only between dominant and non-dominant hands, but between arms and feet [56], Limbs and oral movements [57], and nearly every possible configuration, in both ipsilateral and contralateral limbs. However, despite the ability to transfer and adapt previously learned motor skills, it should be noted that "specificity", as defined by the specificity of practice hypothesis, is more effective than motor transfer alone [58]. Many studies throughout the last century have shown that specific and specialized practice is more effective than relying on untrained, unpracticed motor skill transfer, in order to increase motor learning and performance. Nevertheless, although the exact mechanisms of motor transfer is not fully understood, transferability of motor tasks remains an important component of motor learning measurement.

PRACTICE ON MOTOR LEARNING

Simply observing an expert's performance or receiving specific instructions is rarely enough to acquire a novel motor skill. Deliberate and specific practice, repetition, and consistent skill refinement is seemingly imperative to master a given motor skill. As such, practice plays an essential role in successful skill acquisition and overall motor learning. There are multiple measurable effects of practice on motor learning; some of which stems from the ability to quickly and accurately select the appropriate action [59]. The ability to correctly choose the appropriate action is only part of what one learns when applying practice. Of equal importance is the ability to execute those selected actions effectively and efficiently [60-62]. As the ability to accurately select the appropriate motor tasks increases with practice, a positive downstream effect on speed can also be observed. That is to say, practice has the ability to promote incremental improvements on motor performance and can often be quantified by measuring both accuracy and the speed in which motor skills are executed. Furthermore, as practice is increased and both accuracy and speed improves, less cognitive effort is required [63,64]. This well documented phenomena wherein motor skill selection and motor skill execution is correct and quickly applied with less cognitive effort is referred to as, "automaticity" [65]. Thus, it is appropriate to conclude that practice has three specific effects which directly improves overall motor performance: 1) the ability to quickly and accurately select and execute a motor tasks, 2) the ability to lessen the overall cognitive effort required to produce a successful movement; and 3) the ability to select and execute deliberate motor tasks in an seemingly automatic manner thereby displaying masterful, or expert level, motor performance.

One fundamental question that must be considered revolves around the possible cellular mechanisms involved in motor skill acquisition, with special emphasis given to how and why

practice enhances overall motor learning. This concept of changing and/or modifying neuronal behavior is known as synaptic plasticity, which is to say that neurons have the ability to change the way in which they both receive and transmit surrounding neural impulses. The dominant theory surrounding plasticity states that initial synapses are generated relatively imprecisely, and that appropriate synapses are then strengthened by long term potentiation (LTP). Inversely, inappropriate synapses are weakened by long term depression (LTD), and are ultimately eliminated over time and lack of stimulus. In support of this theory, it has been documented that initial glutamatergic synapses innervating a single postsynaptic neuron are often many and weak, and become fewer and stronger with maturation. This developmental refinement of connectivity occurs not only at glutamate synapses, but also at some inhibitory synapses, and at the neuromuscular junction. This synapse strengthening is hypothesized to reflect LTP at a subset of initially weak synapses, while the reduction in synapse number is thought to represent activity dependent, anatomical withdrawal of selected synapses, perhaps following LTD [66]. Thus, evidence suggests that LTP and LTD play an important role in synaptic plasticity thereby directly influencing the ability to learn and acquire motor skills [67]. As such, increased practice and further refinement of specific motor tasks has been shown to fortify applicable neural circuits by either LTP or LTD which traditionally leads to substantial improvements in motor performance.

TDCS ON MOTOR LEARNING

As discussed, it is believed that neuroplasticity is possible due to the neuronal changes brought about by the influences of both LTP and LDP over time. Similarly, tDCS has been shown to effectively manipulate or alter the membrane excitability of neuronal tissue [28]. Thus, it is appropriate to assume that implementation of tDCS, which causes temporary changes in axonal compartments of neurons, coupled with specified and deliberate practice, could result in increased rates of motor learning.

Currently, there are hundreds of publications in which tDCS was used to enhance motor learning and improve motor performance. Many of these papers show that anodal tDCS over the M1, cerebellum, and dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) regions of the brain at an intensity of 1mA-2mA, lasting ~20 minutes, coupled with online practice/learning over 1-3 days, lead to improvements in overall motor performance. In support of this claim, it is advantageous to review a few of experiments wherein simple tasks or reaction tasks have been measured both with and without tDCS. Using a rapid thumb abduction task, Galea and Celnik were able to show significant improvements over sham conditions using tDCS [68]. In 2009, using a force fieldinduced motor learning model, researchers were able to show an increase in motor learning, quantified by decreased trajectory error, using 17 minutes of anodal stimulation over the primary motor cortex [69]. Using both a reaction time task and also an explicit sequence learning task, Stagg et al. was able to successfully implement anodal tDCS over the M1 area to increase speed and reaction time [70]. Finally, in one of the most through and compelling tDCS studies completed to date, using a novel simple motor skill over multiple days of practice and both online and offline protocols, Reis et al. were able to show that anodal M1 stimulation improved skill acquisition and 3 month retention [71]. Despite the large number of publications supporting the claim that tDCS enhances motor learning, the majority of the skills or tasks being performed are simple, single joint or single limb movements. Furthermore, an overwhelming majority are completed in a chair or in a seated position, which is rarely the case in most daily activities where motor skills are actually applied. As such, it is safe to state that evidence is currently lacking, or at the very least ambiguous, when attempting to assert the claim that tDCS can

enhance performance in complex multi-joint, dynamic movements. Nevertheless, a handful of studies have reported positive findings using tDCS to increase complex motor tasks. Parma et al. in 2021 was able to enhance performance of a "mini-golf" or putting task using a bi-hemispheric M1 montage [71]. Interestingly, the researchers reported a ceiling effect with tDCS and performance improvements. That is to say that the learner's initial score, if initially performed at a high level, did not noticeably improve from the modulatory effects of tDCS as much as those who performed poorly on the initial baseline test. In a case series investigating tDCS on DLPFC in elite competitive shooting athletes, 3 consecutive days of stimulation and practice did not enhance performance. The researchers speculated that this is more than likely due to the high level of skill the athletes have acquired over years of training. Thus, the effectiveness of tDCS may not be recognized unless further stimulation and practice sessions were implemented [72]. Although complex motor skill tasks are rare, and despite the aforementioned ceiling effect with elite level athletes, one position paper by Buch et al. states that of the reported tDCS studies wherein a single session of stimulation and motor learning were investigated, $\sim 72\%$ showed enhancements in motor performance. Furthermore, of those 72%, 82% included some form or variation of M1 stimulation [73]. As such, the M1 montage will inevitably continue to be investigated as many publications have successfully enhanced motor learning by modulating the M1 region in both online and offline paradigms.

TACS ON MOTOR LEARNING

TACS, although similar to tDCS (similar current intensity, density, montages, etc.), seemingly lacks a common consensus and/or standardized "best practices", agreed upon by most experts within the field. TACS, despite strong evidence which supports its efficacy and potential for neuromodulation via neuronal entrainment, clear and definitive protocols have yet to emerge. This is primarily due to the diverse range of frequencies in which tACS can be delivered. For example, when using tDCS, most researchers will decide upon and subsequently implement a 1mA or 2mA current configured in one of the traditionally used montages (M1-SO, F7-F8, etc). However, when using alternating current, one must not only decide upon the current intensity and montage configuration, but also the appropriate frequency. Currently, there are many publications, often producing contradictory results, which sufficiently exacerbates the work of establishing a so-called "gold-standard" or "best practices" of tACS. In order to untangle the robust amount of data as it pertains to tACS and motor systems of the brain it is advantageous to group the objective findings into 1) the effects of tACS on cortex excitability, which is done via TMS and MEPs, and 2) the behavioral effects and measurable objective measurements on motor performance. As such, subsequent paragraphs will highlight the major concepts and findings accordingly.

Antal et al published one of the first papers with the goal of exploring the physiological and behavioral effects of tACS in humans using EEG, TMS, and a simple reaction task at a wide variety of frequencies (1, 10, 15, 30 and 45Hz). Unfortunately, the research team chose to use a relatively weak current intensity; thereby producing and recording minimal changes on cortical excitation [74]. Two studies which used longer stimulation times and greater current densities were able to show not only increases in cortical excitability, but also that cortical excitation, which was maintained post stimulation [75]. Furthermore, the same Groppa et al. publication was able to establish that like tDCS, tACS was also polarity specific. That is to say that anodal and cathodal stimulation produces predictable changes in excitation or inhibition like that of direct current stimulation. Feurra et al revealed that short durations of stimulation, lasting only 90 seconds, had excitatory effects exclusively at 20 Hz [76]. Similarly, a paper done by Schutter
and Hortensius showed no increase in MEPs at 10 Hz for 10 minutes but reported substantial excitatory effects when 5 Hz was followed by 20 Hz; both lasting 5 minutes in duration [77]. Interestingly, it appears that high gamma frequencies, 30 Hz - 80+ Hz, are more likely to produce excitatory changes in MEPs. Thus, inferring that high gamma frequencies can in fact increase cortical excitation. In support of this claim, Moliadze et al. published a paper in 2010 which investigated the "ripple range", which is any frequency outside the traditional EEG frequency bands (80 + Hz). In this paper, Moliadze investigated the 80, 140, and 250 Hz frequencies, and concluded that 140Hz produced the largest increase in cortical excitability [78]. Finally, Chaieb et al. experimented with frequency in the 1000, 2000, and 5000 Hz range and subsequently reported significant changes in MEPs; thus concluding that hyper-gamma frequencies are effective at producing positive changes in cortical excitation [35].

Despite the seemingly lackluster ability to increase MEPs in sub-gamma frequencies, tACS shows atypical promise in terms of enhancing motor learning and motor performance. In 2018, Yamaguchi et al., using a visuomotor isometric force task, were able to effectively reduce errors in overall performance within healthy individuals [79]. The current intensity was 1mA, the regions receiving anodal stimulation were both M1 and cerebellar cortex; the most successful frequency was 70 Hz. Sugata et al., while investigating the effects of various frequencies of tACS on the motor cortex, discovered that 70 Hz produced optimal performance in a visually cued button pressing task [80]. Interesting, in an experiment designed in a go/no-go paradigm wherein force generation and maximal force output were of primary concern; those who received stimulation at 70 Hz performed better than those who received 20 Hz. However, it should be noted that those who received 20 Hz did improve the rate of force generation, which led to greater mean maximal voluntary output [81]. Thus, the data appears to suggest that 70 Hz

frequency, when attempting to increase end performance in a motor task, is ideal. Nevertheless, it should be noted that lower frequencies, specifically 10 and 20 Hz, have been shown to be effective in improving initial motor learning under off-line conditions when applied to the M1 region [82]. Furthermore, Pollok et al., also suggest that an alternating current with a frequency of 10 and 20 Hz was effective at facilitating both motor function and motor learning [83]. Clearly, after investigating the available data, tACS has been shown to be an effective tool in improving motor learning. Unfortunately, due to the lack of consensus and conflicting data points surrounding "optimal" frequencies, isolating and predicting specific outcomes can become challenging for researchers and clinicians alike. As such, future research should focus heavily upon elucidating movement specific, goal specific, and frequency specific parameters for tACS.

As previously mentioned, tDCS has been shown to generally increase cortical excitability as quantified by TMS via MEPs when receiving anodal stimulation; inversely, cortical inhibition is expected when receiving cathodal stimulation in cortical regions directly beneath the electrode. Similarly, albeit to a lesser extent, many tACS studies have shown that high gamma frequencies are also associated with polar specific cortical excitation and inhibition. Furthermore, many experts have reported and subscribed to the idea that there is an inseparable correlation between cortical excitation and positive effects/changes on motor learning. That is to say that the majority of the data points indicate that anodal stimulation to the M1 area of the brain generally promotes positive outcomes in both uni and bimanual motor skill acquisition, retention, and transferability. FMRI data, which is used to indirectly measure changes in cortical excitation via blood oxygenation, supports this notion as well [84]. However, little is known about the changes in the contralateral hemisphere when receiving either tDCS or tACS when quantified by MEP. Because of the data collected from fMRI, many assume that stimulation

indirectly stimulates and activates the contralateral motor areas via transcallosal connectivity. But no known publications at the time of writing have explored contralateral MEPs in real-time during stimulation. In other words, little is known about the changes in cortical excitability while receiving stimulation on the contralateral hemisphere using TMS to record MEPs. Furthermore, given the evidence supporting the claim that alternation currents are capable of global neuronal entrainment, measuring contralateral changes in MEPs should be particularly illuminating for those wishing to quantify and qualify bimanual motor learning. Thus, a logical and pertinent course of action is to explore contralateral cortical excitation and inhibition during tACS stimulation at various time points at a set frequency.

It has been well-documented that when training the dominant hand in a novel motor task, cortical excitation of the corresponding hemisphere is elevated and quantified by MEP recordings, particularly in the early stages of motor skill acquisition. It is also a well-established phenomenon that under unilateral practice or single limb practice, bimanual or contralateral limb motor performance also improves despite the lack of targeted practice. That is to say, when the dominant hand acquires and subsequently learns a novel task through practice, the nondominant hand seemingly receives some residual effects which enhances motor performance. Many publications have attempted to elucidate the reasons behind this well-documented occurrence. FMRI data shows that there is a cooperative exchange of activation across hemispheres which work synergistically to enhance both dominant and nondominant hands [85]. Progressively increasing the complexity of the task through incremental changes in practice sessions, making them more difficult over time, has been shown to further enhance corticospinal excitability and effects of tDCS and tACS in enhancing corticospinal excitability, logic would dictate that

applying anodal stimulation on the M1 area of the trained, dominate hand, will result in measurable improvements in untrained, non-dominant hand cortical excitability and motor performance. Unfortunately, despite the wealth of publications addressing motor learning and hand dominance cross-over, little is known about the effects of tDCS directly on untrained, non-dominant hand excitability and performance after stimulation and indirect practice; especially using tACS. Thus, a study designed to investigate the direct and indirect effects of stimulation and practice, quantified by MEPs, on motor learning would help illuminate and progress scientific understanding

Finally, given the complexity and multiple regions of the brain which are involved in any complex motor task, studying the effects of TES within real world applications has been a major stumbling block with the field of neuroscience. As such, many researchers erroneously infer simple motor task data into larger and more complex whole body motor tasks. To date, only a handful of studies have attempted to investigate the effects of tDCS or tACS on actual full body, practical movements. As such, in order to provide applicable data to researchers and clinicians alike, more experiments should be completed attempting to use TES, specifically tACS, in complex motor tasks.

REFERENCES

- 1. Franklin, B. *Experiments and Observations on Electricity*. Philidelphia, PA: Francis Newberry, 1769.
- 2. Tsoucalas, G., M. Karamanou, M. Lymperi, V. Gennimata, and G. Androutsos. "The "Torpedo" Effect in Medicine." *Int Marit Health* 65, no. 2 (2014): 65-7.

- 3. Piccolino, M. "Luigi Galvani's Path to Animal Electricity." *C R Biol* 329, no. 5-6 (2006): 303-18.
- 4. ArEas, Fzds, G. P. T. ArEas, and R. Moll Neto. "Giovanni Aldini and His Contributions to Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation." *Arq Neuropsiquiatr* 78, no. 11 (2020): 733-35.
- 5. Parent, A. "Giovanni Aldini: From Animal Electricity to Human Brain Stimulation." *Can J Neurol Sci* 31, no. 4 (2004): 576-84.
- 6. Bolwig, T. G., and M. Fink. "Electrotherapy for Melancholia: The Pioneering Contributions of Benjamin Franklin and Giovanni Aldini." *J ECT* 25, no. 1 (2009): 15-8.
- 7. Bartholow, R. "Experiments on the Functions of the Human Brain." *BMJ* 1, no. 700 (1874): 727.
- 8. Merton, P. A., and H. B. Morton. "Stimulation of the Cerebral Cortex in the Intact Human Subject." *Nature* 285, no. 5762 (1980): 227.
- 9. Cohen, L. G., and M. Hallett. "Methodology for Non-Invasive Mapping of Human Motor Cortex with Electrical Stimulation." *Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol* 69, no. 5 (1988): 403-11.
- 10. Barker, A. T., R. Jalinous, and I. L. Freeston. "Non-Invasive Magnetic Stimulation of Human Motor Cortex." *Lancet* 1, no. 8437 (1985): 1106-7.
- 11. Hallett, M. "Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation and the Human Brain." *Nature* 406, no. 6792 (2000): 147-50.
- 12. Werhahn, K. J., J. K. Fong, B. U. Meyer, A. Priori, J. C. Rothwell, B. L. Day, and P. D. Thompson. "The Effect of Magnetic Coil Orientation on the Latency of Surface Emg and Single Motor Unit Responses in the First Dorsal Interosseous Muscle." *Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol* 93, no. 2 (1994): 138-46.
- 13. Deng, Z. D., S. H. Lisanby, and A. V. Peterchev. "Electric Field Depth-Focality Tradeoff in Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation: Simulation Comparison of 50 Coil Designs." *Brain Stimul* 6, no. 1 (2013): 1-13.
- Barker, A. T., C. W. Garnham, and I. L. Freeston. "Magnetic Nerve Stimulation: The Effect of Waveform on Efficiency, Determination of Neural Membrane Time Constants and the Measurement of Stimulator Output." *Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol Suppl* 43 (1991): 227-37.

- D'Ostilio, K., S. M. Goetz, R. Hannah, M. Ciocca, R. Chieffo, J. A. Chen, A. V. Peterchev, and J. C. Rothwell. "Effect of Coil Orientation on Strength-Duration Time Constant and I-Wave Activation with Controllable Pulse Parameter Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation." *Clin Neurophysiol* 127, no. 1 (2016): 675-83.
- 16. Hannah, R., and J. C. Rothwell. "Pulse Duration as Well as Current Direction Determines the Specificity of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation of Motor Cortex During Contraction." *Brain Stimul* 10, no. 1 (2017): 106-15.
- 17. Nowak, L. G., and J. Bullier. "Axons, but Not Cell Bodies, Are Activated by Electrical Stimulation in Cortical Gray Matter. I. Evidence from Chronaxie Measurements." *Exp Brain Res* 118, no. 4 (1998): 477-88.
- Aberra, A. S., B. Wang, W. M. Grill, and A. V. Peterchev. "Simulation of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in Head Model with Morphologically-Realistic Cortical Neurons." *Brain Stimul* 13, no. 1 (2020): 175-89.
- 19. Russmann, H., J. C. Lamy, E. A. Shamim, S. Meunier, and M. Hallett. "Associative Plasticity in Intracortical Inhibitory Circuits in Human Motor Cortex." *Clin Neurophysiol* 120, no. 6 (2009): 1204-12.
- Chen, R., D. Cros, A. Curra, V. Di Lazzaro, J. P. Lefaucheur, M. R. Magistris, K. Mills, K. M. Rosler, W. J. Triggs, Y. Ugawa, and U. Ziemann. "The Clinical Diagnostic Utility of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation: Report of an Ifcn Committee." *Clin Neurophysiol* 119, no. 3 (2008): 504-32.
- 21. Ferreri, F., P. Pasqualetti, S. Maatta, D. Ponzo, F. Ferrarelli, G. Tononi, E. Mervaala, C. Miniussi, and P. M. Rossini. "Human Brain Connectivity During Single and Paired Pulse Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation." *Neuroimage* 54, no. 1 (2011): 90-102.
- 22. Rossini, P. M., and S. Rossi. "Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation: Diagnostic, Therapeutic, and Research Potential." *Neurology* 68, no. 7 (2007): 484-8.
- 23. Rossi, S., M. Hallett, P. M. Rossini, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Safety, Ethical Considerations, and Application Guidelines for the Use of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in Clinical Practice and Research." *Clin Neurophysiol* 120, no. 12 (2009): 2008-39.
- 24. Berlim, M. T., F. Van den Eynde, and Z. J. Daskalakis. "Efficacy and Acceptability of High Frequency Repetitive Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (Rtms) Versus Electroconvulsive Therapy (Ect) for Major Depression: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Trials." *Depress Anxiety* 30, no. 7 (2013): 614-23.

- 25. Bikson, M., M. Inoue, H. Akiyama, J. K. Deans, J. E. Fox, H. Miyakawa, and J. G. Jefferys. "Effects of Uniform Extracellular Dc Electric Fields on Excitability in Rat Hippocampal Slices in Vitro." *J Physiol* 557, no. Pt 1 (2004): 175-90.
- 26. Bindman, L. J., O. C. Lippold, and J. W. Redfearn. "The Action of Brief Polarizing Currents on the Cerebral Cortex of the Rat (1) During Current Flow and (2) in the Production of Long-Lasting after-Effects." *J Physiol* 172, no. 3 (1964): 369-82.
- Woods, A. J., A. Antal, M. Bikson, P. S. Boggio, A. R. Brunoni, P. Celnik, L. G. Cohen, F. Fregni, C. S. Herrmann, E. S. Kappenman, H. Knotkova, D. Liebetanz, C. Miniussi, P. C. Miranda, W. Paulus, A. Priori, D. Reato, C. Stagg, N. Wenderoth, and M. A. Nitsche. "A Technical Guide to Tdcs, and Related Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation Tools." *Clin Neurophysiol* 127, no. 2 (2016): 1031-48.
- 28. Nitsche, M. A., and W. Paulus. "Excitability Changes Induced in the Human Motor Cortex by Weak Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *J Physiol* 527 Pt 3 (2000): 633-9.
- 29. Antal, A., M. A. Nitsche, and W. Paulus. "External Modulation of Visual Perception in Humans." *Neuroreport* 12, no. 16 (2001): 3553-5.
- 30. Lang, N., H. R. Siebner, N. S. Ward, L. Lee, M. A. Nitsche, W. Paulus, J. C. Rothwell, R. N. Lemon, and R. S. Frackowiak. "How Does Transcranial Dc Stimulation of the Primary Motor Cortex Alter Regional Neuronal Activity in the Human Brain?" *Eur J Neurosci* 22, no. 2 (2005): 495-504.
- 31. Liebetanz, D., M. A. Nitsche, F. Tergau, and W. Paulus. "Pharmacological Approach to the Mechanisms of Transcranial Dc-Stimulation-Induced after-Effects of Human Motor Cortex Excitability." *Brain* 125, no. Pt 10 (2002): 2238-47.
- 32. Nitsche, M. A., A. Schauenburg, N. Lang, D. Liebetanz, C. Exner, W. Paulus, and F. Tergau. "Facilitation of Implicit Motor Learning by Weak Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of the Primary Motor Cortex in the Human." *J Cogn Neurosci* 15, no. 4 (2003): 619-26.
- 33. Vasu, S. O., and H. Kaphzan. "The Role of Sodium Channels in Direct Current Stimulation-Axonal Perspective." *Cell Rep* 37, no. 2 (2021): 109832.
- 34. Asamoah, B., A. Khatoun, and M. Mc Laughlin. "Tacs Motor System Effects Can Be Caused by Transcutaneous Stimulation of Peripheral Nerves." *Nat Commun* 10, no. 1 (2019): 266.

- 35. Chaieb, L., A. Antal, and W. Paulus. "Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation in the Low Khz Range Increases Motor Cortex Excitability." *Restor Neurol Neurosci* 29, no. 3 (2011): 167-75.
- 36. Alexander, M. L., S. Alagapan, C. E. Lugo, J. M. Mellin, C. Lustenberger, D. R. Rubinow, and F. Frohlich. "Double-Blind, Randomized Pilot Clinical Trial Targeting Alpha Oscillations with Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) for the Treatment of Major Depressive Disorder (Mdd)." *Transl Psychiatry* 9, no. 1 (2019): 106.
- 37. Shadmehr, R., M. A. Smith, and J. W. Krakauer. "Error Correction, Sensory Prediction, and Adaptation in Motor Control." *Annu Rev Neurosci* 33 (2010): 89-108.
- 38. Sherrington, C. S. "Flexion-Reflex of the Limb, Crossed Extension-Reflex, and Reflex Stepping and Standing." *J Physiol* 40, no. 1-2 (1910): 28-121.
- 39. Keele, S.W. "Movement Control in Skilled Motor Performance." *Psychological Bulletin* 70, no. 6 (1968): 387-403.
- 40. Schmidt, R.A. "A Schema Theory of Discrete Motor Skill Learning." *Psychological Review* 82, no. 4 (1975): 225-60.
- 41. Scholz, J. P. "Dynamic Pattern Theory--Some Implications for Therapeutics." *Phys Ther* 70, no. 12 (1990): 827-43.
- 42. Magill, R. Motor Learning and Control; Concepts and Applications. 9th ed, 2010.
- 43. Newell, K. M. "Motor Skill Acquisition." Annu Rev Psychol 42 (1991): 213-37.
- 44. Dunham, P., Jr. "Coincidence-Anticipation Performance of Adolescent Baseball Players and Nonplayers." *Percept Mot Skills* 68, no. 3 Pt 2 (1989): 1151-6.
- 45. Le Runigo, C., N. Benguigui, and B. G. Bardy. "Perception-Action Coupling and Expertise in Interceptive Actions." *Hum Mov Sci* 24, no. 3 (2005): 429-45.
- 46. Teixeira, L. A., S. Lima Edos, and M. M. Franzoni. "The Continuous Nature of Timing Reprogramming in an Interceptive Task." *J Sports Sci* 23, no. 9 (2005): 943-50.
- Nakamoto, H., Y. Ishii, S. Ikudome, and Y. Ohta. "Kinesthetic Aftereffects Induced by a Weighted Tool on Movement Correction in Baseball Batting." *Hum Mov Sci* 31, no. 6 (2012): 1529-40.

- 48. Ohta, Y., Y. Ishii, S. Ikudome, and H. Nakamoto. "Warm-up with Weighted Bat and Adjustment of Upper Limb Muscle Activity in Bat Swinging under Movement Correction Conditions." *Percept Mot Skills* 118, no. 1 (2014): 96-113.
- 49. Ohta, Y. "Effects of Oncoming Target Velocities on Rapid Force Production and Accuracy of Force Production Intensity and Timing." *J Sports Sci* 35, no. 23 (2017): 2304-12.
- 50. Wulf, G., and C. H. Shea. "Principles Derived from the Study of Simple Skills Do Not Generalize to Complex Skill Learning." *Psychon Bull Rev* 9, no. 2 (2002): 185-211.
- 51. Rickard, T.C. "On the Cognitive Structure of Basic Arithmetic Skills: Operation, Order, and Symbol Transfer Effects." *Journal of Experimental Psychology.Learning, Memory, and Cognition* 20, no. 5 (1994): 1139-53.
- 52. Robertson, E. M. "From Creation to Consolidation: A Novel Framework for Memory Processing." *PLoS Biol* 7, no. 1 (2009): e19.
- 53. Bao, S., J. Wang, D. L. Wright, J. J. Buchanan, and Y. Lei. "The Decay and Consolidation of Effector-Independent Motor Memories." *Sci Rep* 12, no. 1 (2022): 3131.
- 54. Wymbs, N. F., A. J. Bastian, and P. A. Celnik. "Motor Skills Are Strengthened through Reconsolidation." *Curr Biol* 26, no. 3 (2016): 338-43.
- 55. Swift, E.J. "Studies in the Psychology and Physiology of Learning." *The American Journal* of *Psychology* 14, no. 2 (1903): 201-51.
- 56. Keele, S. W., R. A. Pokorny, D. M. Corcos, and R. Ivry. "Do Perception and Motor Production Share Common Timing Mechanisms: A Correctional Analysis." *Acta Psychol (Amst)* 60, no. 2-3 (1985): 173-91.
- Franz, E. A., H. N. Zelaznik, and A. Smith. "Evidence of Common Timing Processes in the Control of Manual, Orofacial, and Speech Movements." *J Mot Behav* 24, no. 3 (1992): 281-87.
- 58. Woodworth, R.S. "The Influence of Improvement in One Mental Function Upon the Efficiency of Other Functions." *Psychological Review* 8, no. 3 (1901): 247-61.
- 59. Wolpert, D. M., and M. S. Landy. "Motor Control Is Decision-Making." *Curr Opin Neurobiol* 22, no. 6 (2012): 996-1003.
- 60. Muller, H., and D. Sternad. "Decomposition of Variability in the Execution of Goal-Oriented Tasks: Three Components of Skill Improvement." *J Exp Psychol Hum Percept Perform* 30, no. 1 (2004): 212-33.

- 61. Reis, J., H. M. Schambra, L. G. Cohen, E. R. Buch, B. Fritsch, E. Zarahn, P. A. Celnik, and J. W. Krakauer. "Noninvasive Cortical Stimulation Enhances Motor Skill Acquisition over Multiple Days through an Effect on Consolidation." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106, no. 5 (2009): 1590-5.
- 62. Shmuelof, L., J. W. Krakauer, and P. Mazzoni. "How Is a Motor Skill Learned? Change and Invariance at the Levels of Task Success and Trajectory Control." *J Neurophysiol* 108, no. 2 (2012): 578-94.
- 63. Anderson, J.R. "Acquisition of Cognitive Skill." *Psychological Review* 89, no. 4 (1982): 369-406.
- 64. Taylor, J. A., and R. B. Ivry. "The Role of Strategies in Motor Learning." *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 1251 (2012): 1-12.
- 65. Cohen, J. D., D. Servan-Schreiber, and J. L. McClelland. "A Parallel Distributed Processing Approach to Automaticity." *Am J Psychol* 105, no. 2 (1992): 239-69.
- 66. Feldman, D.E. "Developmental Synaptic Plasticity: Ltp, Ltd, and Synapse Formation and Elimination." In *Encyclopedia of Neuroscience* 495-501: Oxford: Academic Press, 2009.
- 67. Ungerleider, L. G., J. Doyon, and A. Karni. "Imaging Brain Plasticity During Motor Skill Learning." *Neurobiol Learn Mem* 78, no. 3 (2002): 553-64.
- 68. Galea, J. M., and P. Celnik. "Brain Polarization Enhances the Formation and Retention of Motor Memories." *J Neurophysiol* 102, no. 1 (2009): 294-301.
- 69. Hunter, T., P. Sacco, M. A. Nitsche, and D. L. Turner. "Modulation of Internal Model Formation During Force Field-Induced Motor Learning by Anodal Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of Primary Motor Cortex." *J Physiol* 587, no. Pt 12 (2009): 2949-61.
- Stagg, C. J., G. Jayaram, D. Pastor, Z. T. Kincses, P. M. Matthews, and H. Johansen-Berg. "Polarity and Timing-Dependent Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation in Explicit Motor Learning." *Neuropsychologia* 49, no. 5 (2011): 800-4.
- 71. Parma, J. O., Vlds Profeta, A. G. P. Andrade, G. M. Lage, and T. Apolinario-Souza. "Tdcs of the Primary Motor Cortex: Learning the Absolute Dimension of a Complex Motor Task." *J Mot Behav* 53, no. 4 (2021): 431-44.
- Pantovic, M., D. Macak, N. Cokorilo, S. Moonie, Z. A. Riley, D. M. Madic, and B. Poston.
 "The Influence of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Shooting Performance in Elite Deaflympic Athletes: A Case Series." *J Funct Morphol Kinesiol* 7, no. 2 (2022).

- 73. Buch, E. R., E. Santarnecchi, A. Antal, J. Born, P. A. Celnik, J. Classen, C. Gerloff, M. Hallett, F. C. Hummel, M. A. Nitsche, A. Pascual-Leone, W. J. Paulus, J. Reis, E. M. Robertson, J. C. Rothwell, M. Sandrini, H. M. Schambra, E. M. Wassermann, U. Ziemann, and L. G. Cohen. "Effects of Tdcs on Motor Learning and Memory Formation: A Consensus and Critical Position Paper." *Clin Neurophysiol* 128, no. 4 (2017): 589-603.
- 74. Antal, A., K. Boros, C. Poreisz, L. Chaieb, D. Terney, and W. Paulus. "Comparatively Weak after-Effects of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) on Cortical Excitability in Humans." *Brain Stimul* 1, no. 2 (2008): 97-105.
- 75. Groppa, S., T. O. Bergmann, C. Siems, M. Molle, L. Marshall, and H. R. Siebner. "Slow-Oscillatory Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Can Induce Bidirectional Shifts in Motor Cortical Excitability in Awake Humans." *Neuroscience* 166, no. 4 (2010): 1219-25.
- 76. Feurra, M., G. Bianco, E. Santarnecchi, M. Del Testa, A. Rossi, and S. Rossi. "Frequency-Dependent Tuning of the Human Motor System Induced by Transcranial Oscillatory Potentials." *J Neurosci* 31, no. 34 (2011): 12165-70.
- 77. Schutter, D. J., and R. Hortensius. "Brain Oscillations and Frequency-Dependent Modulation of Cortical Excitability." *Brain Stimul* 4, no. 2 (2011): 97-103.
- 78. Moliadze, V., A. Antal, and W. Paulus. "Boosting Brain Excitability by Transcranial High Frequency Stimulation in the Ripple Range." *J Physiol* 588, no. Pt 24 (2010): 4891-904.
- 79. Yamaguchi, T., C. Svane, C. R. Forman, M. M. Beck, S. S. Geertsen, J. Lundbye-Jensen, and J. B. Nielsen. "Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation of the Primary Motor Cortex after Skill Acquisition Improves Motor Memory Retention in Humans: A Double-Blinded Sham-Controlled Study." *Cereb Cortex Commun* 1, no. 1 (2020): tgaa047.
- Sugata, H., K. Yagi, S. Yazawa, Y. Nagase, K. Tsuruta, T. Ikeda, K. Matsushita, M. Hara, K. Kawakami, and K. Kawakami. "Modulation of Motor Learning Capacity by Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation." *Neuroscience* 391 (2018): 131-39.
- 81. Joundi, R. A., N. Jenkinson, J. S. Brittain, T. Z. Aziz, and P. Brown. "Driving Oscillatory Activity in the Human Cortex Enhances Motor Performance." *Curr Biol* 22, no. 5 (2012): 403-7.
- Harada, T., M. Hara, K. Matsushita, K. Kawakami, K. Kawakami, M. Anan, and H. Sugata.
 "Off-Line Effects of Alpha-Frequency Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on a Visuomotor Learning Task." *Brain Behav* 10, no. 9 (2020): e01754.

- 83. Pollok, B., A. C. Boysen, and V. Krause. "The Effect of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) at Alpha and Beta Frequency on Motor Learning." *Behav Brain Res* 293 (2015): 234-40.
- 84. Jang, S. H., S. H. Ahn, W. M. Byun, C. S. Kim, M. Y. Lee, and Y. H. Kwon. "The Effect of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on the Cortical Activation by Motor Task in the Human Brain: An Fmri Study." *Neurosci Lett* 460, no. 2 (2009): 117-20.
- 85. Hordacre, B., and M. R. Goldsworthy. "Commentary: Cooperation Not Competition: Bihemispheric Tdcs and Fmri Show Role for Ipsilateral Hemisphere in Motor Learning." *Front Hum Neurosci* 12 (2018): 97.
- 86. Christiansen, L., M. N. Larsen, M. J. Grey, J. B. Nielsen, and J. Lundbye-Jensen. "Long-Term Progressive Motor Skill Training Enhances Corticospinal Excitability for the Ipsilateral Hemisphere and Motor Performance of the Untrained Hand." *Eur J Neurosci* 45, no. 12 (2017): 1490-500.

CHAPTER 2

NON-DOMINANT HEMISPHERE EXCITABLILITY IS UNAFFECTED DURING AND AFTER TRANSCRANIAL DIRECT CURRENT STIMULATION OF THE DOMINANT HEMISPHERE

ABSTRACT

Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) increases primary motor cortex (M1) excitability and improves motor performance when applied unilaterally to the dominant hemisphere. However, the influence of tDCS on contralateral M1 excitability both during and after tDCS application has not been quantified. The purpose was to determine the influence of tDCS applied to the dominant M1 on the excitability of the contralateral non-dominant M1. The study employed a double-blind, randomized, SHAM-controlled, within-subjects, crossover experimental design. Eighteen young adults performed two experimental sessions (tDCS, SHAM) in counterbalanced order separated by a one-week washout. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) was used to quantify excitability of the contralateral M1 to which anodal tDCS was applied for 20 minutes with a current strength of 1 mA. TMS was delivered in 5 test blocks (Pre, D5, D10, D15, and Post). The Pre and Post TMS test blocks were performed immediately before and after tDCS application, whereas the TMS test blocks performed during tDCS were completed at the 5, 10, and 15-minutes of stimulation time points. The primary outcome measure was the 1 mV motor evoked potential (MEP) amplitude. MEPs were analyzed with a 2 condition (tDCS, SHAM) x 5 test (Pre, D5, D10, D15, Post) within-subjects ANOVA. The main effect for condition (P = 0.213), main effect for test (P = 0.502), and condition x test interaction (P = 0.860) were all not statistically significant. These results indicate that tDCS does not modulate contralateral M1 excitability during or immediately after application, at least under the current set of common tDCS parameters of stimulation.

INTRODUCTION

Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) is a non-invasive brain stimulation method that involves the application of a low-level electrical field to a specific brain area to modulate cortical excitability and influence motor performance [1-9]. The effects of tDCS are largely determined by the orientation of the electrical field generated by the positions and polarity of the electrode montage [2, 3]. The most widely studied electrode montage involves an electrode pair consisting of an anode and a cathode, which results in current flowing from the cathode to the anode and usually an excitability increase of the targeted brain area underlying the anode (termed anodal tDCS) [1, 6-8]. For example, placement of the anode over the primary motor cortex (M1) and the cathode over the contralateral supraorbital (SO) region (M1-SO montage) usually leads to increased M1 excitability after stimulation ends as measured by increases in motor evoked potential (MEP) amplitude elicited by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) [7, 8, 10, 11]. In addition, other bihemispheric and dual source electrode montages involving stimulation of the left M1 have also demonstrated similar effects on M1 excitability [12-15].

The vast majority of motor system tDCS studies have utilized the SO-M1 electrode montage and anodal tDCS to target the dominant left M1 that primarily controls the contralateral dominant right hand and arm system. Furthermore, a minority of studies have involved the opposite arrangement of anodal tDCS applied to the right M1 to impact motor performance of the contralateral non-dominant left hand and arm system [1, 6, 7, 9, 16]. In both cases, the balance of literature has reported significant M1 excitability increases of about 20-40% and

motor skill improvements of about 10-15% after a single tDCS application of 10-20 minutes with current strengths of 1-2 mA [1, 6, 7, 9, 16-20]. However, it appears that approximately 20-30% of studies have reported no significant effects on these same outcome measures [1, 6, 21]. In addition, the motor skill enhancements observed in these studies have been attained both when tDCS is applied before and during motor task practice. Although it is generally thought that tDCS applied simultaneous with motor task practice is more effective, few studies have directly and systematically compared stimulation timing in the same study using the same participants. Nonetheless, most of the tDCS studies that have observed the greatest increases in motor learning [20, 22, 23] have targeted the dominant left M1 using the SO-M1 electrode montage and the aforementioned stimulation parameters.

Despite extensive research on left dominant M1 excitability and the motor performance of the contralateral right dominant hand controlled primarily by the SO-M1 montage, the effects of this paradigm on the unstimulated right non-dominant M1 and the corresponding left nondominant hand and arm system remain relatively unknown. This is especially the case in the time period during application of tDCS to the left M1, where it appears that no studies have undertaken concurrent TMS measurements from the right M1. On the other hand, a small number of studies have conducted TMS or brain imaging assessments of right M1 net excitability, activity, or transcallosal effects after delivery of tDCS to left M1. For example, in an early small-scale study, Lang et al. (2004) [24] reported that left M1 tDCS had no effects on right M1 excitability as indicated by motor evoked potential (MEP) amplitudes collected from the left hand immediately and 40 minutes after stimulation. More recently, an extensive study used magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS) to measure gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) levels in both M1s following tDCS of the left M1. The results revealed a decrease in GABA in

both the stimulated left M1 and the unstimulated right M1, which implied that tDCS of left M1 led to less inhibition and greater excitation in both the left and right M1s [14]. However, TMS measurements were not taken in the study to confirm an overall increase in net excitation of right M1. In another study, anodal tDCS did not influence net contralateral M1 excitability, but did increase the amount of interhemispheric inhibition (IHI) as assessed by paired-pulse TMS exerted onto the contralateral M1, which is mediated by transcallosal pathways [25]. However, these results were obtained by right M1 anodal tDCS application and the effects were measured in the left M1, which may not give the same results expected by the opposite arrangement of left M1 tDCS effects on right M1. In addition, separate previously identified transcallosal pathways that mediate interhemispheric facilitation (IHF) were also not measured in the study. In regard to motor performance, only a few studies have investigated the influence of left M1 tDCS using the SO-M1 montage on the ipsilateral left hand primarily controlled by the right M1. These studies have yielded mixed results as two found no statistically significant effect on left hand motor performance [26, 27], whereas the other found a trend for a decrease [28]. Thus, the effects of left M1 tDCS using the SO-M1 montage on right M1 excitability and motor performance of the corresponding left hand remain unclear even in healthy adults, especially during stimulation.

The lack of direct research on the aforementioned topics is surprising given the promising results of left M1 tDCS for important practical applications such as motor learning, motor rehabilitation, and performance of vital activities of daily living [1]. For example, the viability of tDCS as a long-term intervention with wide-ranging real-world applications would be questionable if improvements elicited in the right hand would be accompanied by left hand performance being simultaneously degraded or unchanged. Furthermore, while the basic view that upper limb muscles are primarily controlled by the contralateral M1 is well-supported, this

does not mean that the ipsilateral M1 has little to no effects on unimanual voluntary movements of the ipsilateral hand that it does not primarily control [29, 30]. In fact, accumulating evidence supports the importance of the ipsilateral (right) M1 for certain aspects of not only voluntary movement production such as movement initiation [31-33], but also motor learning processes in the ipsilateral (right) hand [13, 34-37]. Thus, it is imperative to ultimately understand the effects left M1 tDCS using the M1-SO montage on the unstimulated non-dominant contralateral right M1 in order to elucidate the effects of tDCS on motor skill acquisition of unilateral movements performed by each of the hands. However, a logical first step would be to investigate changes in right M1 excitability in resting conditions without the complicating factors of simultaneous or previous background muscle activation due to muscle contraction in general or specific motor practice.

The purpose was to determine the influence of tDCS applied to the dominant left M1 on the excitability of the unstimulated contralateral non-dominant right M1. In particular, the primary interest was to characterize any changes in right M1 excitability during tDCS of left M1 application using the typical SO-M1 electrode montage, whereas right M1 excitability immediately after tDCS was of secondary interest. This was accomplished by measuring MEP amplitudes in the left first dorsal interosseous (FDI) muscle at rest in response TMS applied to the right M1 in test blocks performed before, during, and after anodal tDCS was delivered to the left M1 for 20 minutes. Based on a prior MRS study [14], it was hypothesized that MEP amplitudes obtained from the right M1 would be greater both during and immediately after left M1 tDCS compared to the SHAM condition. Thus, it was also hypothesized that MEP amplitudes would be increased relative to baseline at timepoints during and immediately after tDCS application, but not in the SHAM condition.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Eighteen individuals took part in the study (11 males and 7 females; average \pm standard deviation age: 24.1 \pm 4.0 years). Written informed consent was obtained from all volunteers prior to participation. All participants were strongly right-handed, as confirmed by the Edinburgh Handedness Inventory [38]. Participants were screened to ensure they had no neurological or psychiatric disorders, no uncontrolled medical conditions, and met international non-invasive brain stimulation criteria [39]. The study adhered to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki and received approval from the Biomedical Institutional Review Board at the University of Nevada, Las Vegas.

The study employed a double-blind, SHAM-controlled randomized, within-subjects, experimental design. The within-subject design was chosen to mitigate the substantial interindividual differences in the responsiveness to tDCS that are thought to be due to a combination of a range of anatomic, biological, physiological, and genetic factors [40, 41]. In addition, within-subjects designs allow for more statistical power compared with between-subjects designs [42]. The order of presentation of the tDCS and SHAM conditions was assigned to participants using an online application (Research Randomizer; www.randomizer.org) by a member of the research team who did not participate in the collection of data [43, 44]. All participants underwent two experimental sessions that were conducted at the same time of day and spaced 7 days apart [45, 46], which is the most common washout period used in tDCS studies. Both sessions were identical except for the type of stimulation applied (tDCS, SHAM).

Each session lasted approximately 1.25 hours and followed a specific sequence of steps: 1) TMS was applied to the scalp over the left M1 to determine the motor hotspot location of the FDI muscle of the right hand. This was followed by determination of the resting motor threshold (RMT) and the 1 mV MEP stimulation intensity (SI) as a percentage of maximum stimulator output (%MSO) for the right FDI; 2) the tDCS electrode montage was placed over the left M1 FDI motor hotspot location and held in place by a tightly fitting scalp cap. However, the stimulator was not turned on at this time; 3) TMS was applied to the scalp cap over the right M1 to determine the motor hotspot location of the FDI muscle of the left hand. Subsequently, RMT and the 1 mV MEP SI was determined for the left FDI; 4) the Pre TMS test block was performed and MEPs were evoked from the right M1 and collected from the corresponding left FDI; 5) 20 minutes of tDCS or SHAM stimulation was applied to the left M1 while TMS test block were undertaken. Thus, MEPs were evoked from the right M1 and collected from the corresponding left FDI concurrent with the ongoing 20 minutes of stimulation. Data collection for these TMS test blocks started at the 5, 10, 15-minute time points during stimulation (termed D5, D10, and D15); and 6) the Post TMS test block was performed and MEPs were evoked from the right M1 and collected from the corresponding left FDI. Therefore, MEPs attained during the TMS test blocks were always evoked from the right M1 and collected from the corresponding left FDI. Figure 1A illustrates these major experimental steps, with detailed methodological descriptions provided in subsequent sections. Throughout all experimental conditions, the investigators conducting the experiments remained blinded to the stimulation condition applied to participants. Accordingly, the investigator who operated the tDCS device and administered stimulation was not involved in any other experimental procedures [43, 44].



Figure 1 tDCS Study Schematic

Figure 1. Schematic illustration of the study design and major experimental procedures. (**a**) tDCS SO-M1 electrode montage placement over the left M1 and TMS coil placement over the right M1 FDI motor hotspot. (**b**) tDCS or SHAM stimulation was delivered to left M1 for 20 minutes using the standard M1-SO electrode montage while MEPs were evoked from the right M1 and collected from the corresponding left FDI in a total of five TMS test blocks (Pre, D5, D10, D15, Post) performed before (Pre), during (D5, D10, and D15-minute timepoints), and immediately after (Post) stimulation.

TMS was administered utilizing a monophasic Magstim 2002 device coupled to a double 70 mm figure-of-eight remote-controlled coil. The coil was placed in contact with the surface of the scalp and orientated tangentially at an angle of 45 degrees to the sagittal plane with the handle pointed laterally and backwards. This typical arrangement induces a posterior to anterior directed current flow in M1 to elicit MEPs in the contralateral hand. Accordingly, MEPs were evoked in the right and left FDIs using single-pulse TMS of the left and right M1s, respectively. All MEPs were induced the FDI muscle of either the left or right hand was maintained in a state of complete rest.

The electromyographic (EMG) activity of the FDI muscle of each hand was measured using two surface electrodes that were arranged in a belly tendon montage while a ground electrode was placed on the back of the hand. The EMG signals were acquired and recorded employing hardware (1902 amplifiers, micro 1401 data acquisition interface) and software (Signal 5.04) provided by Cambridge Electronic Design (Cambridge, UK). The posture of the participants and experimental arrangement was similar to prior studies when MEPs were elicited from the FDI of the right hand [20, 47]. Analogously, the same set of general experimental conditions were used when MEPs were collected from the left hand in the present study. Briefly, participants were seated upright in a chair with their hand resting palm down on the surface of a small table beside them. The forearm was also resting on the table surface with the wrist in neutral, the elbow flexed to an angle of ~90 degrees, and the shoulder abducted to ~45 degrees. Participants were directed to keep their eyes open and maintain this posture for all TMS measurements as it has been clearly shown that MEP amplitude in hand muscles can vary with changes in shoulder and upper limb position [48, 49]. Importantly, participants were provided with visual feedback of their FDI EMG activity during all TMS testing to make certain that the FDI remained at rest at all times. FDI EMG was displayed online in real-time on a computer monitor located ~0.75 meters in front of the participants [50]. Detailed instructions were given to the participants on how to use the visual feedback to keep the FDI at rest at all times. Finally, one investigator continually monitored the body posture and FDI EMG levels of the participants to ensure that they constantly adhered to these requirements.

To determine the motor hotspot of the FDIs, TMS pulses were given to the presumed area over the scalp corresponding to the hand representation area until the point that evoked the largest MEP in the resting FDI was identified [51]. This point was denoted as the stimulation site

for each M1 and marked with a temporary marker for all subsequent RMT, 1 mV SI, and MEP measurements in the TMS test blocks. The point was marked directly on the scalp for left M1 testing and on tape placed on a scalp cap for right M1 testing (see below). RMT was measured in each FDI at rest using common methodology and was defined as the lowest TMS SI as a %MSO that could produce a MEP with an amplitude greater than 50 microvolts in at least 5 out of 10 consecutive trials. RMT was quantified in the FDI of both hands mainly because some studies [52, 53] have indicated that individuals with lower RMT values may display a larger increase in MEPs following tDCS application. Therefore, if any increases in MEP amplitude were observed due to tDCS, these values could be correlated with the RMT for each participant. In addition, RMT served as a basic baseline and control measure of cortical excitability for each FDI on each of the two experimental days. For the 1 mV MEP SI of the left and right M1s, a great amount of care was taken to identify the TMS SI (%MSO) that would elicit an average MEP of as close to 1 mV as possible for a TMS block of 25 trials. Twenty-five MEP trials per block was chosen as this number has been shown to represent the best trade-off between experimental time efficiency and to obtain valid MEP amplitude averages for blocks of TMS trials [54]. The 1 mV SI determination was done utilizing methodology from two previous studies [20, 47]. Briefly, TMS pulses were initially delivered at ~55 %MSO and this SI was adjusted while MEPs were monitored and quantified online by the Signal software. Once it appeared that MEP amplitudes were as close as possible on average to 1 mV, the Signal software program was reset and the Pre TMS test block was collected. This assured that the Pre TMS test block MEP amplitude was very close to 1 mV in both stimulations performed on the two days. Moreover, this avoided any potential confounds due to presence of substantially different baseline MEP amplitudes before tDCS was applied in the two stimulation conditions. Subsequently, the same 1 mV SI as a

%MSO was used to evoke all MEPs in the following D5, D10, D15, and Post blocks of TMS testing for each participant on a given day. Finally, the inter-trial interval (ITI) between consecutive MEPs was set to 6 seconds for all TMS test blocks.

A NeuroConn DC Stimulator Plus/MR was used to provide anodal tDCS to the dominant left M1. This was accomplished using the standard M1-SO electrode montage and two 5×7 cm rubber electrodes that were placed in sponges soaked in saline solution. Accordingly, the anode was placed over the left M1 location corresponding to the previously determined right FDI motor hotspot, whereas the cathode was placed over the contralateral (right) supraorbital region. The anode and cathode were held in these locations by a tightly fitting scalp cap. The typical rubber strap arrangement that normally is placed under the chin and over the anode was not used to hold the anode in place as this would have obviously interfered with the simultaneous TMS measurements. Fortunately, the tight scalp cap was able to hold the anode in position to the same degree as the normal rubber strap arrangement. However, the cathode was further secured using a rubber strap placed around the head in the typical fashion as this did not interfere with the TMS measurements. Overall, this arrangement was successful as although the TMS coil was relatively close to the tDCS electrodes, it did not touch them. tDCS was applied for a duration of 20 minutes at a current strength of 1 mA. The SHAM stimulation condition was administered in accordance with well-established procedures that have been shown to elicit the same sensations to participants as real tDCS, but without eliciting physiological effects [5, 55]. Accordingly, the current was increased over a period of 10 seconds to 1 mA, kept constant at 1 mA for 30 seconds, and decreased down to zero over a period of 10 seconds as in previous studies [20, 56]. Finally, the investigator who operated the tDCS device in the experiments did not participate in

the data collection and the investigators who performed the data collection were blind to the experimental condition as described previously [20, 43]

MEP amplitude was the primary outcome measure, whereas RMT and the 1 mV SI were secondary outcome measures. All MEP and EMG data were collected using a custom Signal 5.04 software (Cambridge Electronic Design, Cambridge, UK) script and further analyzed offline using another custom Signal script. MEPs were quantified and expressed as the peak-to-peak amplitude and the mean of the 25 MEPs [54] in each TMS test block was used for analysis.

RMT and 1 mV SI were analyzed with two separate 2 *condition* (tDCS, SHAM) × 2 *hand* (Left, Right) within-subjects ANOVAs. MEP amplitude was analyzed with a 2 *condition* (tDCS, SHAM) × 5 *test* (Pre, D5, D10, D15, Post) within-subjects ANOVA. Post hoc analyses using Bonferroni adjustment for multiple comparisons were performed if appropriate to identify where significant differences occurred between the TMS test blocks. The significance level was set to α < 0.05 for all statistical analyses. The data are presented as means ± standard errors in the figures and means ± standard deviation in the text.

RESULTS

The main effect for *condition* (P = 0.194, $\eta_p^2 = 0.097$) and *condition* × *hand* interaction (P = 0.483, $\eta_p^2 = 0.019$) were both non-statistically significant for RMT. However, there was a significant main effect for *hand* (P = 0.049, $\eta_p^2 = 0.209$), which indicated that RMT was significantly lower in the FDI of the right hand compared to the FDI of the left hand (Figure 2A). For the 1 mV SI, the main effect for *condition* (P = 0.484, $\eta_p^2 = 0.029$), main effect for *hand* (P = 0.235, $\eta_p^2 = 0.082$), and *condition* × *hand* interaction (P = 0.667, $\eta_p^2 = 0.011$) were all non-statistically significant (Figure 2B).



Figure 2 tDCS RMT and 1mV SI

Figure 2. RMT and 1 mV SI. (**A**) RMT for the left and right hands in the tDCS and SHAM conditions; (**B**) 1 mV SI for the left and right hands in the tDCS and SHAM conditions.

For MEP amplitude, the main effect for *condition* (P = 0.213, $\eta_{p}^{2} = 0.089$), main effect for *test* (P = 0.502, $\eta_{p}^{2} = 0.047$), and *condition* × *test* interaction (P = 0.860, $\eta_{p}^{2} = 0.019$) were all non-statistically significant (Figure 3).



Figure 3 tDCS MEP Amplitude

Figure 3. MEP amplitude for the tDCS and SHAM conditions in the Pre, D5, D10, D15, and Post TMS test blocks. Each data point represents the average of 25 MEPs recorded in each TMS test block.

DISCUSSION

The purpose was to determine the influence of tDCS applied to the dominant M1 on the excitability of the contralateral non-dominant M1. The study yielded two main findings. First, the MEP amplitudes evoked from the right M1 and obtained from the left hand were not statistically different between the tDCS and SHAM conditions at any timepoints during tDCS of the left M1. Second, right M1 MEP amplitude was also similar between the tDCS and SHAM conditions immediately after the 20 minutes of stimulation of the left M1 ended. Taken together, the findings indicate that tDCS does not modulate contralateral M1 excitability during or immediately after application, at least under the current set of common tDCS parameters of stimulation.

Numerous studies have reported that tDCS applied using the SO-M1 electrode montage for 10-20 minutes at 1-2 mA increases left dominant M1 excitability, as assessed by MEPs obtained from the contralateral right dominant hand that it primarily controls [7, 8]. However, a non-trivial minority of studies have found no statistically significant effects of tDCS under those experimental conditions [6]. To our knowledge, the present study was the first to examine the impact of this same set of tDCS parameters on the excitability of the unstimulated, right nondominant M1 by measuring MEP amplitudes obtained from the corresponding left hand. Most importantly, a novel aspect of the present study was the focus on right M1 excitability during the exact time that tDCS was applied to left M1 as opposed to only undertaking post measurements. Due to obvious technical limitations, TMS measurements cannot be made from the stimulated M1 motor hotspot location during tDCS while the anode electrode is still in place. Accordingly, all tDCS studies that have measured net excitability of the stimulated M1 have performed singlepulse TMS measurements before and after stimulation. In addition, in the one study available to our knowledge that investigated the effects of left M1 tDCS on the contralateral right M1 [24] also performed all TMS measurements before and after stimulation. Furthermore, the assessment of changes in IHI resulting from tDCS applied to M1 also cannot be accomplished during stimulation due to the same aforementioned TMS coil and anode electrode simultaneous location limitations [25]. Overall, the effects of left M1 tDCS on right M1 during tDCS could be functionally important as it is thought that applying tDCS during as opposed to before motor practice is the more effective [1]. Furthermore, several lines of evidence indicate that the ipsilateral M1 plays a significant role in both voluntary movement execution and motor learning of both hands [13, 29, 30, 33, 34, 37].

The primary original hypothesis was that MEP amplitudes obtained from the right M1 would be greater both during and immediately after tDCS was applied to left M1 compared to the SHAM condition. Although scant direct evidence existed and the available studies that were somewhat applicable were mixed [14, 24], this hypothesis was predominantly based on a MRS study that found reduced GABA levels in both the unstimulated right M1 and the stimulated left M1 following tDCS [14]. This would also be generally consistent with prior studies that have reported that reduced GABA levels (increased excitability) are one of the major neurochemical changes that occur in the stimulated M1 following anodal tDCS [3, 57], although other neuromodulators concentrations are also modulated [3]. Contrary to this original hypothesis, the MEP amplitudes evoked from the right M1 and collected from the corresponding left hand were not statistically different between the tDCS and SHAM conditions at any timepoints during or immediately after stimulation of the left M1. In addition, MEP amplitudes collected at all timepoints during and after tDCS application did not differ relative to the Pre TMS test block for either of the two stimulation conditions. Accordingly, MEP amplitudes in the TMS test blocks displayed no statistical changes over time and fluctuated about the average value (block grand average = 1.03 mV) for both stimulation conditions while displaying the well-known variability of MEP measurements (block standard deviation = 0.43 mV; range: 0.26 - 0.59 mV) [54].

These aforementioned results could not have been negatively influenced by differences in control measurements such as baseline RMT and the 1 mV SI values employed for evoking MEPs. This is because these variables were nearly identical and not statistically different between the two stimulation conditions performed on the different days (Figure 2A-B). Although the common observation of a lower RMT for the right compared to the left hand was also found in the current study, the lack of a difference in RMT between stimulation conditions confirms

that this hand difference had no effect on the overall outcomes. Most importantly, the methods used to get the 1 mV SI as a %MSO to elicit an average MEP of ~1 mV for the TMS test blocks was successful. The Pre TMS test block had an average MEP amplitude very close to 1 mV for both the tDCS condition $(0.93 \pm 0.26 \text{ mV})$ and the SHAM condition $(1.05 \pm 0.29 \text{ mV})$ with no statistical difference between them. Therefore, there were no potentially confounding effects of a different SI as a %MSO or different MEP amplitudes evoked with this SI in the Pre TMS test blocks. In summary, the results from the control measures indicate that methodological factors or random variations in baseline cortical excitability between the two days could not have significantly influenced the overall MEP amplitude results obtained in the TMS test blocks.

The current findings are seemingly not consistent with the primary study on which the original hypothesis was based [14]. This study was arguably the most relevant as it used MRS to measure GABA and glutamate concentrations in both M1s in response to left M1 tDCS using the SO-M1 montage. The major findings were that GABA levels were decreased compared to baseline in both the stimulated left M1 and the unstimulated right M1 during and following tDCS application, whereas glutamate levels were unchanged. Thus, direct physiological mechanisms were provided that could underlie the possibility that tDCS of left M1 led to less inhibition and therefore greater excitation in both the left and right M1s. However, simultaneous measurements of MEPs were not recorded from either M1 in the study. In contrast, the present study did not include any other physiological measurements to complement the global net assessments of right M1 excitability as indicated of MEP amplitude. Therefore, it could not determine the possible modulation of any intercortical or intracortical pathways or neurochemical concentrations that may have contributed to the lack of MEP changes in right M1. It is possible that GABA concentrations were not changed in the right M1 in the current study, which could possibly

reconcile the results of the two studies. Our findings are also potentially in conflict with the outcomes that would be predicted from current flow modeling studies of the electrical filed produced by the SO-M1 electrode montage. For instance, a review article [58] illustrated (see their Figure 1A) that tDCS of left M1 leads to the generation of an electric field that at least to some degree impacts right M1 and several interconnected contralateral and ipsilateral brain areas that project to it. It is not unreasonable to assume that this should have led to some modulation of right M1 excitability whether up or down. The absence of any modulation of MEP amplitudes in the present study therefore imply that this pattern of current flow must have led no net change in the balance of any inhibitory and excitatory right M1 circuits that it may have impinged upon. Finally, the findings are also generally incongruent with the bulk of the research literature that has reported significant enhancements in excitability following anodal tDCS in the M1 targeted by the stimulation [7, 8], although a significant minority of studies have also reported no significant effects even in these circumstances [6].

In contrast, the current results are consistent with a prior study that had the most similar experimental design of any available study relative to the current one [24]. Although it appears that no existing studies have undertaken concurrent TMS measurements from the right M1 during left M1 tDCS, this small-scale (n = 8) study [24] did perform analogous TMS measurements in right M1 before and after anodal tDCS (1 mA) was delivered to left M1 via the SO-M1 montage for 10 minutes. They reported that left M1 tDCS did not significantly change MEP amplitudes evoked from the right M1 and recorded in the left hand immediately and 40 minutes after stimulation relative to baseline. However, the study did not include a SHAM condition for comparison to the tDCS condition. Nonetheless, the lack of change in MEPs obtained from the left M1 tDCS are congruent with the current findings. Taken

together, the results of the two studies suggest that left M1 tDCS effects on cortical excitability are confined to the stimulated M1 both during and after stimulation. The findings are also in agreement with a study by Tazoe et. al. (2014) [25] which found that anodal tDCS did not influence net contralateral M1 MEP amplitudes when measured after stimulation. However, paired-pulse TMS measurements indicated that it did increase the magnitude of IHI onto the contralateral M1. This finding is somewhat difficult to interpret based on the MEP results, but likely resulted from the influence of other pathways acting in opposition to IHI leading to no change in net global excitability as indicated by MEP amplitude. It should also be noted that the study involved the opposite experimental arrangement relative to the current study as anodal tDCS was given to right M1 with MEPs and IHI being measured in the left M1. Nevertheless, the outcomes remain generally consistent with the notion that the effects of anodal tDCS may be confined to the stimulated M1.

Indirect findings from the literature also support the current findings. Although the lack of changes in MEPs evoked from the right M1 were unexpected, it should be remembered that at least 20-30% of available tDCS studies that have investigated excitability of the stimulated M1 have reported no significant effects [6-8]. Therefore, it would not be particular surprising that it may be even more difficult to elicit significant excitability enhancements in an unstimulated distant region, despite the strong anatomical interconnections between the two M1s. A demonstration of augmentations in right M1 excitability would have provided rather strong support for the idea that left M1 tDCS may not only improve right hand performance, but also left hand performance. For example, a long-term motor learning study (no tDCS) involving only right hand motor task practice demonstrated that left hand motor skill was also substantially improved [34]. Crucially, this was accompanied by an increase in excitability of the right M1

after several weeks of right hand motor practice. These two results and a number of other studies indicate that the ipsilateral (right) M1 plays an important role in voluntary movement control and motor learning of the right hand [13, 31-37], despite it not being the hand it primarily controls. The current results indicate that left M1 tDCS does not increase right M1 excitability and therefore may not augment motor learning by impacting processes within the ipsilateral right M1. However, this interpretation is highly speculative as no motor skill training was carried out in the current study. Nonetheless, a few studies have investigated the influence of left M1 tDCS on performance of the left hand primarily controlled by the right M1. The findings were extremely mixed with two finding no effects and one finding a trend for a decrease in left hand performance [26-28]. Thus, these studies are in overall broad agreement with the current results as they collectively suggest that the effects of left M1 tDCS using the SO-M1 montage most likely does neither increases or decreases left hand performance, but rather has no discernable effects.

Theoretically, tDCS applied to the left M1 using the SO-M1 montage could impact the right M1 in at least three different general ways, although direct and systematic studies of these specific paths have not been performed. First, the most obvious and probable way would be as a result of the current flow from the cathode over the right supraorbital to the anode over the left M1 that typically leads to the observed net increase in left M1 excitability. Thus, the effects of this current flow on both intracortical neurons in left M1 and neuronal populations responsible for the amount of either IHI or IHF exerted on the right M1 are the most likely candidate mechanisms for any possible modulations of right M1 excitability. Second, this same flow of current could influence right M1 due to possible effects it may have on the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC), supplementary motor complex (SMC) and especially the premotor

cortex (PMC) ipsilateral to the left M1. For example, while left DLPFC does not have direct connections to either right or left M1, paired-pulse TMS studies have shown short-latency inhibitory effects from left DLPFC onto the ipsilateral left M1 [59]. These are likely mediated indirectly through PMC, SMA, or the basal ganglia [59]. In contrast, the left dorsal PMC has dense connections not only to ipsilateral left M1, but also to the contralateral right M1 [60-62]. Thus, right M1 excitability could potentially be elicited by the effects of current flow to the left DLPFC, SMC, and dorsal PMC and their collective ipsilateral connections to left M1. Furthermore, contralateral connections to right M1 could be involved that likely predominately emanate from left dorsal PMC [62]. Third, it is possible as indicated by current flow modeling studies [58] that anodal tDCS of left M1 using the typical SO-M1 electrode montage generates a much more widespread modulation of activity in various brain regions than generally appreciated, even those beyond the previously discussed ipsilateral DLPFC, SMC, and PMC. This oftentimes underappreciated issue is described in a review [58] and illustrated (see their Figure 1) by the simulated electrical field distributions over the right hemisphere. Although the overall electrical field area and strength is lower in the right compared to the left hemisphere, it is shown that even a 1 mA current can clearly influence some portion of the more anterior portions right M1 and to a greater extent areas located further anterior such as the corresponding ipsilateral DLPFC, SMC, and PMC [58].

Despite these three general ways that right M1 tDCS excitability could be modulated by left M1 tDCS applied at a current strength of 1 mA using the SO-M1 montage, the complete absence of changes in right M1 MEP amplitudes in the current study strongly suggests that none of these three individual paths and their underlying potential mechanisms of action exerted any meaningful influence on the right M1. In addition, the same would be true for any potential

combination and relative weighting of these three paths on right M1 excitability. The current study did not include other physiological measures of right M1 activity. Thus, determining the reasons for a lack of left M1 tDCS effects on right M1 was well-beyond the scope of the study. Nonetheless, some potential factors responsible for the results can be briefly speculated upon based on existing literature.

It could be that tDCS simply does not elicit increases in excitability of the magnitude or consistency that many initial studies observed, even in the M1 directly targeted by anodal stimulation [6]. Support for this basic explanation comes from older review article that concluded that the magnitude of tDCS effects [8] on M1 excitability were declining with time as the methodology of these studies advanced. Accordingly, the most recent comprehensive review published on the topic, which uniquely focused on tDCS studies that induced no significant effects on M1 excitability, cited numerous studies that indicated no significant effects [6]. Specifically, the PRISM flow diagram of this study indicated that 92 studies were excluded due to finding significant results while 43 studies and 47 experiments were included that reported no significant tDCS effects on M1 excitability. In particular, a recent comprehensive study with a rigorous design and a large sample size (n = 62) found no effects of anodal tDCS using the SO-M1 montage to target the left M1, although this study used a 2 mA current strength [21]. Another possible reason for the absence of significant effects in the current study is that the sample of participants could have had a relatively large number of tDCS non-responders [53, 63, 64]. While this is a definite possibility, Jonker et al. (2021) [21] also found no evidence for the existence of either responders or non-responders as indicated by a mixed-model cluster analysis. An additional explanation for the lack of significant findings that is typically cited is possible differences in participant characteristics such as age, handedness, and gender distribution [6].

However, this explanation is likely not applicable to the current study as these characteristics were not substantially different in the study relative to previous studies [6-8]. Specifically, the current study involved all strongly-right handed young adults in a tight age range with a gender distribution similar to the average of previous studies. Finally, the absence of effects was likely not due to the tDCS parameters utilized as the most common and efficacious parameters from the literature were employed. This is also apparent based on the data comparisons recent review [6] performed relative to prior reviews on the topic that focused on all available studies whether each study demonstrated significant tDCS effects on M1 excitability or not [7, 8].

Despite the relatively clear and straightforward findings, the present study had a number of limitations that should be acknowledged: 1) the 1 mA current strength may not have been high enough to induce significant changes in excitability in the non-stimulated right M1 [24] to influence any potential mechanisms that could have led to enhanced right M1 excitability. On the other hand, several studies have shown that any increases in M1 excitability resulting from current strengths of 2 mA and above are non-linear [65, 66]. Moreover, they are often not significantly greater than current strengths of 1 mA and can even be lower [65]. Similarly, the study did not involve a condition involving cathodal tDCS of the left M1 performed in an additional session. While it seems doubtful that cathodal tDCS would have elicited an effect in the right M1 if anodal tDCS did not, this would need to be examined directly. Relatedly, the study did not investigate contralateral effects in the opposite direction (anodal tDCS applied to right M1), although once again it seems unlikely that statistically significant effects would have emerged; 2) the present study lacked longer time scale TMS testing blocks (e.g. 5-90 minutes) following the cessation of tDCS that are typically undertaken in tDCS studies of the targeted M1 [6-8]. While this would have been ideal, it seems highly unlikely that these test blocks would

have demonstrated any differing relative results in light of the complete absences of MEP enhancement during and immediately after tDCS; 3) the net right M1 excitability as indicated by MEP amplitude elicited by single-pulse TMS was the only excitability metric acquired and inclusion of paired-pulse TMS measurements such as short-interval intracortical inhibition (SICI) or intracortical facilitation (ICF) were not conducted [66]. These measurements were not undertaken because this study was focused on first determining overall net excitability changes in the right M1 if they were to exist. Additionally, SICI and ICF measurements were not performed due to the inherent time-related complications of having to elicit three types of responses for the requisite 25 trials for each variable (test MEP, condition-test MEPs for SICI and ICF, respectively) with a 6 second ITI; 4) other more involved physiological measures such as EEG or MRS were also not performed as they were not available and may not have even been technically feasible within the context of the current overall experimental paradigm; 5) a motor task was not utilized to concurrently quantify changes in motor skill of the left hand and their possible associations with any changes in right M1 excitability. This will have to be investigated in the future in more complex experimental paradigms; and 6) the sample size was a possible final limitation as this is an issue in many studies in different motor neuroscience related disciplines [67, 68] as well as in most TMS and tDCS studies [6]. This was mitigated to a certain extent with the within-subjects design and the moderately high sample size of 18, which was markedly higher than the average tDCS motor skill study (~13 per group) reported in the tables of an extensive review [1]. The sample size was also comparable (18 versus 19.7) to the average of sample size in 47 experiments included in a recent review of only non-statistically significant studies on tDCS effects on M1 excitability [6]. More importantly, the data provided in that paper indicated that the samples sizes (12.5 and 13.7) of previous reviews on the topic were similar.
This is important because both studies concluded that tDCS significant increased in M1 excitability when all available significant and non-significant studies were included. Finally, the partial eta squared value obtained in the present study was very low ($\eta_p^2 = 0.019$) for the *condition* × *test* interaction for MEP amplitude, likely indicating that an unrealistically high number of participants would have been needed to achieve statistical significance.

Future studies could investigate the interrelated issues of inter-individual differences in response to tDCS and the individualization of tDCS parameters based on the unique characteristics (e.g. anatomy, gender, genetics, hormonal profile, etc.) of a given participant. Furthermore, experimental designs should be more standardized across studies to better determine how a set of tDCS parameters that successfully enhance targeted M1 excitability and motor skill of the contralateral hand and arm system could also influence the unstimulated contralateral M1 and ipsilateral hand. These types of studies may be more valuable in older adult populations or in patients with motor disorders that exhibit degradations in hand dexterity or a differentially affected hemisphere (e.g. stroke, Parkinson's disease) and corresponding hand and arm system. Another avenue of research would be to determine the association, if any, between changes in motor skill and changes in MEPs amplitude in an analogous manner to that of studies involving the M1 targeted with tDCS. For instance, some early studies showed a positive correlation between changes in these variables [69, 70]. Since classic work on motor learning (no tDCS involved) found MEP enhancements in task specific muscles following complex fine motor skill acquisition [71-73], it was initially assumed that even further M1 excitability increases due to tDCS were partly responsible for motor skill improvements that were greater than practice alone. However, a series of more recent investigations [8, 59, 74-76] have shown that concurrent increases in motor skill and MEP amplitudes due to tDCS of M1 are not

significantly correlated. Therefore, it is highly possible that increased MEP amplitude values measured at rest may have limited functional relevance. Nonetheless, all of these correlational studies had limitations and widely varying methodologies, which suggests that further data are needed to before firm conclusions can be drawn on this issue, especially in regard to the unstimulated M1 and corresponding hand and arm system.

CONCLUSIONS

The current study represented a logical first step in the investigation of changes in right M1 excitability during and immediately after tDCS delivered to the left M1. Therefore, the study was performed at rest to first understand the most basic effects of the stimulation without the complicating factors of simultaneous or previous general muscle contractions or specific motor practice. The main findings were that right M1 MEP amplitudes were not statistically different between the tDCS and SHAM conditions at any timepoints during or after tDCS delivered to the left M1. Furthermore, there were no significant increases in right M1 MEP amplitudes in either stimulation condition compared to baseline. Collectively, the findings strongly suggest that tDCS does not modulate contralateral M1 excitability during or immediately after application, at least under the current set of common tDCS parameters of stimulation. Substantially more future research is needed to fully understand and characterize the influence of tDCS on the M1 contralateral to which it is applied. This will be challenging and require comprehensive studies that combine tDCS protocols with multiple physiological measures and a motor skill acquisition paradigm involving one or both hands.

REFERENCES

- Buch, E. R., E. Santarnecchi, A. Antal, J. Born, P. A. Celnik, J. Classen, C. Gerloff, M. Hallett, F. C. Hummel, M. A. Nitsche, A. Pascual-Leone, W. J. Paulus, J. Reis, E. M. Robertson, J. C. Rothwell, M. Sandrini, H. M. Schambra, E. M. Wassermann, U. Ziemann, and L. G. Cohen. "Effects of Tdcs on Motor Learning and Memory Formation: A Consensus and Critical Position Paper." *Clin Neurophysiol* 128, no. 4 (2017): 589-603.
- Nitsche, M. A., L. G. Cohen, E. M. Wassermann, A. Priori, N. Lang, A. Antal, W. Paulus, F. Hummel, P. S. Boggio, F. Fregni, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation: State of the Art 2008." *Brain Stimul* 1, no. 3 (2008): 206-23.
- 3. Stagg, C. J., and M. A. Nitsche. "Physiological Basis of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *Neuroscientist* 17, no. 1 (2011): 37-53.
- 4. Nitsche, M. A., and W. Paulus. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation--Update 2011." *Restor Neurol Neurosci* 29, no. 6 (2011): 463-92.
- 5. Gandiga, P. C., F. C. Hummel, and L. G. Cohen. "Transcranial Dc Stimulation (Tdcs): A Tool for Double-Blind Sham-Controlled Clinical Studies in Brain Stimulation." *Clin Neurophysiol* 117, no. 4 (2006): 845-50.
- 6. Klees-Themens, G., and H. Theoret. "The Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Corticospinal Excitability: A Systematic Review of Nonsignificant Findings." *Eur J Neurosci* 58, no. 4 (2023): 3074-97.
- Dissanayaka, T., M. Zoghi, M. Farrell, G. F. Egan, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Does Transcranial Electrical Stimulation Enhance Corticospinal Excitability of the Motor Cortex in Healthy Individuals? A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Eur J Neurosci* 46, no. 4 (2017): 1968-90.
- 8. Horvath, J. C., J. D. Forte, and O. Carter. "Evidence That Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation (Tdcs) Generates Little-to-No Reliable Neurophysiologic Effect Beyond Mep Amplitude Modulation in Healthy Human Subjects: A Systematic Review." *Neuropsychologia* 66 (2015): 213-36.
- 9. Qi, S., Z. Liang, Z. Wei, Y. Liu, and X. Wang. "Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Motor Skills Learning in Healthy Adults through the Activation of Different Brain Regions: A Systematic Review." *Front Hum Neurosci* 16 (2022): 1021375.
- 10. Nitsche, M. A., and W. Paulus. "Excitability Changes Induced in the Human Motor Cortex by Weak Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *J Physiol* 527 Pt 3 (2000): 633-9.

- 11. ——. "Sustained Excitability Elevations Induced by Transcranial Dc Motor Cortex Stimulation in Humans." *Neurology* 57, no. 10 (2001): 1899-901.
- 12. Halakoo, S., F. Ehsani, M. Hosnian, M. Zoghi, and S. Jaberzadeh. "The Comparative Effects of Unilateral and Bilateral Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Motor Learning and Motor Performance: A Systematic Review of Literature and Meta-Analysis." *J Clin Neurosci* 72 (2020): 8-14.
- 13. Waters, S., T. Wiestler, and J. Diedrichsen. "Cooperation Not Competition: Bihemispheric Tdcs and Fmri Show Role for Ipsilateral Hemisphere in Motor Learning." *J Neurosci* 37, no. 31 (2017): 7500-12.
- Bachtiar, V., A. Johnstone, A. Berrington, C. Lemke, H. Johansen-Berg, U. Emir, and C. J. Stagg. "Modulating Regional Motor Cortical Excitability with Noninvasive Brain Stimulation Results in Neurochemical Changes in Bilateral Motor Cortices." *J Neurosci* 38, no. 33 (2018): 7327-36.
- 15. Naros, G., M. Geyer, S. Koch, L. Mayr, T. Ellinger, F. Grimm, and A. Gharabaghi. "Enhanced Motor Learning with Bilateral Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation: Impact of Polarity or Current Flow Direction?" *Clin Neurophysiol* 127, no. 4 (2016): 2119-26.
- Guimaraes, A. N., A. B. Porto, A. J. Marcori, G. M. Lage, L. R. Altimari, and V. H. Alves Okazaki. "Motor Learning and Tdcs: A Systematic Review on the Dependency of the Stimulation Effect on Motor Task Characteristics or Tdcs Assembly Specifications." *Neuropsychologia* 179 (2023): 108463.
- 17. Meek, A. W., D. Greenwell, B. Poston, and Z. A. Riley. "Anodal Tdcs Accelerates on-Line Learning of Dart Throwing." *Neurosci Lett* 764 (2021): 136211.
- 18. Wilson, M. A., D. Greenwell, A. W. Meek, B. Poston, and Z. A. Riley. "Neuroenhancement of a Dexterous Motor Task with Anodal Tdcs." *Brain Res* 1790 (2022): 147993.
- 19. Nitsche, M. A., A. Schauenburg, N. Lang, D. Liebetanz, C. Exner, W. Paulus, and F. Tergau. "Facilitation of Implicit Motor Learning by Weak Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of the Primary Motor Cortex in the Human." *J Cogn Neurosci* 15, no. 4 (2003): 619-26.
- Pantovic, M., L. L. Albuquerque, S. Mastrantonio, A. S. Pomerantz, E. W. Wilkins, Z. A. Riley, M. A. Guadagnoli, and B. Poston. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of Primary Motor Cortex over Multiple Days Improves Motor Learning of a Complex Overhand Throwing Task." *Brain Sci* 13, no. 10 (2023).

- Jonker, Z. D., C. Gaiser, J. H. M. Tulen, G. M. Ribbers, M. A. Frens, and R. W. Selles. "No Effect of Anodal Tdcs on Motor Cortical Excitability and No Evidence for Responders in a Large Double-Blind Placebo-Controlled Trial." *Brain Stimul* 14, no. 1 (2021): 100-09.
- 22. Reis, J., J. T. Fischer, G. Prichard, C. Weiller, L. G. Cohen, and B. Fritsch. "Time- but Not Sleep-Dependent Consolidation of Tdcs-Enhanced Visuomotor Skills." *Cereb Cortex* (2013).
- 23. Reis, J., H. M. Schambra, L. G. Cohen, E. R. Buch, B. Fritsch, E. Zarahn, P. A. Celnik, and J. W. Krakauer. "Noninvasive Cortical Stimulation Enhances Motor Skill Acquisition over Multiple Days through an Effect on Consolidation." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106, no. 5 (2009): 1590-5.
- 24. Lang, N., M. A. Nitsche, W. Paulus, J. C. Rothwell, and R. N. Lemon. "Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation over the Human Motor Cortex on Corticospinal and Transcallosal Excitability." *Exp Brain Res* 156, no. 4 (2004): 439-43.
- 25. Tazoe, T., T. Endoh, T. Kitamura, and T. Ogata. "Polarity Specific Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Interhemispheric Inhibition." *PLoS One* 9, no. 12 (2014): e114244.
- Boggio, P. S., L. O. Castro, E. A. Savagim, R. Braite, V. C. Cruz, R. R. Rocha, S. P. Rigonatti, M. T. Silva, and F. Fregni. "Enhancement of Non-Dominant Hand Motor Function by Anodal Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *Neurosci Lett* 404, no. 1-2 (2006): 232-6.
- Sohn, M. K., B. O. Kim, and H. T. Song. "Effect of Stimulation Polarity of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Non-Dominant Hand Function." *Ann Rehabil Med* 36, no. 1 (2012): 1-7.
- 28. Vines, B. W., D. G. Nair, and G. Schlaug. "Contralateral and Ipsilateral Motor Effects after Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *Neuroreport* 17, no. 6 (2006): 671-4.
- 29. Chen, R., L. G. Cohen, and M. Hallett. "Role of the Ipsilateral Motor Cortex in Voluntary Movement." *Can J Neurol Sci* 24, no. 4 (1997): 284-91.
- Chen, R., C. Gerloff, M. Hallett, and L. G. Cohen. "Involvement of the Ipsilateral Motor Cortex in Finger Movements of Different Complexities." *Ann Neurol* 41, no. 2 (1997): 247-54.
- Reis, J., O. B. Swayne, Y. Vandermeeren, M. Camus, M. A. Dimyan, M. Harris-Love, M. A. Perez, P. Ragert, J. C. Rothwell, and L. G. Cohen. "Contribution of Transcranial

Magnetic Stimulation to the Understanding of Cortical Mechanisms Involved in Motor Control." *J Physiol* 586, no. 2 (2008): 325-51.

- 32. Murase, N., J. Duque, R. Mazzocchio, and L. G. Cohen. "Influence of Interhemispheric Interactions on Motor Function in Chronic Stroke." *Ann Neurol* 55, no. 3 (2004): 400-9.
- 33. Duque, J., N. Murase, P. Celnik, F. Hummel, M. Harris-Love, R. Mazzocchio, E. Olivier, and L. G. Cohen. "Intermanual Differences in Movement-Related Interhemispheric Inhibition." *J Cogn Neurosci* 19, no. 2 (2007): 204-13.
- 34. Christiansen, L., M. N. Larsen, M. J. Grey, J. B. Nielsen, and J. Lundbye-Jensen. "Long-Term Progressive Motor Skill Training Enhances Corticospinal Excitability for the Ipsilateral Hemisphere and Motor Performance of the Untrained Hand." *Eur J Neurosci* 45, no. 12 (2017): 1490-500.
- 35. Ruddy, K. L., and R. G. Carson. "Neural Pathways Mediating Cross Education of Motor Function." *Front Hum Neurosci* 7 (2013): 397.
- 36. Carroll, T. J., M. Lee, M. Hsu, and J. Sayde. "Unilateral Practice of a Ballistic Movement Causes Bilateral Increases in Performance and Corticospinal Excitability." *J Appl Physiol* (1985) 104, no. 6 (2008): 1656-64.
- 37. Hortobagyi, T., S. P. Richardson, M. Lomarev, E. Shamim, S. Meunier, H. Russman, N. Dang, and M. Hallett. "Interhemispheric Plasticity in Humans." *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 43, no. 7 (2011): 1188-99.
- 38. Oldfield, R. C. "The Assessment and Analysis of Handedness: The Edinburgh Inventory." *Neuropsychologia* 9, no. 1 (1971): 97-113.
- 39. Rossi, S., M. Hallett, P. M. Rossini, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Screening Questionnaire before Tms: An Update." *Clin Neurophysiol* 122, no. 8 (2011): 1686.
- 40. Li, L. M., K. Uehara, and T. Hanakawa. "The Contribution of Interindividual Factors to Variability of Response in Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Studies." *Front Cell Neurosci* 9 (2015): 181.
- 41. Pellegrini, M., M. Zoghi, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Biological and Anatomical Factors Influencing Interindividual Variability to Noninvasive Brain Stimulation of the Primary Motor Cortex: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Rev Neurosci* 29, no. 2 (2018): 199-222.

- 42. MacInnis, M. J., C. McGlory, M. J. Gibala, and S. M. Phillips. "Investigating Human Skeletal Muscle Physiology with Unilateral Exercise Models: When One Limb Is More Powerful Than Two." *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 42, no. 6 (2017): 563-70.
- de Albuquerque, L. L., M. Pantovic, M. G. Clingo, K. M. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. R. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "Long-Term Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Does Not Improve Motor Learning in Parkinson's Disease." *Cerebellum* 21, no. 3 (2022): 333-49.
- 44. Lima de Albuquerque, L., M. Pantovic, M. Clingo, K. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "An Acute Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Does Not Improve Motor Performance in Parkinson's Disease." *Brain Sci* 10, no. 10 (2020).
- 45. Proessl, F., B. Poston, and T. Rudroff. "Does a Single Application of Anodal Tdcs Improve Knee Extensor Fatigability in People with Multiple Sclerosis?" *Brain Stimul* 11, no. 6 (2018): 1388-90.
- 46. de Albuquerque, L. L., M. Pantovic, M. Clingo, K. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "A Single Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Fails to Enhance Motor Skill Acquisition in Parkinson's Disease: A Pilot Study." *Biomedicines* 11, no. 8 (2023).
- 47. Pantovic, M., D. E. Lidstone, L. L. de Albuquerque, E. W. Wilkins, I. A. Munoz, D. G. Aynlender, D. Morris, J. S. Dufek, and B. Poston. "Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Applied over Multiple Days Does Not Enhance Motor Learning of a Complex Overhand Throwing Task in Young Adults." *Bioengineering (Basel)* 10, no. 11 (2023).
- 48. Dominici, F., T. Popa, F. Ginanneschi, R. Mazzocchio, and A. Rossi. "Cortico-Motoneuronal Output to Intrinsic Hand Muscles Is Differentially Influenced by Static Changes in Shoulder Positions." *Exp Brain Res* 164, no. 4 (2005): 500-4.
- 49. Ginanneschi, F., F. Del Santo, F. Dominici, F. Gelli, R. Mazzocchio, and A. Rossi. "Changes in Corticomotor Excitability of Hand Muscles in Relation to Static Shoulder Positions." *Exp Brain Res* 161, no. 3 (2005): 374-82.
- 50. Eckert, N. R., B. Poston, and Z. A. Riley. "Differential Processing of Nociceptive Input within Upper Limb Muscles." *PLoS One* 13, no. 4 (2018): e0196129.
- 51. Albuquerque, L. L., K. M. Fischer, A. L. Pauls, M. Pantovic, M. A. Guadagnoli, Z. A. Riley, and B. Poston. "An Acute Application of Transcranial Random Noise Stimulation Does Not Enhance Motor Skill Acquisition or Retention in a Golf Putting Task." *Hum Mov Sci* 66 (2019): 241-48.

- Labruna, L., A. Jamil, S. Fresnoza, G. Batsikadze, M. F. Kuo, B. Vanderschelden, R. B. Ivry, and M. A. Nitsche. "Efficacy of Anodal Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Is Related to Sensitivity to Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation." *Brain Stimul* 9, no. 1 (2016): 8-15.
- 53. Wiethoff, S., M. Hamada, and J. C. Rothwell. "Variability in Response to Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of the Motor Cortex." *Brain Stimul* 7, no. 3 (2014): 468-75.
- 54. Ammann, C., P. Guida, J. Caballero-Insaurriaga, J. A. Pineda-Pardo, A. Oliviero, and G. Foffani. "A Framework to Assess the Impact of Number of Trials on the Amplitude of Motor Evoked Potentials." *Sci Rep* 10, no. 1 (2020): 21422.
- 55. Dissanayaka, T. D., M. Zoghi, M. Farrell, G. F. Egan, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Sham Transcranial Electrical Stimulation and Its Effects on Corticospinal Excitability: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Rev Neurosci* 29, no. 2 (2018): 223-32.
- 56. De Guzman, K. A., R. J. Young, V. Contini, E. Clinton, A. Hitchcock, Z. A. Riley, and B. Poston. "The Influence of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Fatigue Resistance." *Brain Sci* 13, no. 8 (2023).
- 57. Stagg, C. J., J. G. Best, M. C. Stephenson, J. O'Shea, M. Wylezinska, Z. T. Kincses, P. G. Morris, P. M. Matthews, and H. Johansen-Berg. "Polarity-Sensitive Modulation of Cortical Neurotransmitters by Transcranial Stimulation." *J Neurosci* 29, no. 16 (2009): 5202-6.
- 58. Bikson, M., A. R. Brunoni, L. E. Charvet, V. P. Clark, L. G. Cohen, Z. D. Deng, J. Dmochowski, D. J. Edwards, F. Frohlich, E. S. Kappenman, K. O. Lim, C. Loo, A. Mantovani, D. P. McMullen, L. C. Parra, M. Pearson, J. D. Richardson, J. M. Rumsey, P. Sehatpour, D. Sommers, G. Unal, E. M. Wassermann, A. J. Woods, and S. H. Lisanby. "Rigor and Reproducibility in Research with Transcranial Electrical Stimulation: An Nimh-Sponsored Workshop." *Brain Stimul* 11, no. 3 (2018): 465-80.
- 59. Wang, Y., N. Cao, Y. Lin, R. Chen, and J. Zhang. "Hemispheric Differences in Functional Interactions between the Dorsal Lateral Prefrontal Cortex and Ipsilateral Motor Cortex." *Front Hum Neurosci* 14 (2020): 202.
- 60. Hehl, M., S. Van Malderen, M. Geraerts, R. L. J. Meesen, J. C. Rothwell, S. P. Swinnen, and K. Cuypers. "Probing Intrahemispheric Interactions with a Novel Dual-Site Tms Setup." *Clin Neurophysiol* 158 (2024): 180-95.
- 61. Dum, R. P., and P. L. Strick. "Frontal Lobe Inputs to the Digit Representations of the Motor Areas on the Lateral Surface of the Hemisphere." *J Neurosci* 25, no. 6 (2005): 1375-86.

- 62. Marconi, B., A. Genovesio, S. Giannetti, M. Molinari, and R. Caminiti. "Callosal Connections of Dorso-Lateral Premotor Cortex." *Eur J Neurosci* 18, no. 4 (2003): 775-88.
- 63. Lopez-Alonso, V., M. Fernandez-Del-Olmo, A. Costantini, J. J. Gonzalez-Henriquez, and B. Cheeran. "Intra-Individual Variability in the Response to Anodal Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *Clin Neurophysiol* 126, no. 12 (2015): 2342-7.
- 64. Chew, T., K. A. Ho, and C. K. Loo. "Inter- and Intra-Individual Variability in Response to Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation (Tdcs) at Varying Current Intensities." *Brain Stimul* 8, no. 6 (2015): 1130-7.
- Jamil, A., G. Batsikadze, H. I. Kuo, L. Labruna, A. Hasan, W. Paulus, and M. A. Nitsche. "Systematic Evaluation of the Impact of Stimulation Intensity on Neuroplastic after-Effects Induced by Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *J Physiol* 595, no. 4 (2017): 1273-88.
- 66. Batsikadze, G., V. Moliadze, W. Paulus, M. F. Kuo, and M. A. Nitsche. "Partially Non-Linear Stimulation Intensity-Dependent Effects of Direct Current Stimulation on Motor Cortex Excitability in Humans." *J Physiol* 591, no. 7 (2013): 1987-2000.
- 67. "Consideration of Sample Size in Neuroscience Studies." *J Neurosci* 40, no. 21 (2020): 4076-77.
- 68. Szucs, D., and J. P. Ioannidis. "Sample Size Evolution in Neuroimaging Research: An Evaluation of Highly-Cited Studies (1990-2012) and of Latest Practices (2017-2018) in High-Impact Journals." *Neuroimage* 221 (2020): 117164.
- Fregni, F., P. S. Boggio, M. C. Santos, M. Lima, A. L. Vieira, S. P. Rigonatti, M. T. Silva, E. R. Barbosa, M. A. Nitsche, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Noninvasive Cortical Stimulation with Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation in Parkinson's Disease." *Mov Disord* 21, no. 10 (2006): 1693-702.
- Hummel, F., P. Celnik, P. Giraux, A. Floel, W. H. Wu, C. Gerloff, and L. G. Cohen. "Effects of Non-Invasive Cortical Stimulation on Skilled Motor Function in Chronic Stroke." *Brain* 128, no. Pt 3 (2005): 490-9.
- Pascual-Leone, A., A. Cammarota, E. M. Wassermann, J. P. Brasil-Neto, L. G. Cohen, and M. Hallett. "Modulation of Motor Cortical Outputs to the Reading Hand of Braille Readers." *Ann Neurol* 34, no. 1 (1993): 33-7.
- 72. Pascual-Leone, A., D. Nguyet, L. G. Cohen, J. P. Brasil-Neto, A. Cammarota, and M. Hallett. "Modulation of Muscle Responses Evoked by Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation

During the Acquisition of New Fine Motor Skills." *J Neurophysiol* 74, no. 3 (1995): 1037-45.

- 73. Pascual-Leone, A., E. M. Wassermann, N. Sadato, and M. Hallett. "The Role of Reading Activity on the Modulation of Motor Cortical Outputs to the Reading Hand in Braille Readers." *Ann Neurol* 38, no. 6 (1995): 910-5.
- 74. Horvath, J. C., O. Carter, and J. D. Forte. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation: Five Important Issues We Aren't Discussing (but Probably Should Be)." *Front Syst Neurosci* 8 (2014): 2.
- 75. Lopez-Alonso, V., B. Cheeran, and M. Fernandez-del-Olmo. "Relationship between Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation-Induced Plasticity and Capacity for Motor Learning." *Brain Stimul* 8, no. 6 (2015): 1209-19.
- 76. Bestmann, S., and J. W. Krakauer. "The Uses and Interpretations of the Motor-Evoked Potential for Understanding Behaviour." *Exp Brain Res* 233, no. 3 (2015): 679-89.

CHAPTER 3

THE INFLUENCE OF TRANSCRANIAL ALTERNATING CURRENT STIMULATION ON THE EXCITABLIITY OF THE UNSTIMULATED CONTRALATERAL PRIMARY MOTOR CORTEX

ABSTRACT

Transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS) can enhance primary motor cortex (M1) excitability and improve motor skill when delivered unilaterally to the dominant hemisphere. However, the impact of tACS on contralateral M1 excitability both during and after application has not been studied. The purpose was to examine the effects of tACS delivered to the dominant left M1 on the excitability of the unstimulated contralateral non-dominant right M1. The study implemented a double-blind, randomized, SHAM-controlled, within-subjects, crossover experimental design. Eighteen young adults performed completed a tACS condition and a SHAM condition on two different days in counterbalanced order with a week washout period between days. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) was utilized to assess excitability of the contralateral right M1 while tACS was delivered to the left M1. TMS was administered in 5 test blocks (termed Pre, D5, D10, D15, and Post) relative to a 20-minute application of tACS (70 Hz, 1 mA current strength). The Pre and Post TMS test blocks were conducted before and immediately after tACS was applied to left M1, whereas the TMS test blocks performed during tACS were completed at time points starting at the 5, 10, and 15-minutes marks of the 20-minute stimulation period. The primary dependent variable was the 1 mV motor evoked potential (MEP) amplitude. MEP data were analyzed with a 2 condition (tACS, SHAM) x 5 test (Pre, D5, D10,

D15, Post) within-subjects ANOVA. The main effect for *condition* (P = 0.704) and *condition* x *test* interaction (P = 0.349) were both not statistically significant. There was a significant main effect for *test* (P = 0.003), however, post hoc analysis indicated that none of the pairwise comparisons were statistically significant. Overall, the findings indicate that tACS applied to the left M1 does not significantly modulate contralateral right M1 excitability during or immediately after stimulation, at least when utilizing the present tACS parameters.

INTRODUCTION

Transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS) is a non-invasive brain stimulation method that has been receiving increasing research attention over the past several years [1-7]. tACS is a variation of the much more commonly studied non-invasive brain stimulation technique of transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS). tDCS involves passing a weak, constant current between a cathode and an anode placed on the scalp [8, 9]. In contrast, tACS involves the application of a sinusoidal waveform at a given frequency via an anode and a cathode placed over two scalp areas to impact a target brain region or two functionally connected regions. Accordingly, tACS can be used to induce entrainment of populations of cortical neurons at the same frequency of oscillation as endogenous oscillations both within and between brain areas [1, 10, 11].

Despite these two basic differences between tDCS and tACS they two techniques have some common features, methodological similarities, and can elicit a few basic overall net effects on physiological and behavioral outcomes relative to human motor performance. For example, two of the basic goals of the application of both techniques are to increase the excitability of the primary motor cortex (M1) and to induce improvements in motor skill acquisition [12-15]. This

is most frequently accomplished in tDCS studies by placing the cathode over the right supraorbital (SO) and the anode over the contralateral left M1, which is termed the SO-M1 electrode montage. Most typically, a current of 1-2 mA in intensity is passed between the electrodes for a duration of 10-20 minutes. These tDCS parameters have shown the ability to increase M1 excitability by approximately 20-40% after stimulation [13, 14, 16, 17] and induce improvements in motor skill of about 10-15% [8, 9, 12-15, 18-20]. In contrast, many fewer studies have investigated the influence of tACS on these outcomes and the parameters of stimulation have arguably been more heterogenous in tACS compared to tDCS studies. Nonetheless, several studies have reported that tACS can also increase M1 excitability [1, 21, 22], although perhaps not to the same degree as tDCS. In addition, a few studies have also demonstrated that t-ACS applied to M1 can significantly enhance fine motor skill in hand muscles. For instance, Sugata et al. (2018) [2] found that 70 Hz tACS delivered to left M1 using the SO-M1 montage and a 1 mA current elicited large improvements in motor skill in a fourfinger button pressing task involving the right hand. The magnitude of improvements in that study seemed to indicate that the set of parameters employed may be among the most effective in the literature to date. Overall, the vast majority of M1-tDCS studies along with a few promising M1-tACS studies have shown a clear ability to significantly enhance cortical excitability and motor skill when using these sets of parameters and the SO-M1 electrode montage to target the dominant left M1 that predominately controls the contralateral dominant right hand [12].

In contrast to this large body of research, there is a paucity of studies that have explored the effects of M1-tDCS or M1-tACS on the excitability of unstimulated right non-dominant M1 and the motor performance of the associated left non-dominant hand that it predominately controls. In fact, only one previous study has directly measured the influence of left M1-tDCS on

the net excitability of the right M1 as measured by motor evoked potential (MEP) amplitudes elicited by transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS). Lang et al. (2004) [23] reported that right M1 excitability was unchanged relative to baseline immediately and 40 minutes left M1-tDCS application. Furthermore, analogous studies exist that have investigated the effects of M1-tACS on right M1 excitability in these experimental circumstances. In addition, no studies have explored right M1 excitability in the crucial time period during the application of tDCS or tACS of left M1. Similarly, only a few tDCS studies have investigated the motor performance related outcomes in response to application of left M1-tDCS using the SO-M1 montage on the ipsilateral left hand primarily controlled by the right M1. The outcomes were contradictory as reported no effects on motor skill of the left hand [24, 25], whereas another other found a trend for a decline in motor skill [26]. In addition, it appears that no analogous tACS studies have been conducted on these interrelated topics. Therefore, the impact of both left M1-tDCS and especially left M1-tACS utilizing on right M1 excitability and motor skill of the left hand remain to be elucidated.

The reasons for scarcity of available research on these topics are difficult to determine given that left M1-tDCS given during task practice has generally been shown to yield superior motor skill outcomes in motor tasks executed with the right hand relative to before practice application [27-29]. Accordingly, it would seem that it would be important to know the effects of the stimulation on the right M1 during that time as it also contributes to the motor skill learning outcomes of the right during and after practice. This is because although the right hand is predominantly controlled by the contralateral left M1, the ipsilateral M1 plays a significant role in the control of movements of the ipsilateral hand that it does not predominantly control [30, 31]. In fact, a large body of evidence provides supports for the meaningful contribution of ipsilateral right M1 to important facets of motor control such as the initiation of movements [32-

34] and ipsilateral right hand motor skill acquisition [35-39]. Therefore, it would be valuable to characterize the influence of left M1-tACS delivered via the most common M1-SO montage on the unstimulated non-dominant contralateral right M1. Theoretically, modulations of right M1 under these conditions could have significant implications for movement control and motor skill learning related processes in both hands. However, a rationale initial exploration of possible modulations of right M1 excitability during and after application of left M1-tACS would need to keep the target muscle at rest to isolate the fundamental effects of stimulation without the influence of concurrent muscle activation or performance of a motor task.

The purpose was to examine the effects of tACS delivered to the dominant left M1 on the excitability of the unstimulated contralateral non-dominant right M1. This was achieved by quantification of MEP amplitudes obtained from the left first dorsal interosseous (FDI) muscle elicited by TMS delivered to the right M1 in test blocks conducted before, during, and after 70 Hz tACS was administered to the left M1 for a duration of 20 minutes. Based on the most relevant previous M1-tDCS and M1-tACS studies [1, 21, 40], it was predicted that MEP amplitudes elicited from the right M1 would be greater during and immediately after application of tACS to the left M1 relative to baseline and compared with the SHAM condition. The presence of modulations of unstimulated contralateral right M1 excitability by left M1-tDCS could have implications for influencing voluntary movement control and motor learning processes in both the left and right hands.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Eighteen healthy young adults consisting of 10 males and 8 females with an average age of 25.9 ± 5.1 SD years participated in the study. Prior to their involvement, all volunteers

provided written informed consent. Participants were confirmed to be strongly right-handed using the Edinburgh Handedness Inventory [41]. They were screened to ensure the absence of neurological or psychiatric disorders, uncontrolled medical conditions, and compliance with international criteria for non-invasive brain stimulation [42]. The study complied with the Declaration of Helsinki and received approval from the Biomedical Institutional Review Board at the University of Nevada, Las Vegas.

The study implemented a double-blind, SHAM-controlled randomized, within-subjects, experimental design. A within-subjects design was selected to preclude the influence of interindividual variations in physiological, genetic, and anatomical factors on the susceptibility to tDCS [43, 44] while also allowing for greater statistical power compared to between-subjects designs [45]. The presentation order of the two experimental conditions was given to the participants using Research Randomizer (www.randomizer.org) by an investigator not involved in the data collection aspects of the experiments [46, 47]. Each participant completed two experiments at approximately the same time of day and held a week apart [48, 49], which is the typical washout period utilized in the majority of tDCS and tACS studies. Most importantly, the only difference between the two experiments was the type of stimulation (tACS, SHAM) applied.

Each experimental session had a duration of ~1.5 hours and the procedures were performed in the order prescribed: 1) the motor hotspot site, resting motor threshold (RMT), 1 mV MEP stimulation intensity (SI) expressed as a percentage of maximum stimulator output (%MSO) for the right FDI were all determined via TMS applied to the left M1; 2) placement of the tACS electrode montage over the left M1 FDI motor hotspot site; 3) the motor hotspot site, resting motor threshold (RMT), 1 mV MEP stimulation intensity (SI) expressed as a percentage of maximum stimulator output (%MSO) for the left FDI were all determined via TMS applied to the right M1; 4) Pre TMS test block; 5) tACS or SHAM stimulation was delivered to the left M1 for 20 minutes while three TMS test block were completed during (termed D5, D10, and D15) stimulation. Accordingly, TMS administration began at the 5, 10, 15-minute points in time and lasted for ~ 2.5 minutes; and 6) Post TMS test block. MEPs collected during the TMS test blocks were always elicited from the right M1 and acquired from the corresponding left FDI. This experimental protocol id depicted in Figure 4.





Figure 4. Schematic of the study design and experimental protocol. (**A**) TMS coil positioning over the right M1 scalp area corresponding to the left FDI motor hotspot and the SO-M1 electrode montage placement for application of tACS over the left M1. (**B**) A total of 20 minutes of tACS or SHAM stimulation was given to left M1 using the M1-SO electrode montage. MEPs were elicited from the right M1 and acquired from the corresponding left FDI in five TMS test blocks (Pre, D5, D10, D15, Post) conducted before (Pre), during (D5, D10, and D15-minute points in time), and immediately after (Post) either tACS or SHAM stimulation.

A monophasic Magstim 2002 unit with a standard double 70 mm figure-of-eight remotecontrolled coil was used to deliver single-pulse TMS to the left and right M1s. The TMS coil was placed over the M1 of interest over the surface of the scalp with the handle directed backward and lateral while being orientated tangential to the scalp at a 45-degree angle relative to the sagittal plane. This coil positioning relative to the M1 hand representation area generates a posterior-to-anterior directed current in the brain to elicit MEPs in the contralateral hand. Surface electromyographic (EMG) activity of the FDI muscle of each hand was collected utilizing two electrodes configured in a belly tendon montage. The ground electrode comprised a thin circular disc and was placed on the back of the hand. EMG activity was collected with Cambridge Electronic Design (Cambridge, UK) hardware (1902 amplifiers, micro 1401 data acquisition interface) and software (Signal 5.04).

TMS administration and EMG signals were collected while participants a constant body and upper limb posture. The experimental arrangement was the same as previous involving TMS of the right FDI [29, 50] and MEPs acquired from the left FDI was accomplished in an analogous manner. In both cases, participants sat in a chair with the upper arm abducted to about 45degrees with the forearm and elbow placed on the surface of a table located to the side of the body. The wrist was maintained in a neutral position, the elbow was flexed to about a 90-degrees angle, and the palm was placed flat on the table surface. The participants were given strict instructions to keep this posture for all TMS testing procedures as even relatively modest differences in arm position can significantly influence the MEP amplitudes observed in hand muscles [51, 52]. Crucially, participants were directed to keep their eyes open during TMS as closure of the eyes is well-known to significantly diminish MEP amplitude. To make sure that the FDI muscle was kept in a state of complete rest during all TMS testing, real-time visual feedback of FDI EMG was given on a large monitor situated about ~0.75 meters directly in front of the participants [53]. A set of instructions was given to participants on how to utilize the visual feedback provided to keep the FDI in a state of rest throughout the experiment. One

member of the research team had the sole task of constantly monitored the body positioning and FDI EMG activity of participants to further assure that these requirements were met throughout the experiments.

The motor hotspot site, RMT, and 1 mV MEP stimulation intensity (SI) as a %MSO were determined for the right FDI followed by the left FDI. The motor hotspot sites were located by delivering a series of TMS pulses over the scalp of the hand representation area of each M1. This was continued until the point that elicited the greatest MEP amplitude in the corresponding FDI was identified [54]. This point was used as the stimulation site and marked temporary pen for all of the following RMT and 1 mV SI measurements as well as the assessment of MEP amplitudes in the TMS test blocks. More specifically, the point was marked directly on the scalp for left M1 TMS testing, whereas it was marked on tape that was placed on the scalp cap for right M1 testing. RMT was quantified as the lowest TMS SI that could generate a MEP amplitude above 50 microvolts in at least 5 out of 10 successive trials. RMT data was collected for two reasons: 1) a few studies [55, 56] have reported that participants with a higher RMT may exhibit a smaller enhancement of MEPs after tDCS is applied and vice versa. This could also be the case for tACS, which may mean that RMT values could correlate with the percentage increase in MEP amplitude, if it were to occur. Furthermore, RMT also served as a basic control measure and indication of baseline excitability for each FDI in both experiments. For the determination of the 1 mV MEP SI for the left and right M1s, a series of procedures developed in two previous studies was used [29, 50] as they proved very successful in being able to obtain the TMS SI (%MSO) that induced an average MEP of as close to 1 mV as possible for a block TMS trials. This is crucial because a significant difference in the MEP acquired at baseline (Pre TMS block) between the two experimental conditions could represent a potential confound and ideally would

be as close to 1 mV as possible. In brief, this involved applying a series of TMS pulses starting at ~55 %MSO and adjusting the SI while MEPs were simultaneously displayed and quantified online by the data acquisition software. Once MEP amplitudes appeared to be as close to an average value of 1 mV as possible, the data acquisition program was reset and data collection of the Pre TMS test block commenced. This ensured that the MEP amplitude attained in the Pre TMS test block was as close to 1 mV as practically possible in both stimulation conditions performed on the two separate days. The same 1 mV SI as a %MSO was utilized to elicit MEPs in the subsequent D5, D10, D15, and Post TMS testing blocks for each participant on a given day. Lastly, the inter-trial interval (ITI) between successive MEPs was 6 seconds for all TMS test blocks and 25 MEPs were collected per block as this has been shown to be the optimal trade-off between time efficiency and the ability to obtain valid MEP amplitude averages in blocks of TMS trials [57].

A NeuroConn DC Stimulator Plus/MR was utilized to deliver high frequency (70 Hz) tACS for a duration of 20 minutes with a current strength of 1 mA to the left M1. This was conducted using the traditional M1-SO electrode montage that has been used in the majority of tDCS studies and many tACS studies. The two rubber electrodes (5×7 cm) that comprised the electrode montage were inserted into two sponged that were in sponges doused in saline solution. The reference electrode was placed above the eyebrow over the right supraorbital region and the target electrode was placed over right FDI motor hotspot site of the left M1. To accomplish the main experimental goal of collecting MEPs from right M1 while tACS was simultaneously applied to left M1, a set of novel procedures were implemented after extensive pilot work. The target and reference electrodes were fixed in place by a close-fitting scalp cap as opposed to usual employment of two separate rubber straps consisting of a headband and a chinstrap.

Specifically, the target electrode was kept in place by the scalp cap only and the typical rubber chin strap was not used for this electrode. This was necessary as this would have obviously interfered with the simultaneous TMS measurements as the strap would have traversed directly over the right M1 motor hotspot site. Overall, the close-fitting scalp cap was able successfully kept the target electrode in place to the same extent as the conventional rubber strap positioning. In contrast, the cathode was able to further secured using the typically applied rubber strap placed around the head in the conventional manner as this rubber strap was not in a position to interfere with the TMS testing. These methods for securing the tACS electrodes was ultimately effective because while the TMS coil was in relatively close proximity to the electrodes, it did not contact them. For the SHAM stimulation condition, the standard [29, 58] ramp up, hold, ramp down protocol was performed. Accordingly, the current was ramped up from zero to 1 mA over 10 seconds, maintained at 1 mA for 30 seconds, and ramped down from 1 mA to zero over 10 seconds as in previous studies. This is the most common SHAM stimulation paradigm used in tDCS and tACS studies and most studies have found that it induces the same sensations on the scalp to participants as real stimulation, but but does not induce any physiological effects [19, 59]. Finally, the research team member responsible for operated the tACS device did not partake in the data collection aspect of the experiments and research team members that conducted the data collection were blind to the stimulation condition as in previous studies [29, 46, 47].

The dependent variables were MEP amplitude, RMT, and 1 mV SI. MEP amplitude was the primary dependent variable, whereas the secondary dependent variables of RMT and 1 mV SI were considered experimental control measures. Signal software (version 5.04) from Cambridge Electronic Design (Cambridge, UK) was used to collect all EMG signals and associated MEP data via custom-written scripts. In addition, offline data analysis of MEP data

was also accomplished using custom-written Signal scripts. MEP amplitude was calculated as the peak-to-peak values and the average of the 25 MEPs [57] collected in each of the TMS test blocks was taken for analysis.

Two separate 2 *condition* (tACS, SHAM) × 2 *hand* (Left, Right) within-subjects ANOVAs were used to analyze the control measures of RMT and 1 mV SI. The primary dependent variable of MEP amplitude was analyzed with a 2 *condition* (tACS, SHAM) × 5 *test* (Pre, D5, D10, D15, Post) within-subjects ANOVA. If appropriate, post hoc analyses were conducted utilizing Bonferroni adjustments for multiple comparisons to determine where any statistically significant differences occurred between the TMS test blocks. The effect sizes were reported as the partial eta squared values. The significance level for the statistical tests was p <0.05. Data were depicted as means ± standard errors in the figures, whereas data referred to in the text were expressed as means ± standard deviations.

RESULTS

The *condition* main effect (P = 0.221, $\eta_p^2 = 0.087$), *hand* main effect (P = 0.110, $\eta_p^2 = 0.114$), and *condition* × *hand* interaction (P = 0.857, $\eta_p^2 = 0.002$) were all not statistically significant (Figure 5A). For the 1 mV SI, the *condition* main effect (P = 0.409, $\eta_p^2 = 0.041$), *hand* main effect (P = 0.821, $\eta_p^2 = 0.003$), and *condition* × *hand* interaction (P = 0.700, $\eta_p^2 = 0.009$) were all not statistically significant (Figure 5B).



Figure 5 tACS RMT and 1mV SI

Figure 5. RMT and 1 mV SI. (**A**) RMT in the left and right hands for the tACS and SHAM conditions; (**B**) 1 mV SI in the left and right hands for the tDCS and SHAM conditions.

For MEP amplitude, *condition* main effect (P = 0.704, $\eta_p^2 = 0.009$) and *condition* × *test* interaction (P = 0.349, $\eta_p^2 = 0.061$) were both not statistically significant. In contrast, there was a significant main effect for *test* (P = 0.003, $\eta_p^2 = 0.207$) (Figure 6). However, post hoc analyses of the main effect indicated that none of the pairwise comparisons were statistically significant (P value range 0.066 - 1.000).



Figure 6 tACS MEP Amplitudes

Figure 6. MEP amplitudes evoked from the right M1 and acquired from the left hand in the tACS and SHAM conditions for the Pre, D5, D10, D15, and Post TMS test blocks.

DISCUSSION

The purpose was to examine the effects of tACS delivered to the dominant left M1 on the excitability of the unstimulated contralateral non-dominant right M1. The main findings were that MEP amplitudes elicited from the right M1 and acquired from the left hand were not significantly different between the tACS and SHAM conditions at any timepoints during or immediately after the stimulation was delivered to the left M1. Overall, the findings indicate that tACS applied to the left M1 does not significantly modulate contralateral right M1 excitability during or immediately after stimulation, at least when the current set of tACS parameters are used.

tACS delivered to the left M1 using the SO-M1 electrode montage usually enhances left dominant M1 excitability, as assessed by MEPs acquired from the contralateral right hand that it predominantly controls [1, 21, 22]. To the best of our knowledge, this was the first study to investigate the influence of left M1-tACS on the excitability of the unstimulated right nondominant M1. In particular, the most innovative feature of the study was the quantification of right M1 excitability simultaneous with left M1-tACS administration. Accordingly, there is only a single M1-tDCS study available that directly measured the influence of left M1-tDCS on the excitability of the right M1 [23] and this study only evaluated this issue during stimulation. In addition, no studies exist that have performed analogous assessments of right M1 excitability during or after M1-tACS of the left M1. As a result, all but one study involving either technique have only net excitability of the stimulated left M1 before and after the two types of stimulation were applied. This makes sense based on basic technical constraints related to the fact that MEPs cannot be evoked from the stimulated M1 while that target tACS electrode is over that scalp location during stimulation. However, the current study used a novel arrangement involving the use of a scalp can and he deletion of the typical chinstrap that transverses the head over the right M1 motor hotspot to successfully apply TMS to the right M1 during tACS application to the left M1.

The initial hypothesis proposed that that MEP amplitudes elicited from the right M1 would be higher during and immediately after application of tACS to the left M1 relative to baseline and compared with the SHAM condition. Since no prior tACS studies had investigated these exact topics, this hypothesis was primarily based on the most applicable two tDCS studies available that had explored contralateral right hemisphere responses to left M1-tDCS [23, 40]. One study used MRS to quantify GABA levels in the unstimulated right M1 and the stimulated left M1 [40]. The results revealed that GABA levels declined in both M1s which would imply that both M1 displayed less inhibition and therefore higher excitability following left M1-tDCS.

However, concurrent TMS measures of MEP amplitude were not included in that study to confirm that the net excitability of each both had in fact increased. This could be necessary as other neuromodulator concentrations could have changed due to tDCS and counteracted the inhibitory effects of increased GABA concentrations [9, 61]. In contrast to the original hypothesis, MEPs evoked from the right M1 and acquired from the associated left hand were not significantly different between the tACS and SHAM conditions during or immediately following left M1 stimulation. Furthermore, none of the TMS test blocks performed during or immediately after stimulation exhibited MEP amplitudes that significantly differed relative to the Pre TMS test block, independent of stimulation condition, for either of the two stimulation conditions.

However, the statistical results that led to these overall conclusions were more nuanced than portrayed above. Specifically, while there was no main effect for *condition* or *condition* × *test* interaction. The ANOVA did reveal a significant *test* main effect. However, post hoc analyses using Bonferonni corrections indicated that none of the pairwise comparisons were statistically significant, although the differences between the D10 TMS test block compared to the D5 and the Pre TMS test blocks had *P* values of 0.066 and 0.082, respectively. In addition, visual inspection of Figure 3 and the average MEP values in the tACS and SHAM conditions, indicate that the non-significantly higher MEP amplitudes in the D10 TMS test block were due to a combination of higher MEP amplitudes in both stimulation conditions. Therefore, this pattern of results complicates the interpretation of the results to a certain extent. Since MEP amplitudes were moderately increased in D10 for the tACS, it would be tempting to conclude that left M1 tACS may have had an effect on right M1 excitability that was slightly masked by the unexpected, but non-significant increased MEP values in the D10 test block in the SHAM condition. Despite these statistically nuanced results, we feel that the overall interpretation of no

significant *test* effect due to non-significant post hocs and no significant tACS effects are the correct overall conclusions. Accordingly, the rather high D10 TMS test block MEP values were most likely due to random fluctuations in MEP measurements due to their well-described and notorious inherent variability [57, 59], and not any actual effects due to tACS or SHAM stimulation. Nonetheless, it cannot be completely ruled out that placebo effects could have provided at least some contribution to the enhanced MEPs in both stimulation conditions [59]. Finally, the overall findings could not have been influenced by any potential confounding effects as the control measurements of RMT and the 1 mV SI were not statistically different between the tACS and SHAM conditions. Critically, the 1 mV SI (%MSO) yielded average MEPs very close to the ~1 mV target for the pre TMS test blocks, which eliminated the greatest potential confound of the study.

Our results also potentially conflict with predictions from current flow modeling studies of the electric field generated by the SO-M1 electrode montage. For example, a review article [58] illustrated (see their Figure 1A) that tACS of the left M1 creates an electric field affecting the right M1 and several interconnected contralateral and ipsilateral brain regions. One would expect this to modulate right M1 excitability, either increasing or decreasing it. The absence of any modulation in MEP amplitudes in this study suggests that the current flow pattern did not result in any net change in the balance of inhibitory and excitatory circuits in the right M1. In addition, the absence of significant tACS effects indicates that whatever entrainment of neurons it may have elicited in left M1, did not manifest in meaningful effects on MEPs obtained from the right M1.

In contrast, the current results align with a previous study that had the most similar experimental design to the present one [24]. Although no existing studies have conducted

concurrent TMS measurements from the right M1 during left M1 tACS, [24] performed analogous TMS measurements in the right M1 before and after anodal tACS (1 mA) was applied to the left M1 using the SO-M1 montage. They found that left M1-tACS did not significantly change MEP amplitudes evoked from the right M1 and recorded in the left hand immediately and 40 minutes after stimulation. Thus, the lack of change in MEPs recorded from the left hand after left M1 tACS is consistent with the current findings. Together, these results suggest that left M1 tACS effects on cortical excitability are confined to the stimulated M1 both during and after stimulation.

Indirect evidence from the literature is also consistent with the current findings. Although the absence of changes in MEPs from the right M1 was unexpected, it's important to remember that 20-30% of M1-tDCS studies examining the excitability of the stimulated M1 have report no significant effects [6-8]. Therefore, it is not surprising that enhancing excitability in an unstimulated, distant area might be even more difficult, despite the strong anatomical connections between the two M1s. Evidence of increased excitability in the right M1 would have supported the idea that tACS of the left M1 could enhance performance in both hands. For example, a motor learning study (without tACS) showed that practicing right-hand tasks improved left-hand skills [34]. This improvement was accompanied by increased right M1 excitability after several weeks of right-hand practice. Such findings suggest that the ipsilateral (right) M1 significantly contributes to voluntary movement control and motor learning for the right hand [13, 31-37], even though it primarily controls the left hand. The current study indicates that tACS of the left M1 does not enhance right M1 excitability and may not influence motor learning in the ipsilateral right M1. However, this is speculative since no motor skill training was involved in this study.

tACS delivered to the left M1 using the typical SO-M1 montage could potentially modulate activity in the right M1 in several different ways based on simulated electrical field distributions [62] and known pathways between the involved brain regions: 1) the flow of current from the cathode located over the supraorbital region to the anode located over left M1, which could then reach the right M1 through transcallosal connections; 2) the aforementioned current flow also produces an electrical field over the left premotor cortex (PMC), dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC), and supplementary motor complex (SMC) in route from the cathode and anode. In turn, the activation of these areas could also ultimately modulate right M1 activity through their ipsilateral connections [63] to left M1 (DLPFC, SMA, PMC) and the contralateral connections of left dorsal PMC to the right M1[64-66]; and 3) the SO-M1 montage also generates an electrical field in the right hemisphere which is ipsilateral to the cathode. Although the electrical field is lower over the right compared to the left hemisphere it could still modulate activity in the right DLPFC, SMA, PMC, and M1 (see Figure 1 in [62]). However, the exact physiological effects of the current flow in these particular circumstances and relative to right M1 have never been directly investigated.

In light of the three conceivable avenues through which left M1 tACS, administered at 1 mA using the SO-M1 montage, could modulate right M1 excitability, the complete absence of changes in right M1 MEP amplitudes in this study strongly implies that none of these pathways, nor their underlying mechanisms, significantly impacted right M1 function. Moreover, this lack of influence persists regardless of potential combinations or relative strengths of these pathways on right M1 excitability. Since the study did not include additional physiological measures to assess right M1 activity, exploring the reasons for the absence of left M1 tACS effects on right

M1 fell beyond its intended scope. Nonetheless, drawing from existing literature, several potential factors contributing to these results can be cautiously considered.

One plausible explanation for the lack of significant effects observed in this study is that tACS might not consistently induce increases in excitability to the extent observed in earlier studies. This idea gains support from an older M1-tDCS review, which noted a diminishing magnitude of tDCS effects on M1 excitability over time as study methodologies evolved [8]. Furthermore, the most recent comprehensive review, which specifically focused on M1-tDCS studies failing to yield significant effects on M1 excitability, cited 47 experiments that had studies indicating no substantial impact of M1-tDCS [6]. However, there have not been enough tACS studies conducted to date to be able to make the same kind of comparisons and conclusions as the tDCS related ones above. Another conceivable explanation for the absence of significant findings could be the presence of a significant proportion of tACS non-responders among the participants [53, 63, 64] as has been asserted in a series of tDCS studies on the topic. Nevertheless, Jonker et al. (2021) found no indication of either responders or non-responders, as suggested by a mixed-model cluster analysis [21]. These possibilities underscore the need for more research on these topics in tACS studies as there are limits to the inferences that can be drawn from tDCS studies due to the different underlying mechanisms of action by which the two stimulation techniques exert physiological and behavior effects in the motor system.

The current study had a number of limitations that should be briefly addressed: 1) the study only investigated one possible set of tACS parameters of stimulation (e.g. electrode montage, frequency, current strength, stimulation duration, etc). The current parameter set was chosen as they appeared to be the greatest effects on motor skill that were also supported by physiology recordings. Nonetheless, other sets of parameters used in other M1-tACS motor skill

studies [7] could have produced alternative findings; 2) an experimental condition was not included that investigated the opposite arrangement iof tACS delivered to the right M1 on left M1 activity. This could have produced different result due to the numerous intracortical and intercortical differences in organization between the two M1s; 3) the study did not include multiple TMS post-test blocks at various timepoints after M1-tACS administration ended to better characterize any longer-term after effects. However, it seems improbably that this testing would have yielded different findings relative than those obtained in the test block after tACS application; 4) MEP amplitude was the only physiological measurement taken during or after the stimulation. It would have been ideal to have performed paired-pulse TMS assessments of the intracortical neuronal populations that mediate measures such as short-interval intracortical inhibition (SICI), intracortical facilitation (ICF), or short-interval intracortical facilitation [70]; and 5) a motor skill acquisition task was not incorporated, which could have been used to determine if the administration of tACS in these experimental conditions influenced the left hand motor performance and the functional relevance of any modulations of MEP amplitudes evoked form the right M1.

There is substantial room for future research on the influence of tACS on M1 excitability and motor skill as far fewer studies have been done on these topics relative to tDCS. In addition, there is almost an unlimited number of possible combinations of stimulation parameters and electrode montages that could be investigated. One issue that is receiving increasing attention in non-invasive brain stimulation studies is the potential differences in susceptibility to brain stimulation between individuals. Therefore, the parameters of tACS application may have to be customized depending on various anatomic and genetic of an individual. This will not only be challenging but also difficult to reconcile with the common competing viewpoint that non-

invasive brain stimulation study protocols need to be more homogenous [15] to accurately establish the basic effects of a given tACS parameter space on the stimulated and unstimulated M1s and motor output of the two hands. Most importantly, these issues will be even more relevant for studies comprised of individuals with specific movement disorders characterized by a more affected hemisphere and associated hand such as focal hand dystonia, stroke, and Parkinson's disease. An additional line of future inquiry would be the functional relevance of any MEP amplitude modulations on changes in motor skill. Although two early small-scale studies showed an association between increases in MEP amplitudes and increases in motor skill in stroke and Parkinson's disease patients following M1-tDCS [71, 72], more contemporary studies have reported a complete lack or a relationship [14, 63, 73-75]. Furthermore, similar studies have not been performed in response to M1-tACS. Moreover, it is more likely that changes in specific paired-pulse TMS measures such as SICI may be relevant to specific aspects of movement control. For example, SICI is involved in movement initiation [32], muscle force relaxation [76], and motor skill acquisition [77, 78]. Once again there is much more research on the modulation of intracortical inhibitory and facilitatory circuits in response to M1-tDCS compared to tACS. Therefore, future studies could determine the influence of M1-tACS on these pathways in the context of motor skill acquisition in both the stimulated and unstimulated M1 and associated hand and arm system.

CONCLUSIONS

This study was a rationale initial exploration of possible modulations of right M1 excitability during and after application of left M1-tACS. Consequently, the investigation was conducted while the target muscle was at rest to isolate the effects of the stimulation, free from the influence of concurrent muscle activation or performance of a motor task. The novel findings

produced by the study were that MEP amplitudes elicited from the right M1 and acquired from the left hand were not significantly different between the tACS and SHAM conditions at any timepoints during or immediately after the stimulation was delivered to the left M1. Overall, the findings indicate that tACS applied to the left M1 does not significantly modulate contralateral right M1 excitability during or immediately after stimulation, at least when the current set of tACS parameters are used. Extensive future research is needed to gain a comprehensive understanding of tACS effects on both the stimulated M1 as well as the unstimulated contralateral M1. Such investigations should integrate diverse tACS protocols with multiple physiological measures and motor skill acquisition paradigms involving one or both hands to elucidate to determine the viability of tACS as an intervention to improve motor skill and learning in different populations.

REFERENCES

- 1. Moliadze, V., A. Antal, and W. Paulus. "Boosting Brain Excitability by Transcranial High Frequency Stimulation in the Ripple Range." *J Physiol* 588, no. Pt 24 (2010): 4891-904.
- Sugata, H., K. Yagi, S. Yazawa, Y. Nagase, K. Tsuruta, T. Ikeda, K. Matsushita, M. Hara, K. Kawakami, and K. Kawakami. "Modulation of Motor Learning Capacity by Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation." *Neuroscience* 391 (2018): 131-39.
- 3. Yang, S., Y. G. Yi, and M. C. Chang. "The Effect of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Functional Recovery in Patients with Stroke: A Narrative Review." *Front Neurol* 14 (2023): 1327383.
- 4. Feng, T., L. Zhang, Y. Wu, L. Tang, X. Chen, Y. Li, and C. Shan. "Exploring the Therapeutic Effects and Mechanisms of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Improving Walking Ability in Stroke Patients Via Modulating Cerebellar Gamma Frequency Band-a Narrative Review." *Cerebellum* (2023).
- Hu, K., R. Wan, Y. Liu, M. Niu, J. Guo, and F. Guo. "Effects of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Motor Performance and Motor Learning for Healthy Individuals: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Front Physiol* 13 (2022): 1064584.

- 6. Wessel, M. J., L. R. Draaisma, and F. C. Hummel. "Mini-Review: Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation and the Cerebellum." *Cerebellum* 22, no. 1 (2023): 120-28.
- 7. Pollok, B., A. C. Boysen, and V. Krause. "The Effect of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) at Alpha and Beta Frequency on Motor Learning." *Behav Brain Res* 293 (2015): 234-40.
- Nitsche, M. A., L. G. Cohen, E. M. Wassermann, A. Priori, N. Lang, A. Antal, W. Paulus, F. Hummel, P. S. Boggio, F. Fregni, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation: State of the Art 2008." *Brain Stimul* 1, no. 3 (2008): 206-23.
- 9. Stagg, C. J., and M. A. Nitsche. "Physiological Basis of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *Neuroscientist* 17, no. 1 (2011): 37-53.
- 10. Tavakoli, A. V., and K. Yun. "Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) Mechanisms and Protocols." *Front Cell Neurosci* 11 (2017): 214.
- 11. Wach, C., V. Krause, V. Moliadze, W. Paulus, A. Schnitzler, and B. Pollok. "Effects of 10 Hz and 20 Hz Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) on Motor Functions and Motor Cortical Excitability." *Behav Brain Res* 241 (2013): 1-6.
- Buch, E. R., E. Santarnecchi, A. Antal, J. Born, P. A. Celnik, J. Classen, C. Gerloff, M. Hallett, F. C. Hummel, M. A. Nitsche, A. Pascual-Leone, W. J. Paulus, J. Reis, E. M. Robertson, J. C. Rothwell, M. Sandrini, H. M. Schambra, E. M. Wassermann, U. Ziemann, and L. G. Cohen. "Effects of Tdcs on Motor Learning and Memory Formation: A Consensus and Critical Position Paper." *Clin Neurophysiol* 128, no. 4 (2017): 589-603.
- 13. Dissanayaka, T., M. Zoghi, M. Farrell, G. F. Egan, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Does Transcranial Electrical Stimulation Enhance Corticospinal Excitability of the Motor Cortex in Healthy Individuals? A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Eur J Neurosci* 46, no. 4 (2017): 1968-90.
- Horvath, J. C., J. D. Forte, and O. Carter. "Evidence That Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation (Tdcs) Generates Little-to-No Reliable Neurophysiologic Effect Beyond Mep Amplitude Modulation in Healthy Human Subjects: A Systematic Review." *Neuropsychologia* 66 (2015): 213-36.
- 15. Klees-Themens, G., and H. Theoret. "The Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Corticospinal Excitability: A Systematic Review of Nonsignificant Findings." *Eur J Neurosci* 58, no. 4 (2023): 3074-97.
- 16. Nitsche, M. A., and W. Paulus. "Excitability Changes Induced in the Human Motor Cortex by Weak Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *J Physiol* 527 Pt 3 (2000): 633-9.

- 17. ——. "Sustained Excitability Elevations Induced by Transcranial Dc Motor Cortex Stimulation in Humans." *Neurology* 57, no. 10 (2001): 1899-901.
- 18. ——. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation--Update 2011." *Restor Neurol Neurosci* 29, no. 6 (2011): 463-92.
- 19. Gandiga, P. C., F. C. Hummel, and L. G. Cohen. "Transcranial Dc Stimulation (Tdcs): A Tool for Double-Blind Sham-Controlled Clinical Studies in Brain Stimulation." *Clin Neurophysiol* 117, no. 4 (2006): 845-50.
- 20. Qi, S., Z. Liang, Z. Wei, Y. Liu, and X. Wang. "Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Motor Skills Learning in Healthy Adults through the Activation of Different Brain Regions: A Systematic Review." *Front Hum Neurosci* 16 (2022): 1021375.
- Fresnoza, S., M. Christova, T. Feil, E. Gallasch, C. Korner, U. Zimmer, and A. Ischebeck. "The Effects of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) at Individual Alpha Peak Frequency (Iapf) on Motor Cortex Excitability in Young and Elderly Adults." *Exp Brain Res* 236, no. 10 (2018): 2573-88.
- 22. Naro, A., A. Bramanti, A. Leo, A. Manuli, F. Sciarrone, M. Russo, P. Bramanti, and R. S. Calabro. "Effects of Cerebellar Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Motor Cortex Excitability and Motor Function." *Brain Struct Funct* 222, no. 6 (2017): 2891-906.
- 23. Lang, N., M. A. Nitsche, W. Paulus, J. C. Rothwell, and R. N. Lemon. "Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation over the Human Motor Cortex on Corticospinal and Transcallosal Excitability." *Exp Brain Res* 156, no. 4 (2004): 439-43.
- Boggio, P. S., L. O. Castro, E. A. Savagim, R. Braite, V. C. Cruz, R. R. Rocha, S. P. Rigonatti, M. T. Silva, and F. Fregni. "Enhancement of Non-Dominant Hand Motor Function by Anodal Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *Neurosci Lett* 404, no. 1-2 (2006): 232-6.
- 25. Sohn, M. K., B. O. Kim, and H. T. Song. "Effect of Stimulation Polarity of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Non-Dominant Hand Function." *Ann Rehabil Med* 36, no. 1 (2012): 1-7.
- 26. Vines, B. W., D. G. Nair, and G. Schlaug. "Contralateral and Ipsilateral Motor Effects after Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *Neuroreport* 17, no. 6 (2006): 671-4.
- 27. Reis, J., J. T. Fischer, G. Prichard, C. Weiller, L. G. Cohen, and B. Fritsch. "Time- but Not Sleep-Dependent Consolidation of Tdcs-Enhanced Visuomotor Skills." *Cereb Cortex* (2013).

- 28. Reis, J., H. M. Schambra, L. G. Cohen, E. R. Buch, B. Fritsch, E. Zarahn, P. A. Celnik, and J. W. Krakauer. "Noninvasive Cortical Stimulation Enhances Motor Skill Acquisition over Multiple Days through an Effect on Consolidation." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106, no. 5 (2009): 1590-5.
- 29. Pantovic, M., L. L. Albuquerque, S. Mastrantonio, A. S. Pomerantz, E. W. Wilkins, Z. A. Riley, M. A. Guadagnoli, and B. Poston. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of Primary Motor Cortex over Multiple Days Improves Motor Learning of a Complex Overhand Throwing Task." *Brain Sci* 13, no. 10 (2023).
- 30. Chen, R., L. G. Cohen, and M. Hallett. "Role of the Ipsilateral Motor Cortex in Voluntary Movement." *Can J Neurol Sci* 24, no. 4 (1997): 284-91.
- Chen, R., C. Gerloff, M. Hallett, and L. G. Cohen. "Involvement of the Ipsilateral Motor Cortex in Finger Movements of Different Complexities." *Ann Neurol* 41, no. 2 (1997): 247-54.
- Reis, J., O. B. Swayne, Y. Vandermeeren, M. Camus, M. A. Dimyan, M. Harris-Love, M. A. Perez, P. Ragert, J. C. Rothwell, and L. G. Cohen. "Contribution of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation to the Understanding of Cortical Mechanisms Involved in Motor Control." *J Physiol* 586, no. 2 (2008): 325-51.
- 33. Murase, N., J. Duque, R. Mazzocchio, and L. G. Cohen. "Influence of Interhemispheric Interactions on Motor Function in Chronic Stroke." *Ann Neurol* 55, no. 3 (2004): 400-9.
- 34. Duque, J., N. Murase, P. Celnik, F. Hummel, M. Harris-Love, R. Mazzocchio, E. Olivier, and L. G. Cohen. "Intermanual Differences in Movement-Related Interhemispheric Inhibition." *J Cogn Neurosci* 19, no. 2 (2007): 204-13.
- 35. Christiansen, L., M. N. Larsen, M. J. Grey, J. B. Nielsen, and J. Lundbye-Jensen. "Long-Term Progressive Motor Skill Training Enhances Corticospinal Excitability for the Ipsilateral Hemisphere and Motor Performance of the Untrained Hand." *Eur J Neurosci* 45, no. 12 (2017): 1490-500.
- 36. Waters, S., T. Wiestler, and J. Diedrichsen. "Cooperation Not Competition: Bihemispheric Tdcs and Fmri Show Role for Ipsilateral Hemisphere in Motor Learning." *J Neurosci* 37, no. 31 (2017): 7500-12.
- 37. Ruddy, K. L., and R. G. Carson. "Neural Pathways Mediating Cross Education of Motor Function." *Front Hum Neurosci* 7 (2013): 397.
- Carroll, T. J., M. Lee, M. Hsu, and J. Sayde. "Unilateral Practice of a Ballistic Movement Causes Bilateral Increases in Performance and Corticospinal Excitability." *J Appl Physiol* (1985) 104, no. 6 (2008): 1656-64.
- 39. Hortobagyi, T., S. P. Richardson, M. Lomarev, E. Shamim, S. Meunier, H. Russman, N. Dang, and M. Hallett. "Interhemispheric Plasticity in Humans." *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 43, no. 7 (2011): 1188-99.
- Bachtiar, V., A. Johnstone, A. Berrington, C. Lemke, H. Johansen-Berg, U. Emir, and C. J. Stagg. "Modulating Regional Motor Cortical Excitability with Noninvasive Brain Stimulation Results in Neurochemical Changes in Bilateral Motor Cortices." *J Neurosci* 38, no. 33 (2018): 7327-36.
- 41. Oldfield, R. C. "The Assessment and Analysis of Handedness: The Edinburgh Inventory." *Neuropsychologia* 9, no. 1 (1971): 97-113.
- 42. Rossi, S., M. Hallett, P. M. Rossini, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Screening Questionnaire before Tms: An Update." *Clin Neurophysiol* 122, no. 8 (2011): 1686.
- 43. Li, L. M., K. Uehara, and T. Hanakawa. "The Contribution of Interindividual Factors to Variability of Response in Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Studies." *Front Cell Neurosci* 9 (2015): 181.
- 44. Pellegrini, M., M. Zoghi, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Biological and Anatomical Factors Influencing Interindividual Variability to Noninvasive Brain Stimulation of the Primary Motor Cortex: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Rev Neurosci* 29, no. 2 (2018): 199-222.
- 45. MacInnis, M. J., C. McGlory, M. J. Gibala, and S. M. Phillips. "Investigating Human Skeletal Muscle Physiology with Unilateral Exercise Models: When One Limb Is More Powerful Than Two." *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 42, no. 6 (2017): 563-70.
- 46. de Albuquerque, L. L., M. Pantovic, M. G. Clingo, K. M. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. R. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "Long-Term Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Does Not Improve Motor Learning in Parkinson's Disease." *Cerebellum* 21, no. 3 (2022): 333-49.
- 47. Lima de Albuquerque, L., M. Pantovic, M. Clingo, K. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "An Acute Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Does Not Improve Motor Performance in Parkinson's Disease." *Brain Sci* 10, no. 10 (2020).

- 48. Proessl, F., B. Poston, and T. Rudroff. "Does a Single Application of Anodal Tdcs Improve Knee Extensor Fatigability in People with Multiple Sclerosis?" *Brain Stimul* 11, no. 6 (2018): 1388-90.
- 49. de Albuquerque, L. L., M. Pantovic, M. Clingo, K. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "A Single Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Fails to Enhance Motor Skill Acquisition in Parkinson's Disease: A Pilot Study." *Biomedicines* 11, no. 8 (2023).
- 50. Pantovic, M., D. E. Lidstone, L. L. de Albuquerque, E. W. Wilkins, I. A. Munoz, D. G. Aynlender, D. Morris, J. S. Dufek, and B. Poston. "Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Applied over Multiple Days Does Not Enhance Motor Learning of a Complex Overhand Throwing Task in Young Adults." *Bioengineering (Basel)* 10, no. 11 (2023).
- 51. Dominici, F., T. Popa, F. Ginanneschi, R. Mazzocchio, and A. Rossi. "Cortico-Motoneuronal Output to Intrinsic Hand Muscles Is Differentially Influenced by Static Changes in Shoulder Positions." *Exp Brain Res* 164, no. 4 (2005): 500-4.
- 52. Ginanneschi, F., F. Del Santo, F. Dominici, F. Gelli, R. Mazzocchio, and A. Rossi. "Changes in Corticomotor Excitability of Hand Muscles in Relation to Static Shoulder Positions." *Exp Brain Res* 161, no. 3 (2005): 374-82.
- 53. Eckert, N. R., B. Poston, and Z. A. Riley. "Differential Processing of Nociceptive Input within Upper Limb Muscles." *PLoS One* 13, no. 4 (2018): e0196129.
- 54. Albuquerque, L. L., K. M. Fischer, A. L. Pauls, M. Pantovic, M. A. Guadagnoli, Z. A. Riley, and B. Poston. "An Acute Application of Transcranial Random Noise Stimulation Does Not Enhance Motor Skill Acquisition or Retention in a Golf Putting Task." *Hum Mov Sci* 66 (2019): 241-48.
- Labruna, L., A. Jamil, S. Fresnoza, G. Batsikadze, M. F. Kuo, B. Vanderschelden, R. B. Ivry, and M. A. Nitsche. "Efficacy of Anodal Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Is Related to Sensitivity to Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation." *Brain Stimul* 9, no. 1 (2016): 8-15.
- 56. Wiethoff, S., M. Hamada, and J. C. Rothwell. "Variability in Response to Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of the Motor Cortex." *Brain Stimul* 7, no. 3 (2014): 468-75.
- 57. Ammann, C., P. Guida, J. Caballero-Insaurriaga, J. A. Pineda-Pardo, A. Oliviero, and G. Foffani. "A Framework to Assess the Impact of Number of Trials on the Amplitude of Motor Evoked Potentials." *Sci Rep* 10, no. 1 (2020): 21422.

- 58. De Guzman, K. A., R. J. Young, V. Contini, E. Clinton, A. Hitchcock, Z. A. Riley, and B. Poston. "The Influence of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Fatigue Resistance." *Brain Sci* 13, no. 8 (2023).
- 59. Dissanayaka, T. D., M. Zoghi, M. Farrell, G. F. Egan, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Sham Transcranial Electrical Stimulation and Its Effects on Corticospinal Excitability: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Rev Neurosci* 29, no. 2 (2018): 223-32.
- 60. Stagg, C. J., J. G. Best, M. C. Stephenson, J. O'Shea, M. Wylezinska, Z. T. Kincses, P. G. Morris, P. M. Matthews, and H. Johansen-Berg. "Polarity-Sensitive Modulation of Cortical Neurotransmitters by Transcranial Stimulation." *J Neurosci* 29, no. 16 (2009): 5202-6.
- Bikson, M., A. R. Brunoni, L. E. Charvet, V. P. Clark, L. G. Cohen, Z. D. Deng, J. Dmochowski, D. J. Edwards, F. Frohlich, E. S. Kappenman, K. O. Lim, C. Loo, A. Mantovani, D. P. McMullen, L. C. Parra, M. Pearson, J. D. Richardson, J. M. Rumsey, P. Sehatpour, D. Sommers, G. Unal, E. M. Wassermann, A. J. Woods, and S. H. Lisanby. "Rigor and Reproducibility in Research with Transcranial Electrical Stimulation: An Nimh-Sponsored Workshop." *Brain Stimul* 11, no. 3 (2018): 465-80.
- 62. Wang, Y., N. Cao, Y. Lin, R. Chen, and J. Zhang. "Hemispheric Differences in Functional Interactions between the Dorsal Lateral Prefrontal Cortex and Ipsilateral Motor Cortex." *Front Hum Neurosci* 14 (2020): 202.
- 63. Hehl, M., S. Van Malderen, M. Geraerts, R. L. J. Meesen, J. C. Rothwell, S. P. Swinnen, and K. Cuypers. "Probing Intrahemispheric Interactions with a Novel Dual-Site Tms Setup." *Clin Neurophysiol* 158 (2024): 180-95.
- 64. Dum, R. P., and P. L. Strick. "Frontal Lobe Inputs to the Digit Representations of the Motor Areas on the Lateral Surface of the Hemisphere." *J Neurosci* 25, no. 6 (2005): 1375-86.
- 65. Marconi, B., A. Genovesio, S. Giannetti, M. Molinari, and R. Caminiti. "Callosal Connections of Dorso-Lateral Premotor Cortex." *Eur J Neurosci* 18, no. 4 (2003): 775-88.
- 66. Batsikadze, G., V. Moliadze, W. Paulus, M. F. Kuo, and M. A. Nitsche. "Partially Non-Linear Stimulation Intensity-Dependent Effects of Direct Current Stimulation on Motor Cortex Excitability in Humans." *J Physiol* 591, no. 7 (2013): 1987-2000.
- Fregni, F., P. S. Boggio, M. C. Santos, M. Lima, A. L. Vieira, S. P. Rigonatti, M. T. Silva, E. R. Barbosa, M. A. Nitsche, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Noninvasive Cortical Stimulation with Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation in Parkinson's Disease." *Mov Disord* 21, no. 10 (2006): 1693-702.

- 68. Hummel, F., P. Celnik, P. Giraux, A. Floel, W. H. Wu, C. Gerloff, and L. G. Cohen. "Effects of Non-Invasive Cortical Stimulation on Skilled Motor Function in Chronic Stroke." *Brain* 128, no. Pt 3 (2005): 490-9.
- 69. Horvath, J. C., O. Carter, and J. D. Forte. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation: Five Important Issues We Aren't Discussing (but Probably Should Be)." *Front Syst Neurosci* 8 (2014): 2.
- 70. Lopez-Alonso, V., B. Cheeran, and M. Fernandez-del-Olmo. "Relationship between Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation-Induced Plasticity and Capacity for Motor Learning." *Brain Stimul* 8, no. 6 (2015): 1209-19.
- 71. Bestmann, S., and J. W. Krakauer. "The Uses and Interpretations of the Motor-Evoked Potential for Understanding Behaviour." *Exp Brain Res* 233, no. 3 (2015): 679-89.
- 72. Buccolieri, A., G. Abbruzzese, and J. C. Rothwell. "Relaxation from a Voluntary Contraction Is Preceded by Increased Excitability of Motor Cortical Inhibitory Circuits." *J Physiol* 558, no. Pt 2 (2004): 685-95.
- 73. Mooney, R. A., J. Cirillo, and W. D. Byblow. "Neurophysiological Mechanisms Underlying Motor Skill Learning in Young and Older Adults." *Exp Brain Res* 237, no. 9 (2019): 2331-44.
- 74. Coxon, J. P., N. M. Peat, and W. D. Byblow. "Primary Motor Cortex Disinhibition During Motor Skill Learning." *J Neurophysiol* 112, no. 1 (2014): 156-64.

CHAPTER 4

THE INFLUENCE OF TRANSCRANIAL ALTERNATING CURRENT STIMULATION APPLIED OVER MULTIPLE DAYS ON MOTOR LEARNING OF A COMPLEX MOTOR TASK

ABSTRACT

Transcranial alternating current stimulation delivered to the primary motor cortex (M1) can increase cortical excitability, entrain neuronal firing patterns, and increase motor skill acquisition in simple motor tasks. The primary aim of the study was to assess the impact of M1tACS applied over three consecutive days of practice on motor learning of a challenging overhand throwing task in young adults. The secondary aim was to examine the influence of M1tACS on M1 excitability. The study implemented a double-blind, randomized, SHAMcontrolled, between-subjects experimental design. A total of 24 healthy young adults were divided into tACS and SHAM groups and performed three identical experimental sessions that comprised blocks of overhand throwing trials of the right dominant arm concurrent with application of tACS to the left M1. Performance in the overhand throwing task was quantified as the endpoint error. Motor evoked potentials (MEPs) were assessed in the right first dorsal interosseus (FDI) muscle with transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) to quantify changes in M1 excitability. Endpoint error was significantly decreased in the post-tests compared with the pre-tests when averaged over the three days of practice (P = 0.046), but this decrease was not statistically significant between the tACS and SHAM groups (P = 0.474). MEP amplitudes increased from the pre-tests to the post-tests (P = 0.003), but these increases were also not different between groups (P = 0.409). Overall, the main findings indicated that tACS applied to

M1 over multiple days does not enhance motor learning in a complex task to a greater degree than practice alone (SHAM).

INTRODUCTION

Motor learning refers to the relatively permanent improvement of a motor skill through deliberate practice over time [1]. Accordingly, the process of motor learning is characterized by development of the ability to perform a motor skill with increasing levels of precision, movement efficiency, and automaticity [1]. To optimize motor learning, it is not enough to be taught correctly how to perform a motor skill, extensive practice and ideal practice strategies are also needed. Since motor practice is the primary factor responsible for motor learning, substantial research efforts have been made over many decades to determine the best parameters of motor practice to induce motor learning [2]. While these studies have been valuable, the vast majority involved simple motor tasks that were completely novel to the participants and were conducted in laboratory conditions. Therefore, it is not surprising that subsequent research found that many of the practice principles developed in studies involving simple motor tasks are not generalizable to the motor learning [2] and control processes [3, 4] of complex motor tasks. Although many advances have been made in the methods and physiological mechanisms underlying improving motor learning through practice, few modalities exist that can enhance motor learning to a greater degree than progressive well-designed practice regimes alone. This is particularly evident in healthy young adults in difficult motor tasks where ceiling effects often impose an upper limit on motor skill development over both short and relatively longer time periods. Therefore, the development of interventions that can improve motor learning beyond the levels that can be achieved by intensive practice alone would have substantial biomedical significance and practical applications.

Recently, non-invasive brain stimulation methods have been developed that have the potential to enhance motor skill and learning in a variety of populations including older adults [5, 6], individuals with motor disorders [7-9], and healthy young adults [10]. Transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) has been the most widely studied non-invasive brain stimulation method and the most practical to implement in both research and real-world applications [11]. tDCS involves passing a weak electric current over a targeted brain region [12], most commonly the primary motor cortex (M1), with the goals of increasing cortical excitability [13], motor skill [14-16], and motor learning [10, 17-21]. Numerous acute studies involving fine control of the hand and arm have demonstrated an increase in motor skill of about 10-15% after one 20-minute session of M1-tDCS [10, 21]. Repeated M1-tDCS application over 3-5 days can sometimes increase performance in young adults by approximately 30% beyond practice alone in relatively simple motor tasks such as isometric pinch grip tasks [17-19]. Nonetheless, there may be further opportunities for improvement by modification of the tDCS parameters (e.g. current strength, duration, electrode montage, stimulation site, number of stimulation sites, timing relative to practice) utilized or by using other methods of non-invasive brain stimulation that are variations of tDCS.

Transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS) has recently emerged as perhaps the most promising variation of tDCS [22-28]. Although much less research has been done on tACS, research on the technique is increasing rapidly [29] and some initial studies have shown increases in motor skill acquisition similar to tDCS. For example, Sugata et al. (2018) [23] reported that a single session of 70 Hz tACS applied to M1 substantially increased motor skill learning in a twelve-digit motor sequence button pressing task of the right hand compared to SHAM. In addition, these behavioral improvements were accompanied by increased power in the

beta-band as measured by magnetoencephalography (MEG). Similarly, a series of studies by Miyaguchi and colleagues [30-33] all demonstrated increases in motor skill learning, albeit tACS was applied to M1 and the cerebellum (c-tACS) simultaneously. tACS can also increase M1 excitability [22, 34, 35], although perhaps not to the same magnitude as tDCS. However, tACS has a potential advantage over tDCS due to its ability to induce entrainment of large groups of cortical neurons at specified frequencies [22, 36, 37]. This can be accomplished both within a given targeted brain area and between two functionally and anatomically linked brain areas [23, 28, 36, 37]. However, similar to the preponderance of tDCS studies, all tACS related motor skill research has involved a single practice session of relatively simple hand and arm tasks. Furthermore, most studies have not measured changes in M1 excitability and motor skill in the same study. Therefore, it is unknown if tACS can increase motor learning in a complex, multijoint task involving whole body control and endpoint accuracy, especially in healthy young adults who may have less room for performance improvements compared to older adults or patients with movement disorders.

The primary aim of the study was to assess the impact of M1-tACS applied over three consecutive days of practice on motor learning of a challenging overhand throwing task in young adults. The secondary aim was to examine the influence of M1-tACS on M1 excitability. Based on a series of studies involving M1-tACS [23], and dual site M1-tACS and c-tACS [30-33] in simple motor tasks, it was predicted that tACS application would induce greater enhancements in motor learning in the overhand throwing task compared to SHAM stimulation. Similarly, it was hypothesized that tACS would also increase M1 excitability [22, 34, 35], whereas SHAM stimulation would have no effect. Relatedly, if significant effects of tACS on motor skill learning were to occur relative to SHAM stimulation, it was expected that increases in motor learning

would be positively correlated with increases in M1 excitability, as was been shown in a few early tDCS studies [38, 39]. The overhand throwing task and combination of other task parameters (e.g. small target size, long throwing distance) employed were selected within laboratory space constraints to present a notably complex model motor task to participants for the evaluation of motor learning.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A total of 24 healthy young adults participated in the study (20 males and 4 females; mean age: 24.9 ± 3.4 ; 10 men and 2 women in each group). All study participants exhibited right-arm dominance, as indicated by their Edinburgh Handedness Inventory [40] laterality quotient scores. Comprehensive screening ensured the absence of any neurological or psychiatric pathologies, uncontrolled medical comorbidities, or contravention of international transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) exclusion criteria [41]. Individuals who were currently actively engaged in recreational, collegiate, or professional throwing disciplines were also ineligible for study inclusion. Prior to enrollment, subjects provided written consent following detailed explanation of the study's objectives and procedures. While participants possessed awareness of the study's overarching goals, they remained blinded to the specific treatment condition assigned to them throughout the experimental process. All experimental procedures were consistent with the ethical guidelines stipulated in the Declaration of Helsinki. Approval for the study was obtained from the Institutional Review Board at the University of Nevada, Las Vegas.

The study implemented a double-blind, SHAM-controlled, randomized, between-subjects experimental design. Overall, the design and methodology nearly identical to two prior studies performed in our laboratory, with the exception that those studies involved tDCS applied to M1

[20] and the cerebellum (c-tDCS) [42], respectively. Participant assignment to either the M1tACS or SHAM stimulation group was carried out using Research Randomizer (www.randomizer.org) by an investigator not involved in data collection [43, 44]. The SHAM condition served as the control or placebo, utilizing established procedures from previous tDCS and tACS studies. Participants completed three consecutive experimental sessions, each lasting approximately 1.5 - 2 hours, at consistent times of day throughout the entirety of the study. Other than a brief familiarization phase at the start of the first session involving didactic video instruction and throwing demonstrations by investigators, all sessions were identical except for the type of stimulation administered (tACS, SHAM) to each of the two groups. However, the participants themselves did not engage in any familiarization or practice throwing trials before the experimental procedures. Thus, total naivety in this particular overhand throwing task and experimental environment was ensured prior to experimentation. In general, the experimental sessions encompassed the following sequence of steps: 1) pre-test block of overhand throwing trials; 2) TMS testing of M1-tACS effects on M1 excitability; 3), practice blocks of overhand throwing trials concurrent with stimulation 4) post-test block of overhand throwing trials. These steps are described in greater detail in subsequent sections, and a schematic of the experimental protocol is provided in Figure 7. Throughout all experimental conditions, investigators conducting the experiments remained blind to participants' group assignments. Specifically, the investigator responsible for operating the M1-tACS device and applying stimulation was not involved in other experimental procedures [43, 44].



Figure 7 3-Day Study Schematic

Figure 7. Schematic of the experimental protocol of the study. A total of three identical experimental sessions were completed on three consecutive days. A depiction of the one experimental session is shown for illustration. The experimental protocol included a pre-test block of overhand throwing trials, a TMS testing protocol of M1 excitability changes in response to five minutes of tACS, a 20-minute break, five practice blocks of overhand throwing trials performed in association with concurrent tACS application for 20 minutes, and a post-test block of overhand throwing trials

A pre-test block comprising 10 overhand throwing trials was conducted to establish the baseline performance levels for both groups on Day 1, prior to any stimulation application. Similarly, the preliminary evaluations on Days 2-3 followed an identical protocol, serving as baselines uninfluenced by stimulation, but potentially affected by consolidation effects from the preceding day. The selection of 10 trials per block for all preliminary evaluations was based on prior research [20, 42, 45], ensuring adequate baseline data without overly impacting subsequent practice block performance curves. Furthermore, this maintained consistency with the number of trials per block in the practice and post-test phases of the experiments. Finally, the absence of concurrent M1-tACS during the pre-test block facilitated the assessment of the unique contributions of online and offline learning contributions to overall motor learning when combined with the results of the post-test block.

A Magstim 200² connected to a double 70mm remote control figure-of-eight coil was utilized to perform single-pulse TMS. The coil was positioned tangentially to the scalp, its handle directed backwards and laterally at a 45-degree angle from the midline, ensuring stimulation over the "motor hot spot" of the first dorsal interosseous (FDI) muscle of the left M1, thereby evoking MEPs in the contralateral FDI muscle of the right hand. The MEP served as an index of M1 excitability, reflecting net corticospinal excitability. EMG activity of the FDI muscle was recorded using surface electrodes arranged in a belly tendon montage, and data was acquired and recorded using Cambridge Electronic Design (CED; Cambridge, UK) hardware (1902 amplifiers, micro 1401 data acquisition interface) and software (Signal 5.04). Participants were positioned with their forearm on a table, wrist in a neutral position, hand prone, elbow flexed to ~90 degrees, and shoulder abducted to ~45 degrees, maintaining consistent posture across recordings [20, 42] to minimize any influences of changing arm position on MEP amplitudes [46]. Continuous monitoring by one investigator ensured the FDI muscle remained at rest during all recordings.

The TMS testing procedures were the same as described in detail in prior tDCS studies [20, 42] and entailed several sequential steps: 1) the FDI hot spot was identified by administering suprathreshold TMS pulses to optimize coil position until the scalp area corresponding to the FDI motor hot spot was identified and marked on a scalp cap [47]; 2) the 1 mV stimulation (%MSO) was determined using the set of methods developed in two previous studies [20, 42]. In brief, a series of TMS pulses were given at a moderate stimulation intensity which was adjusted while MEPs were monitored and monitored online by the Signal software. Once MEP amplitudes were as close as reasonable possible to 1 mV on average, the software was reset; 3), the Pre-TMS test block was performed and 25 MEPs were collected with the previously

determined 1 mV stimulation intensity; 4) 5 minutes of tACS or SHAM stimulation was applied to the left M1; 5) the post-test TMS block was completed as soon as stimulation ended using the same TMS stimulation intensity as before; and 6) a 20-minute rest period (inter-stimulation period) was enforced, ensuring a delay between the end of the 5-minute M1-tACS application and the subsequent beginning of the 20-minute period and associated overhand throwing practice blocks.

This complex paradigm, involving a 5-minute M1-tACS application followed by a 20minute break, was devised to address methodological concerns surrounding MEP measurement before and after tDCS. Informed by prior research focused on the effects of different tDCS duration protocols on M1 excitability, the paradigm underwent extensive piloting in the laboratory for the prior studies companion studies utilizing M1 and c-tDCS [20, 42]. The paradigm was originally developed with the aim of reconciling three methodological considerations: 1) tDCS applied for 3-5 minutes induces MEP increases lasting 3-5 minutes poststimulation [48-50]; 2) a 20-30-minute break between tDCS applications sustains MEP increases, while shorter breaks result in inhibition [48, 49]; and 3) tDCS-induced MEP increases can be nullified by muscle contractions, movement, and related activities, potentially rendering postpractice MEP measurement meaningless [51-55]. Thus, the current paradigm was designed to mitigate this limitation while enabling measurement of potential associations between MEP increases and motor learning enhancements [38, 39, 56], under the critical assumption that the second tDCS application had equivalent effects on M1 excitability as the first [48, 49]. Overall, this methodology appeared to work as intended in our aforementioned prior work [20, 42].

The practice blocks were conducted simultaneous with either M1-tACS or SHAM stimulation, encompassing a total practice and stimulation period of 20 minutes (Figure 7). The

practice blocks segment of the study unfolded in several stages. First, the stimulator was activated for 3 minutes while subjects stood quietly before initiating the first block of overhand throwing trials [20, 42, 45]. Second, a sequence of 5 blocks of overhand throwing trials ensued, with each block consisting of 10 overhand throws. These blocks were executed within the remaining 17 minutes of stimulation, with each block requiring approximately 1 to 1.5 minutes to complete, and a 2-minute rest interval was incorporated between blocks. These block parameters and duty cycle of throws were selected in an attempt to optimize the trade-off between performing as many trials as possible while minimizing the potential negative influences of muscle fatigue on muscle activation patterns [57] and motor learning [58]. Finally, the stimulator remained active after the conclusion of the last block of overhand throws, typically lasting 1-2 additional minutes to fulfill the 20-minute stimulation period.

Following the culmination of the practice blocks and the 20-minute stimulation period, participants maintained a stationary stance while the inactive electrode montage persisted on the head. They observed a 5-minute rest interval before engaging in the post-test block, comprising 10 trials. As alluded to above, the execution of the post-test blocks without concurrent M1-tACS facilitated the calculation of both online and offline learning effects on total motor learning.

A NeuroConn DC Stimulator Plus/MR device was employed for the administration of anodal M1-tACS, delivering a current intensity of 1 mA at 70 Hz [23] through a pair of 5×7 cm rubber electrodes ensconced within saline-soaked sponges. The anode was positioned directly over the FDI motor "hotspot" of the left primary motor cortex, while the cathode was situated over the contralateral right supraorbital area, which is typically referred to as the M1-SO electrode montage. Securing the anode and cathode in place involved separate rubber elastic straps. As previously noted, M1-tACS was applied for 5 minutes between the TMS pre-test and post-test blocks, as well as for 20 minutes during the overhand throwing practice blocks, utilizing identical stimulation parameters (70 Hz, 1 mA current strength). During overhand throwing trials, the stimulation device was housed within a small backpack [20, 42, 45], whereas during MEP testing, the stimulator was positioned behind the participant on a table. While alternative M1-tACS parameters exist that may enhance motor learning, the selected combination of M1tACS frequency, electrode montage, and current intensity were chosen due based on the study of Sugata et. al. (2018) [23]. In that study, not only were large effects on motor leaning due to these tACS parameters observed, but also a functional relation between oscillatory neuronal activity and motor learning as revealed by magnetoencephalography. SHAM stimulation adhered to the established protocol in the field [59] and therefore involved a gradual ramp-up of current over 10 seconds, maintenance at 1 mA at 70 Hz for 30 seconds, and subsequent ramp-down over 10 seconds [60, 61]. This protocol reliably induces similar scalp skin sensations to authentic tDCS and tACS of M1 while eliciting no discernible physiological effects. Notably, participants experience scalp sensations for 1-2 minutes in both conditions before dissipation, rendering them unable to distinguish between real stimulation and SHAM.

The overhand throwing task replicated procedures outlined in a previous single session ctDCS study [45] and our two previous three-day tDCS studies involving c-tDCS and M1-tDCS [20, 42] that were executed with closely aligned experimental protocols. Participants positioned themselves behind a designated line on the floor, situated 6 meters from a cement wall. Affixed to the wall was a wooden board securely fastened, displaying a laminated poster covered in clear tape. The poster depicted a large overall target area, but with a (1 cm diameter) "bull's-eye" target at its center. Participants used their dominant right arm to throw a tennis ball in a manner similar to a baseball throw, aiming to achieve precision by targeting the center of the designated

area. Each throw was followed by visual feedback assessment of the ball's endpoint relative to the target center, with participants instructed to minimize error distance on subsequent attempts. An investigator stationed near the participant coated the ball with red chalk both before and midway through each block of 10 trials, marking the final endpoint position upon hitting the target. Subsequently, the same investigator retrieved the ball after rebound and returned it to the participant for the next trial. Each mark, denoted by a trial-numbered circular sticker, was documented by a second investigator stationed near the target area. Following each trial block (interspersed with participant rest intervals), the sticker's *x* and *y* endpoint coordinates were measured, recorded, and directly entered into a laptop file by 2-3 investigators working synergistically on those tasks. Finally, the stickers were then removed from the target area between trial blocks, and the process was reiterated for subsequent blocks.

Throughout all trial blocks, the overhand throwing task remained consistent, with participants consistently wearing a snug-fitting backpack housing the tDCS device. Importantly, the tDCS device was activated solely during practice blocks (Figure 7). Therefore, it remaining inactive during the pre- and post-test blocks of overhand throwing trials, but the inert electrode montage was kept on the participant's head. The arrangement of the backpack, stimulator, and associated tACS electrode montage posed no hindrance to task performance [20, 42, 45], ensuring overhand throws were executed under identical experimental conditions and without spatial constraints. Collectively, the combination of the overhand throwing task, diminutive target size, and substantial throwing distance were selected within laboratory constraints to present a notably challenging motor skill.

The unique physiological and biomechanical aspects of overhand throwing that justify it being referred to as a complex motor task have been detailed in depth in a prior publication [20].

In addition, two review articles have described why it is one of the more complex human movements [62, 63]. To briefly summarize here: 1) it is a three-dimensional, unconstrained (many degrees of freedom), multi-joint movement characterized by high joint angular velocities and large amplitudes of movement [62]. Thus, the neural control of the task requires the regulation, exploitation, and prediction of joint interaction torques [64-67]; 2) in general the timing of force pulses is predictive endpoint accuracy [68] and particularly in overhand throwing a large portion of accuracy in the task is dependent on the exact timing of finger forces at release. Specifically, research on skilled and non-skilled throwers has shown that even errors of only 1-2 milliseconds in timing can cause large errors in the endpoint location of the ball relative to the target [69-73]; and 3) the timing of relaxation and activation of not only the throwing hand's finger muscles must be precise, but also many other antagonistic sets of muscles [67, 69]. Collectively, these major factors and several others result in a high speed-accuracy trade-off and formed much of the basis for the selection of the overhand throw as the model motor task for the study.

The primary outcome measure was the endpoint error in the overhand throwing task, while the secondary outcome measure was the MEP amplitude. The endpoint error was determined following methodologies established and briefly described in prior research [20, 42, 47] while detailed procedures for endpoint error calculation in goal-directed tasks can be found in Poston et al. (2013) [74]. The Pythagorean Theorem was used to calculate the shortest distance between the target center's coordinates and the final coordinates of the ball's endpoint. A custom Microsoft Excel program was utilized to compute the endpoint error for each trial, based on the ball's endpoint coordinates. The average endpoint error across the 10 overhand throwing trials within each trial block was considered as the final endpoint error value for analysis. In

contrast, MEP data were subjected to analysis using a custom script in Signal software (Cambridge Electronic Design, Cambridge, UK). MEP size was determined as the peak-to-peak amplitude for each MEP, and the average of the 25 MEPs within each TMS test block was used for analysis [75].

All statistical analyses were conducted using IBM SPSS Version 28.0.1.0. The analysis of endpoint error followed a methodology primarily based on Cantarero et al.'s (2015) [76] threeday c-tDCS study, while also being very similar to our previous work [20, 42, 45]. These procedures involve a series of sequential statistical analyses that allow for the mathematical determination of the unique contributions of online (within-session) and offline (between-session) effects to the overall total learning effects exhibited from the beginning to the end of multi-day studies involving brain stimulation interventions.

Accordingly, the endpoint error analysis proceeded through three steps. First, endpoint error obtained solely from the test blocks underwent a 2 *group* (tADCS, SHAM) × 3 *day* (1, 2, 3) × 2 *test* (pre-test, post-test) three-way mixed ANOVA with the factor *group* being between-subjects and the factors *day* and *test* being within-subjects. This analysis utilized data only from test blocks since no stimulation was applied during these blocks, facilitating comparison with the results of Cantarero et al.'s (2015) [76] as well as those of other three-day tDCS studies by other researchers [17-19]. Second, all of the endpoint error data from each day (test and practice blocks) was analyzed with a two-way mixed ANOVA: 2 *group* (tACS, SHAM) × 3 *day* (1, 2, 3) with the factor *group* being between-subjects and the factor *day* being within-subjects. Accordingly, this analysis used the average endpoint error value across all seven blocks (2 test blocks and 5 practice blocks) performed each day to provide a comprehensive representation of overall daily performance variations, considering the task's difficulty. Relatedly, this was done to

complement the first analysis since our previous work had shown that performance in the test blocks can sometimes differ rather substantially from some of the practice blocks. In addition, this analysis encompassed all block performed on a given day both with (practice blocks) and without (test blocks) stimulation, unlike the first analysis. Third, online, offline, and total learning effects were compared between groups using a series of three separate unpaired twotailed *t*-tests. This was accomplished using data from specific combinations of the test blocks according to the formulas provided by Cantarero and colleagues [76].

For MEP amplitude, the data underwent a 2 group (tACS, SHAM) \times 3 day (1, 2, 3) \times 2 test (pre-test, post-test) three-way mixed ANOVA with the factor group being between-subjects and the factors *day* and *test* being within-subjects. In addition, similar to two previous studies with the same design [20, 42], it was planned to perform bivariate linear regression analyses to examine the relationship between changes in MEP amplitudes and changes in endpoint error if they were to occur. This would be done for each group between the pre-test and post-test blocks (change in MEP vs change in endpoint error) for each of the three days, but only for participants who exhibited an increase in both variables on given day. In contrast to those studies [20, 42], ultimately these analyses could not be done in the present study because there were not enough participants in either group who demonstrated both an increase in MEP and an increase in endpoint accuracy (lower endpoint error) within any of the three days. Thus, these analyzes were not appropriate based on the outcomes in the present study and provide further support for recent studies that have shown no correlation between increases in MEP amplitude and increases in motor skill learning [20, 42, 51, 56, 77], in contrast to a few small-scale early studies in patient populations [38, 39].

Bonferroni adjustments were applied for post hoc comparisons, where necessary, to identify significant differences. Effect sizes are reported as the partial eta squared for ANOVAs and Cohens *d* for the *t*-tests. The significance level was set at $\alpha < 0.05$ for all analyses and means \pm standard errors are depicted in the figures, whereas means \pm standard deviations are reported in descriptions in the text.

RESULTS

The 2 group (tACS, SHAM) × 3 day (1, 2, 3) × 2 test (pre-test, post-test) three-way mixed ANOVA revealed that the main effect for group (P = 0.741, $\eta_p^2 = 0.005$) and main effect for day (P = 0.433, $\eta_p^2 = 0.037$) were both non-statistically significant. However, there was a significant main effect for test (P = 0.046, $\eta_p^2 = 0.169$), which indicated that endpoint error was significantly lower in the post-tests compared with the pre-tests when averaged over the three day of practice. In contrast, the day × group interaction (P = 0.307, $\eta_p^2 = 0.052$), test × group interaction (P = 0.474, $\eta_p^2 = 0.024$), day × test interaction (P = 0.307, $\eta_p^2 = 0.052$), and day × test × group interaction (P = 0.844, $\eta_p^2 = 0.08$) were all non-statistically significant (Figure 8).



Figure 8 3-Day Endpoint Error by Block

Figure 8. Endpoint error in the overhand throwing task for the tACS and SHAM groups as a function of block number for all of the three days of practice. Over the entire course of practice, there were no significant differences in endpoint error between the tACS and the SHAM groups (P = 0.741). Thus, only demonstrated small non-significant improvements in throwing performance from the beginning to the end of practice (no total learning effect). However, endpoint error was significantly decreased in the post-test blocks compared with the pre-test blocks when averaged over all three days of practice (*test* main effect: P = 0.046; online effects), but this decrease was not significant between the tACS and SHAM groups (*group* main effect: P = 0.474).

The 2 group (tACS, SHAM) × 3 day (1, 2, 3) mixed ANOVA revealed that the main effect for group (P = 0.730, $\eta_p^2 = 0.006$), main effect for day (P = 0.275, $\eta_p^2 = 0.057$), and day × group interaction (P = 0.600, $\eta_p^2 = 0.023$) were all non-statistically significant (Figure 9A).

The unpaired two-tailed *t*-tests revealed that the online effects (P = 0.474, d = 0.297), offline effects (P = 0.419, d = 0.336), and total learning effects (P = 0.880, d = 0.062) were all statistically non-significant between the tACS and SHAM groups (Figure 9B).



Figure 9 3-Day Endpoint Error

Figure 9. Endpoint error in the tACS and SHAM groups. (A) Endpoint error was not significantly different between the tACS and the SHAM group across the three days of practice (*group* main effect: P = 0.730). Participants in both groups only demonstrated small improvements in overhand throwing performance over the course of the three days. (B) Online (P = 0.474), offline (P = 0.419), and total learning effects (P = 0.880) were similar between the tACS and the SHAM group. The gains in online learning (reduced endpoint error) during the practice sessions were partially mitigated by offline losses (increased endpoint error) between days, which resulted in only small non-significant improvements in total learning at the end of the three days of practice in both groups.

The 2 group (tACS, SHAM) × 3 day (1, 2, 3) × 2 test (pre-test, post-test) three-way mixed ANOVA revealed that the main effect for group (P = 0.297, $\eta_p^2 = 0.049$) and main effect for day (P = 0.291, $\eta_p^2 = 0.054$) were both non-statistically significant. There was a significant main effect for test (P = 0.003, $\eta_p^2 = 0.337$), which indicated that MEP amplitude was significantly greater in the post-tests compared with the pre-tests. However, the day × group interaction (P = 0.924, $\eta_p^2 = 0.004$), *test* × *group* interaction (P = 0.409, $\eta_p^2 = 0.031$), *day* × *test* interaction (P = 0.148, $\eta_p^2 = 0.089$), and *day* × *test* × *group* interaction (P = 0.813, $\eta_p^2 = 0.09$) were all non-statistically significant (Figure 10).



Figure 10 3-Day MEP Amplitude

Figure 10. MEP amplitude for the three days in the pre-tests and post-tests in the tACS and SHAM groups. MEP amplitude was significantly increased between the pre-test and post-tests when averaged over the three days (*test* main effect; P = 0.003), but this increase was not significantly different between the tACS and SHAM groups (*test* × group interaction; P = 0.409).

DISCUSSION

The primary aim of the study was to assess the impact of M1-tACS applied over three consecutive days of practice on motor learning of a challenging overhand throwing task in young adults. The secondary aim was to examine the influence of M1-tACS on M1 excitability. The study yielded five key findings: 1) the total learning effects exhibited in the overhand throwing

task over the three days of practice was not significantly different between the tACS and SHAM groups; 2) both the tACS and SHAM groups displayed only small non-significant increases in total learning effects over the three days of practice; 3) endpoint error significantly declined from the pre-tests to the post-tests during practice when averaged over the three days, but these online (within-session) effects were not statistically different between the tACS and SHAM groups; 4) the contribution of offline effects (between-sessions) to total learning was not significant and did not differ between the tACS and SHAM groups; and 5) M1 excitability as assessed by MEP amplitudes evoked during TMS testing increased from the pre-tests to the post-tests, but these increases were also not different between the tACS and SHAM groups and were not related to motor skill learning. Collectively, these findings indicate that tACS does not improve online, offline, or total motor learning to a greater extent than practice alone in a complex motor task.

Motor skill acquisition is a relatively transient increase in motor performance during and shortly after a practice session, whereas motor learning is a relatively more permanent improvement in movement accuracy realized through longer-time periods and extended practice [1]. It is thought that a minimum of 24 hours [1, 78] must pass from the end of practice until assessment in a retention test for changes in movement accuracy to be defined as motor learning. In addition, many of the physiological mechanisms contributing to skill acquisition and retention during the development of motor learning can be different and dependent on the characteristics of the motor task [1, 78]. Although a number of brain regions contribute to motor skill acquisition and learning [79], decades of research have suggested the M1 plays a major and perhaps dominant role in these processes [1, 80-82]. Therefore, interventions that could impact physiological processes within M1 that underlie motor learning substantial biomedical and practical significance. Accordingly, a large amount of research over the last decade and a half

has indicated that the currently tDCS delivered to M1 before or after motor practice significantly improvements in motor skill. However, the vast majority of this research has involved relatively simple motor tasks that were novel to the participants and practiced in a single stimulation session [10].

Recently, a small but increasing number of studies have also applied tACS to M1 based on the idea that it may possess several features as well as advantages to tDCS that could be relevant to motor learning [23, 28, 36, 37]. However, they have also all involved simple motor tasks performed in association with a single stimulation session [30-33]. To the best of our knowledge, the present study was the first to investigate the influence of M1-tACS over multiple days in a complex motor task. The original central hypothesis was that tACS application would elicit greater enhancements in motor learning in the overhand throwing task compared to SHAM stimulation. Contrary to this prediction, the total learning exhibited in the overhand throwing task from the initial pre-test block on Day 1 to the final post-test block on Day 3 was not significantly different between the tACS and SHAM groups. Specifically, both the tACS and the SHAM groups demonstrated relatively small improvements in overhand throwing accuracy as indicated by reductions in endpoint error of only approximately -6.5% and -8.2%, respectively. This general overall pattern of results was the same if endpoint error was quantified over all the practice blocks completed each day or just in the pre- and post-test blocks. Overall, these findings are mixed relative to the most relevant and applicable previous studies on tACS and motor skill learning.

The present total learning results are not consistent with the findings of Sugata et al. (2018) [23] who reported that a single application of 70 Hz tACS applied with the SO-M1 electrode montage at a current strength of 1 mA elicited substantial motor skill enhancements

compared to SHAM. The motor task involved a sequence comprising 12 button presses by the four fingers of the right hand, which could be viewed as a relatively simple motor task. A strength of the study was that MEG data were collected in the same study and indicated that increased beta-band power accompanied the observed behavioral improvements. Based on these strong and convincing results, this set of tACS parameters were selected for utilization in the current study. Therefore, it is somewhat difficult to reconcile the disparate findings between the two studies. However, that study did apply tACS before task practice and for only 10 minutes, whereas the current study used a 20-minute stimulation duration and the more common tactic of stimulation application during practice. This was done to allow as many practice trials of the overhand throwing task as possible without inducing fatigue. In addition, our previous single day c-tDCS study [45] and a three-day M1-tDCS overhand throwing study [20] both improved motor learning with stimulation applied during practice. Overall, it seems that the differences in the complexity of the motor tasks used in the two studies is the most probable explanation for the conflicting findings. The results obtained here are also in opposition to a series of tACS studies conducted by Miyaguchi and colleagues [30-33] that all demonstrated significant motor skill enhancements in a visuomotor tracking task of the index finger, although these studies applied tACS to M1 and the cerebellum simultaneously. Similarly, Pollok et al. (2015) [28] found that 20 Hz tACS of M1 enhanced a four-digit motor sequence task performed with the right hand. Overall, the most relevant available studies involving M1-tACS or M-tACS in combination with the c-tACS, have provided evidence that these stimulation protocols acutely increase motor skill in hand tasks. The reasons for the conflicting findings between these studies and the current study are unclear, but are likely due to the motor task involved and some differences in the tACS parameters utilized. In contrast, the number of stimulation sessions performed seems much less

likely to have played a role as multi-day stimulation would be predicted to be better able to display positive effects if they exist [17-20, 76].

The one statistically significant finding in the current study was that endpoint error declined from the pre-tests to the post-tests during practice when averaged over the three days, which would reflect online (within-session) effects due to practice. However, this decline in endpoint error was not statistically different between the tACS and SHAM groups. Accordingly, independent of group, task practice led to a small (-5.9%) within-session decrease in endpoint error. Interestingly, these online learning effects were primarily the result of the reductions of endpoint error during practice on Day 1 (-12.7%) and Day 2 (-6.7%) as Day 3 even exhibited an increase (2.5%) between the pre-and post-tests. Although these differences across days did not reach significance ($day \times test$ interaction: (P = 0.307), the pattern of results of the mean changes in endpoint error indicate overhand throwing accuracy may have reached a short-term asymptote by the end of the second day of practice. This suggests that in this complex overhand throwing task it may take dedicated and sustained practice over longer-term time scales of perhaps a few weeks for considerable motor skill improvements to be realized [1], at least for the current participant sample. Despite the presence of significant online effects, there was no evidence of significant offline (between-session) effects in either group. Accordingly, tACS application did not lead to significant (positive) between-session effects as would need to be indicated by lower endpoint error in the pre-test block on Days 2 and 3 compared with the post-test block on Days 1 and 2, respectively. Beneficial between-session effects of tACS could have also been demonstrated if the loss of gains in endpoint performance between days was at least less compared with the SHAM group (sometimes referred to as a warm-up decrement) [1, 19], but this pattern of results did not occur. Therefore, both groups displayed an equal increase in

endpoint error between-sessions as quantified by offline effects. Although this increase was not of a magnitude to reach statistical significance, it was great enough to negate much of the positive within-session online effects of practice. Consequently, the combined online and offline effects lead to the small insignificant improvements in total learning effects exhibited by the two groups over the entirety of the three experimental sessions. Based on some prior research and assertions [1, 19] as well as common real-world observations, the warm-up decrement observed in the present study was likely to have been due to the complexity of the overhand throwing task.

Taken together, the results for the online effects, offline effects, and total learning effects were unexpected and contrary to the initial hypotheses. Furthermore, the current findings are mixed relative to the most relevant and applicable previous studies from our laboratory and other research groups. More precisely, those that have involved the application of various non-invasive brain stimulation techniques to M1 or the cerebellum either in simple or complex motor tasks over multiple days. Accordingly, the rationale and experimental design was primarily based on three of our prior studies using the same overhand throwing task [20, 42, 45] and four studies by Reis and colleagues [17-19, 76] that involved 3-5 days of practice a sequential visual isometric pinch grip task (SVIPT) of the index finger and thumb. The current findings are not consistent with our previous 3-day M1-tDCS overhand throwing study that used the same experimental protocol. Specifically, the M1-tDCS group exhibited a significant improvement in total learning compared to the SHAM group who displayed minimal total learning. Interestingly, this significant difference was due to a combination of greater online and offline effects in the M1tDCS group. Interestingly, the M1-tDCS group in that study achieved a 22% improvement in total learning (-22% endpoint error) compared to -8.2% in the tACS group in the current study, whereas the SHAM group in that study displayed a roughly comparable (-2% versus -6.5%) total

learning value to the current SHAM group. In another study, we applied c-tDCS during only one day of practice of the same overhand throwing task, although a retention test on the next day was used to quantify motor learning. The main findings were that the c-tDCS group enhanced total learning (-13.3% vs +5.4% endpoint error) almost exclusively through online effects (-22% vs -6.4%) compared to the SHAM group. Taken together, the results of that c-tDCS group contrast to those of the tACS group in the current study, although the results of the SHAM groups were similar between the two studies despite the use of one versus three days of stimulation and practice. However, a third study performed in our laboratory provided conflicting results to both of these prior studies. This study incorporated elements of both studies in that it involved the same 3-day experimental design and overhand throwing task but applied c-tDCS. Contrary to our expectations, the endpoint error significantly declined over the three days of practice, but the magnitude of reduction was not significant between the c-tDCS and SHAM groups. Thus, although the difference in endpoint error between the initial pre-test blocks and final post-test blocks were significant and indicated greater overall total learning effects, the between-group total learning effects were not significant indicating that c-tDCS application was not effective. Finally, the total learning effects that emerged independent of group were due to online effects, as the offline effects partly negated the online effects. Thus, the general results of that study show some similarities with the current study in that the stimulation groups did not outperform the SHAM groups. Collectively, our prior studies and the current results suggest that M1-tACS may not be as effective as c-tDCS, and especially M1-tDCS in improving motor learning in this difficult overhand throwing task. However, the challenges presented by the utilization of a complex motor task in a work-intensive experimental design comprising three-days of experiments in different groups of participants suggests caution in the interpretation of the

combined results. Ultimately, multi-day studies incorporating a complex motor task and a within-subjects design with an appropriate washout period may be needed to determine the relative effectiveness of c-tDCS, M1-tDCS, and M1-tACS.

The absence in the literature of any other multi-day M1-tACS studies involving either a simple or a complex motor task precludes direct comparisons with the current results. However, some useful information may be able to be drawn from mixed nature of the current findings relative to the four studies aforementioned multi-day studies by Reis and colleagues [17-19, 76] that involved the SVIPT. Briefly, their initial seminal study found that M1-tDCS applied over five days during practice significantly improved total learning of the SVIPT, almost exclusively due to offline effects [19]. These results were replicated in a subsequent study involving three groups of participants that received M1-tDCS over three days of SVIPT practice [18]. In contrast, three days of c-tDCS applied during practice significantly improved SVIPT total learning, but in this case, it was primarily due to offline effects. Finally, another study reported that SVIPT total learning was significantly enhanced in a M1-SO tDCS group, a bihemispheric M1-tDCS group, and a M1-SO transcranial random noise stimulation (tRNS) group relative to a SHAM group. In all cases, the total learning effects were due to offline effects. Collectively, the lack of M1-tACS effects in the current study are not congruent with the set of findings in all of those four studies. Once again, the most likely explanation for the disparate findings is the relative difficulty of the overhand throwing task. Although the SVIPT is arguably much more challenging than the motor tasks used in the preponderance of tDCS and tACS studies, it cannot be viewed to be as complex as the overhand throwing task (see section 2.5). Accordingly, further tACS studies comprising both simple and complex motor tasks practiced over several days will

be needed to determine the viability of tACS as an intervention to improve motor skill and learning.

tDCS applied to M1 usually increases M1 excitability as indicated by enhancements in MEP amplitudes evoked by TMS for up to 90 minutes after stimulation [50, 83], although this is not consistent finding as a significant minority of studies have not reported significant effects [84]. However, a much fewer number of studies have assessed the influence of M1-tACS on these outcomes. The few available have also shown that M1-tACS administered with a variety of sets of parameters can also increase M1 excitability [22, 34, 35], although perhaps to a lesser extent compared with tDCS. Accordingly, a unique paradigm that proved successful in two prior studies was used to assess the effects of M1-tACS on MEP amplitude. It initially hypothesized that the M1-tACS group would exhibit enhanced MEPs after stimulation, whereas MEPs would be unchanged in the SHAM group. This expectation was based not only on the aforementioned tDCS and tACS results reported above by numerous research groups, but also the results of our prior 3-day M1 overhand throwing study. In that study, M1-tDCS significantly increased MEP amplitudes on all three days using the identical paradigm, while MEP amplitudes in the SHAM group were unchanged. In contrast, the MEP results of the current study are exceedingly difficult to interpret and were contradictory relative to our original hypothesis. Specifically, MEPs amplitudes increased rather considerably following tACS application, however, the SHAM group also displayed large MEP increases that were not too much lower relative to the tACS group. This resulted in a significant main effect of test as MEP amplitudes increased similarly for both groups between the pre- and post-tests, but the increase was not significantly different between the two groups.

This set of results are very counterintuitive as SHAM stimulation does not last long enough to induce real physiological effects and it is commonly also assumed that SHAM stimulation does not induce observable placebo effects. Accordingly, the majority of tDCS and tACS studies have reported non-significant changes in MEP amplitude after stimulation. However, an often overlooked and underappreciated systematic review and meta-analysis on SHAM tDCS and related techniques reported [59] that many studies have reported increases in M1 excitability following tDCS application. Although much fewer studies were available, some data were presented that suggested similar outcomes could occur after tACS. Thus, it is not uncommon for SHAM stimulation to elicit meaningful increases in MEPs relative to baseline. Accordingly, our prior three-day c-tDCS study that also used the same paradigm found the same basic pattern of results as the current study. However, the magnitude of MEP increases in the SHAM group were less pronounced than those reported here (13.9% vs 23% greater relative to baseline). In the current study, the 23% average increase in MEP amplitude in the SHAM group was not statistically different than the 35% increase in the tACS group. Thus, although MEP amplitudes increased after tACS the same result for the SHAM group greatly complicates the interpretation of these results, especially since the 35% increase in the tACS group in the range of those observed in tDCS studies [13]. Overall, we conservatively conclude that tACS likely had a real influence on M1 excitability based on prior studies, the magnitude of the effect, and because the study was a mixed-experimental design. Nevertheless, it cannot be ruled out that placebo effects or the well-known large variability and random variation common in MEP data sets were responsible for these results [13].

Finally, it was originally intended to conduct bivariate linear regression analyses to examine the relationship between changes in MEP amplitudes and changes in endpoint error, if

they were to occur, as in our prior studies with the same design [20, 42]. However, the outcomes deemed this inappropriate as explained in detail above (see section 2.7). In short, this was due to the small number of participants who exhibited an increase in both variables on given day [20, 42]. This outcome provides further support for the tDCS studies that have shown no correlation between MEP amplitude increases and in motor skill increases [20, 42, 51, 56, 77], which is in contrast to a few small-scale early studies in patient populations [38, 39].

The potential reasons for the lack of statistically significant results are similar to many of those that are commonly given in tDCS and tACS studies that report negative findings. In addition, most of the possible explanations are not necessarily tACS specific, but rather a reflection of general limitations of tDCS related techniques. Non-significant results are often unexpected due to approximately 75% of tDCS motor skill studies having demonstrated positive findings (see tables or Buch et al. (2017) [10]). Nonetheless, it can be seen in that review that a sizable minority of studies displayed negative findings. In addition, the possible factors responsible for the lack of significant findings here are similar to those that our research group has reported in a number of prior studies using different forms of tDCS [42-44, 47, 61] and in a motor system fatigue study involving tACS [60]. Therefore, the most likely and relevant explanations based on tDCS studies and a few unique aspects of tACS are described only briefly. Finally, these same possible reasons for the lack of significant finding have extensive overlap with the limitations of the study and therefore are combined within the list below. First, it could be that the tACS current level involved was not enough to elicit significant effects or that the effects of tACS are manifested through transcutaneous stimulation of nerves on the scalp [85]. Relatedly, there could be interindividual differences [86, 87] in the amount of tACS current that reaches the brain, which would have more of an influence on between-subjects designs. Second,

it is also possible that tACS and other forms of non-invasive brain stimulation may not be as effective for improving complex or well-practiced motor tasks compared to simple or novel motor tasks. Similarly, there could have been ceiling effects due to population being healthy young adults. Third, the tACS parameters may not have been be optimal as many different sets of parameters are possible and others have produced significant improvements in motor skill [28]. Future studies will be needed to systematically isolate and address each of these individual possibilities.

CONCLUSIONS

The current study was the first to investigate the influence of M1-tACS applied over multiple days on motor learning in a complex motor task. Overall, the main findings were that the online, offline, and total learning effects in a complex motor task were not significantly different between the tACS and SHAM groups. Therefore, the results were in contrast to most of the available M1-tACS studies that have investigated simple motor tasks. Further research is needed to understand and determine the ability of M1-tACS to improve motor skill and learning in different motor tasks. There is significant room in these areas as much less work has been done on tACS in these areas compared to other non-invasive brain stimulation methods. Future research should incorporate concurrent physiological and behavioral measurements to characterize mechanisms underlying any observed the effects of tACS on motor skill and learning.

REFERENCES

Luft, A. R., and M. M. Buitrago. "Stages of Motor Skill Learning." *Mol Neurobiol* 32, no. 3 (2005): 205-16.

- 2. Wulf, G., and C. H. Shea. "Principles Derived from the Study of Simple Skills Do Not Generalize to Complex Skill Learning." *Psychon Bull Rev* 9, no. 2 (2002): 185-211.
- 3. Cordo, P. J., and V. S. Gurfinkel. "Motor Coordination Can Be Fully Understood Only by Studying Complex Movements." *Prog Brain Res* 143 (2004): 29-38.
- 4. Lemon, R. N. "Neural Control of Dexterity: What Has Been Achieved?" *Exp Brain Res* 128, no. 1-2 (1999): 6-12.
- 5. Hummel, F. C., K. Heise, P. Celnik, A. Floel, C. Gerloff, and L. G. Cohen. "Facilitating Skilled Right Hand Motor Function in Older Subjects by Anodal Polarization over the Left Primary Motor Cortex." *Neurobiol Aging* 31, no. 12 (2010): 2160-8.
- 6. Dumel, G., M. E. Bourassa, C. Charlebois-Plante, M. Desjardins, J. Doyon, D. Saint-Amour, and L. De Beaumont. "Motor Learning Improvement Remains 3 Months after a Multisession Anodal Tdcs Intervention in an Aging Population." *Front Aging Neurosci* 10 (2018): 335.
- Broeder, S., E. Nackaerts, E. Heremans, G. Vervoort, R. Meesen, G. Verheyden, and A. Nieuwboer. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation in Parkinson's Disease: Neurophysiological Mechanisms and Behavioral Effects." *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* 57 (2015): 105-17.
- 8. Simpson, M. W., and M. Mak. "The Effect of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Upper Limb Motor Performance in Parkinson's Disease: A Systematic Review." *J Neurol* (2019).
- 9. Chen, G., M. Wu, J. Chen, G. Cai, Q. Liu, Y. Zhao, Z. Huang, and Y. Lan. "Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation Effectively Improves Post-Stroke Sensory Impairment: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *J Neural Transm (Vienna)* 130, no. 10 (2023): 1219-30.
- Buch, E. R., E. Santarnecchi, A. Antal, J. Born, P. A. Celnik, J. Classen, C. Gerloff, M. Hallett, F. C. Hummel, M. A. Nitsche, A. Pascual-Leone, W. J. Paulus, J. Reis, E. M. Robertson, J. C. Rothwell, M. Sandrini, H. M. Schambra, E. M. Wassermann, U. Ziemann, and L. G. Cohen. "Effects of Tdcs on Motor Learning and Memory Formation: A Consensus and Critical Position Paper." *Clin Neurophysiol* 128, no. 4 (2017): 589-603.
- 11. Priori, A., M. Hallett, and J. C. Rothwell. "Repetitive Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation or Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation?" *Brain Stimul* 2, no. 4 (2009): 241-5.
- 12. Stagg, C. J., and M. A. Nitsche. "Physiological Basis of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *Neuroscientist* 17, no. 1 (2011): 37-53.

- 13. Dissanayaka, T., M. Zoghi, M. Farrell, G. F. Egan, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Does Transcranial Electrical Stimulation Enhance Corticospinal Excitability of the Motor Cortex in Healthy Individuals? A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Eur J Neurosci* 46, no. 4 (2017): 1968-90.
- 14. Meek, A. W., D. Greenwell, B. Poston, and Z. A. Riley. "Anodal Tdcs Accelerates on-Line Learning of Dart Throwing." *Neurosci Lett* 764 (2021): 136211.
- 15. Wilson, M. A., D. Greenwell, A. W. Meek, B. Poston, and Z. A. Riley. "Neuroenhancement of a Dexterous Motor Task with Anodal Tdcs." *Brain Res* 1790 (2022): 147993.
- Nitsche, M. A., A. Schauenburg, N. Lang, D. Liebetanz, C. Exner, W. Paulus, and F. Tergau. "Facilitation of Implicit Motor Learning by Weak Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of the Primary Motor Cortex in the Human." *J Cogn Neurosci* 15, no. 4 (2003): 619-26.
- 17. Prichard, G., C. Weiller, B. Fritsch, and J. Reis. "Effects of Different Electrical Brain Stimulation Protocols on Subcomponents of Motor Skill Learning." *Brain Stimul* 7, no. 4 (2014): 532-40.
- 18. Reis, J., J. T. Fischer, G. Prichard, C. Weiller, L. G. Cohen, and B. Fritsch. "Time- but Not Sleep-Dependent Consolidation of Tdcs-Enhanced Visuomotor Skills." *Cereb Cortex* (2013).
- Reis, J., H. M. Schambra, L. G. Cohen, E. R. Buch, B. Fritsch, E. Zarahn, P. A. Celnik, and J. W. Krakauer. "Noninvasive Cortical Stimulation Enhances Motor Skill Acquisition over Multiple Days through an Effect on Consolidation." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106, no. 5 (2009): 1590-5.
- Pantovic, M., L. L. Albuquerque, S. Mastrantonio, A. S. Pomerantz, E. W. Wilkins, Z. A. Riley, M. A. Guadagnoli, and B. Poston. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of Primary Motor Cortex over Multiple Days Improves Motor Learning of a Complex Overhand Throwing Task." *Brain Sci* 13, no. 10 (2023).
- 21. Qi, S., Z. Liang, Z. Wei, Y. Liu, and X. Wang. "Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Motor Skills Learning in Healthy Adults through the Activation of Different Brain Regions: A Systematic Review." *Front Hum Neurosci* 16 (2022): 1021375.
- 22. Moliadze, V., A. Antal, and W. Paulus. "Boosting Brain Excitability by Transcranial High Frequency Stimulation in the Ripple Range." *J Physiol* 588, no. Pt 24 (2010): 4891-904.
- 23. Sugata, H., K. Yagi, S. Yazawa, Y. Nagase, K. Tsuruta, T. Ikeda, K. Matsushita, M. Hara, K. Kawakami, and K. Kawakami. "Modulation of Motor Learning Capacity by Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation." *Neuroscience* 391 (2018): 131-39.
- 24. Yang, S., Y. G. Yi, and M. C. Chang. "The Effect of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Functional Recovery in Patients with Stroke: A Narrative Review." *Front Neurol* 14 (2023): 1327383.
- 25. Feng, T., L. Zhang, Y. Wu, L. Tang, X. Chen, Y. Li, and C. Shan. "Exploring the Therapeutic Effects and Mechanisms of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Improving Walking Ability in Stroke Patients Via Modulating Cerebellar Gamma Frequency Band-a Narrative Review." *Cerebellum* (2023).
- 26. Hu, K., R. Wan, Y. Liu, M. Niu, J. Guo, and F. Guo. "Effects of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Motor Performance and Motor Learning for Healthy Individuals: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Front Physiol* 13 (2022): 1064584.
- 27. Wessel, M. J., L. R. Draaisma, and F. C. Hummel. "Mini-Review: Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation and the Cerebellum." *Cerebellum* 22, no. 1 (2023): 120-28.
- 28. Pollok, B., A. C. Boysen, and V. Krause. "The Effect of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) at Alpha and Beta Frequency on Motor Learning." *Behav Brain Res* 293 (2015): 234-40.
- 29. Liu, Y., Y. Luo, N. Zhang, X. Zhang, and S. Liu. "A Scientometric Review of the Growing Trends in Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs)." *Front Hum Neurosci* 18 (2024): 1362593.
- Miyaguchi, S., Y. Inukai, Y. Matsumoto, M. Miyashita, R. Takahashi, N. Otsuru, and H. Onishi. "Effects on Motor Learning of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation Applied over the Primary Motor Cortex and Cerebellar Hemisphere." *J Clin Neurosci* 78 (2020): 296-300.
- Miyaguchi, S., N. Otsuru, S. Kojima, K. Saito, Y. Inukai, M. Masaki, and H. Onishi. "Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation with Gamma Oscillations over the Primary Motor Cortex and Cerebellar Hemisphere Improved Visuomotor Performance." *Front Behav Neurosci* 12 (2018): 132.
- 32. Miyaguchi, S., N. Otsuru, S. Kojima, H. Yokota, K. Saito, Y. Inukai, and H. Onishi. "The Effect of Gamma Tacs over the M1 Region and Cerebellar Hemisphere Does Not Depend on Current Intensity." *J Clin Neurosci* 65 (2019): 54-58.

- 33. ——. "Gamma Tacs over M1 and Cerebellar Hemisphere Improves Motor Performance in a Phase-Specific Manner." *Neurosci Lett* 694 (2019): 64-68.
- Naro, A., A. Bramanti, A. Leo, A. Manuli, F. Sciarrone, M. Russo, P. Bramanti, and R. S. Calabro. "Effects of Cerebellar Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Motor Cortex Excitability and Motor Function." *Brain Struct Funct* 222, no. 6 (2017): 2891-906.
- 35. Fresnoza, S., M. Christova, T. Feil, E. Gallasch, C. Korner, U. Zimmer, and A. Ischebeck. "The Effects of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) at Individual Alpha Peak Frequency (Iapf) on Motor Cortex Excitability in Young and Elderly Adults." *Exp Brain Res* 236, no. 10 (2018): 2573-88.
- 36. Tavakoli, A. V., and K. Yun. "Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) Mechanisms and Protocols." *Front Cell Neurosci* 11 (2017): 214.
- Wach, C., V. Krause, V. Moliadze, W. Paulus, A. Schnitzler, and B. Pollok. "Effects of 10 Hz and 20 Hz Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation (Tacs) on Motor Functions and Motor Cortical Excitability." *Behav Brain Res* 241 (2013): 1-6.
- Fregni, F., P. S. Boggio, M. C. Santos, M. Lima, A. L. Vieira, S. P. Rigonatti, M. T. Silva, E. R. Barbosa, M. A. Nitsche, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Noninvasive Cortical Stimulation with Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation in Parkinson's Disease." *Mov Disord* 21, no. 10 (2006): 1693-702.
- Hummel, F., P. Celnik, P. Giraux, A. Floel, W. H. Wu, C. Gerloff, and L. G. Cohen. "Effects of Non-Invasive Cortical Stimulation on Skilled Motor Function in Chronic Stroke." *Brain* 128, no. Pt 3 (2005): 490-9.
- 40. Oldfield, R. C. "The Assessment and Analysis of Handedness: The Edinburgh Inventory." *Neuropsychologia* 9, no. 1 (1971): 97-113.
- 41. Rossi, S., M. Hallett, P. M. Rossini, and A. Pascual-Leone. "Screening Questionnaire before Tms: An Update." *Clin Neurophysiol* 122, no. 8 (2011): 1686.
- 42. Pantovic, M., D. E. Lidstone, L. L. de Albuquerque, E. W. Wilkins, I. A. Munoz, D. G. Aynlender, D. Morris, J. S. Dufek, and B. Poston. "Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Applied over Multiple Days Does Not Enhance Motor Learning of a Complex Overhand Throwing Task in Young Adults." *Bioengineering (Basel)* 10, no. 11 (2023).
- de Albuquerque, L. L., M. Pantovic, M. G. Clingo, K. M. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. R. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "Long-Term Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Does Not Improve Motor Learning in Parkinson's Disease." *Cerebellum* 21, no. 3 (2022): 333-49.

- 44. Lima de Albuquerque, L., M. Pantovic, M. Clingo, K. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "An Acute Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Does Not Improve Motor Performance in Parkinson's Disease." *Brain Sci* 10, no. 10 (2020).
- Jackson, A. K., L. L. de Albuquerque, M. Pantovic, K. M. Fischer, M. A. Guadagnoli, Z. A. Riley, and B. Poston. "Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Enhances Motor Learning in a Complex Overhand Throwing Task." *Cerebellum* 18, no. 4 (2019): 813-16.
- 46. Ginanneschi, F., F. Del Santo, F. Dominici, F. Gelli, R. Mazzocchio, and A. Rossi. "Changes in Corticomotor Excitability of Hand Muscles in Relation to Static Shoulder Positions." *Exp Brain Res* 161, no. 3 (2005): 374-82.
- 47. Albuquerque, L. L., K. M. Fischer, A. L. Pauls, M. Pantovic, M. A. Guadagnoli, Z. A. Riley, and B. Poston. "An Acute Application of Transcranial Random Noise Stimulation Does Not Enhance Motor Skill Acquisition or Retention in a Golf Putting Task." *Hum Mov Sci* 66 (2019): 241-48.
- 48. Fricke, K., A. A. Seeber, N. Thirugnanasambandam, W. Paulus, M. A. Nitsche, and J. C. Rothwell. "Time Course of the Induction of Homeostatic Plasticity Generated by Repeated Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of the Human Motor Cortex." *J Neurophysiol* 105, no. 3 (2011): 1141-9.
- 49. Monte-Silva, K., M. F. Kuo, S. Hessenthaler, S. Fresnoza, D. Liebetanz, W. Paulus, and M. A. Nitsche. "Induction of Late Ltp-Like Plasticity in the Human Motor Cortex by Repeated Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation." *Brain Stimul* (2012).
- 50. Nitsche, M. A., and W. Paulus. "Excitability Changes Induced in the Human Motor Cortex by Weak Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation." *J Physiol* 527 Pt 3 (2000): 633-9.
- 51. Horvath, J. C., O. Carter, and J. D. Forte. "Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation: Five Important Issues We Aren't Discussing (but Probably Should Be)." *Front Syst Neurosci* 8 (2014): 2.
- 52. Horvath, J. C., J. D. Forte, and O. Carter. "Evidence That Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation (Tdcs) Generates Little-to-No Reliable Neurophysiologic Effect Beyond Mep Amplitude Modulation in Healthy Human Subjects: A Systematic Review." *Neuropsychologia* 66 (2015): 213-36.
- 53. Thirugnanasambandam, N., R. Sparing, M. Dafotakis, I. G. Meister, W. Paulus, M. A. Nitsche, and G. R. Fink. "Isometric Contraction Interferes with Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation (Tdcs) Induced Plasticity: Evidence of State-Dependent Neuromodulation in Human Motor Cortex." *Restor Neurol Neurosci* 29, no. 5 (2011): 311-20.

- Quartarone, A., F. Morgante, S. Bagnato, V. Rizzo, A. Sant'Angelo, E. Aiello, E. Reggio, F. Battaglia, C. Messina, and P. Girlanda. "Long Lasting Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Motor Imagery." *Neuroreport* 15, no. 8 (2004): 1287-91.
- 55. Antal, A., D. Terney, C. Poreisz, and W. Paulus. "Towards Unravelling Task-Related Modulations of Neuroplastic Changes Induced in the Human Motor Cortex." *Eur J Neurosci* 26, no. 9 (2007): 2687-91.
- 56. Lopez-Alonso, V., B. Cheeran, and M. Fernandez-del-Olmo. "Relationship between Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation-Induced Plasticity and Capacity for Motor Learning." *Brain Stimul* 8, no. 6 (2015): 1209-19.
- 57. Chattopadhyay, R., M. Jesunathadas, B. Poston, M. Santello, J. Ye, and S. Panchanathan. "A Subject-Independent Method for Automatically Grading Electromyographic Features During a Fatiguing Contraction." *IEEE Trans Biomed Eng* 59, no. 6 (2012): 1749-57.
- 58. Branscheidt, M., P. Kassavetis, M. Anaya, D. Rogers, H. D. Huang, M. A. Lindquist, and P. Celnik. "Fatigue Induces Long-Lasting Detrimental Changes in Motor-Skill Learning." *Elife* 8 (2019).
- 59. Dissanayaka, T. D., M. Zoghi, M. Farrell, G. F. Egan, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Sham Transcranial Electrical Stimulation and Its Effects on Corticospinal Excitability: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Rev Neurosci* 29, no. 2 (2018): 223-32.
- 60. De Guzman, K. A., R. J. Young, V. Contini, E. Clinton, A. Hitchcock, Z. A. Riley, and B. Poston. "The Influence of Transcranial Alternating Current Stimulation on Fatigue Resistance." *Brain Sci* 13, no. 8 (2023).
- 61. de Albuquerque, L. L., M. Pantovic, M. Clingo, K. Fischer, S. Jalene, M. Landers, Z. Mari, and B. Poston. "A Single Application of Cerebellar Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Fails to Enhance Motor Skill Acquisition in Parkinson's Disease: A Pilot Study." *Biomedicines* 11, no. 8 (2023).
- 62. Urbin, M. A. "Sensorimotor Control in Overarm Throwing." *Motor Control* 16, no. 4 (2012): 560-78.
- 63. Fleisig, G. S., S. W. Barrentine, R. F. Escamilla, and J. R. Andrews. "Biomechanics of Overhand Throwing with Implications for Injuries." *Sports Med* 21, no. 6 (1996): 421-37.
- 64. Hirashima, M., K. Kudo, and T. Ohtsuki. "Utilization and Compensation of Interaction Torques During Ball-Throwing Movements." *J Neurophysiol* 89, no. 4 (2003): 1784-96.

- 65. Hirashima, M., K. Kudo, K. Watarai, and T. Ohtsuki. "Control of 3d Limb Dynamics in Unconstrained Overarm Throws of Different Speeds Performed by Skilled Baseball Players." *J Neurophysiol* 97, no. 1 (2007): 680-91.
- 66. Hirashima, M., and T. Ohtsuki. "Exploring the Mechanism of Skilled Overarm Throwing." *Exerc Sport Sci Rev* 36, no. 4 (2008): 205-11.
- 67. Timmann, D., P. Lee, S. Watts, and J. Hore. "Kinematics of Arm Joint Rotations in Cerebellar and Unskilled Subjects Associated with the Inability to Throw Fast." *Cerebellum* 7, no. 3 (2008): 366-78.
- 68. Poston, B., E. A. Christou, J. A. Enoka, and R. M. Enoka. "Timing Variability and Not Force Variability Predicts the Endpoint Accuracy of Fast and Slow Isometric Contractions." *Exp Brain Res* 202, no. 1 (2010): 189-202.
- 69. Flament, D., and J. Hore. "Movement and Electromyographic Disorders Associated with Cerebellar Dysmetria." *J Neurophysiol* 55, no. 6 (1986): 1221-33.
- 70. Hore, J., D. Timmann, and S. Watts. "Disorders in Timing and Force of Finger Opening in Overarm Throws Made by Cerebellar Subjects." *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 978 (2002): 1-15.
- 71. Hore, J., and S. Watts. "Skilled Throwers Use Physics to Time Ball Release to the Nearest Millisecond." *J Neurophysiol* 106, no. 4 (2011): 2024-33.
- 72. Timmann, D., R. Citron, S. Watts, and J. Hore. "Increased Variability in Finger Position Occurs Throughout Overarm Throws Made by Cerebellar and Unskilled Subjects." *J Neurophysiol* 86, no. 6 (2001): 2690-702.
- 73. Timmann, D., S. Watts, and J. Hore. "Failure of Cerebellar Patients to Time Finger Opening Precisely Causes Ball High-Low Inaccuracy in Overarm Throws." *J Neurophysiol* 82, no. 1 (1999): 103-14.
- 74. Poston, B., A. W. Van Gemmert, S. Sharma, S. Chakrabarti, S. H. Zavaremi, and G. Stelmach. "Movement Trajectory Smoothness Is Not Associated with the Endpoint Accuracy of Rapid Multi-Joint Arm Movements in Young and Older Adults." *Acta Psychol (Amst)* 143, no. 2 (2013): 157-67.
- 75. Ammann, C., P. Guida, J. Caballero-Insaurriaga, J. A. Pineda-Pardo, A. Oliviero, and G. Foffani. "A Framework to Assess the Impact of Number of Trials on the Amplitude of Motor Evoked Potentials." *Sci Rep* 10, no. 1 (2020): 21422.

- 76. Cantarero, G., D. Spampinato, J. Reis, L. Ajagbe, T. Thompson, K. Kulkarni, and P. Celnik. "Cerebellar Direct Current Stimulation Enhances on-Line Motor Skill Acquisition through an Effect on Accuracy." *J Neurosci* 35, no. 7 (2015): 3285-90.
- 77. Bestmann, S., and J. W. Krakauer. "The Uses and Interpretations of the Motor-Evoked Potential for Understanding Behaviour." *Exp Brain Res* 233, no. 3 (2015): 679-89.
- 78. Bologna, M., L. Rocchi, G. Paparella, A. Nardella, P. Li Voti, A. Conte, M. Kojovic, J. C. Rothwell, and A. Berardelli. "Reversal of Practice-Related Effects on Corticospinal Excitability Has No Immediate Effect on Behavioral Outcome." *Brain Stimul* 8, no. 3 (2015): 603-12.
- 79. Doyon, J., V. Penhune, and L. G. Ungerleider. "Distinct Contribution of the Cortico-Striatal and Cortico-Cerebellar Systems to Motor Skill Learning." *Neuropsychologia* 41, no. 3 (2003): 252-62.
- Pascual-Leone, A., A. Cammarota, E. M. Wassermann, J. P. Brasil-Neto, L. G. Cohen, and M. Hallett. "Modulation of Motor Cortical Outputs to the Reading Hand of Braille Readers." *Ann Neurol* 34, no. 1 (1993): 33-7.
- Pascual-Leone, A., D. Nguyet, L. G. Cohen, J. P. Brasil-Neto, A. Cammarota, and M. Hallett. "Modulation of Muscle Responses Evoked by Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation During the Acquisition of New Fine Motor Skills." *J Neurophysiol* 74, no. 3 (1995): 1037-45.
- 82. Pascual-Leone, A., E. M. Wassermann, N. Sadato, and M. Hallett. "The Role of Reading Activity on the Modulation of Motor Cortical Outputs to the Reading Hand in Braille Readers." *Ann Neurol* 38, no. 6 (1995): 910-5.
- 83. Nitsche, M. A., and W. Paulus. "Sustained Excitability Elevations Induced by Transcranial Dc Motor Cortex Stimulation in Humans." *Neurology* 57, no. 10 (2001): 1899-901.
- 84. Klees-Themens, G., and H. Theoret. "The Effects of Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation on Corticospinal Excitability: A Systematic Review of Nonsignificant Findings." *Eur J Neurosci* 58, no. 4 (2023): 3074-97.
- 85. Asamoah, B., A. Khatoun, and M. Mc Laughlin. "Tacs Motor System Effects Can Be Caused by Transcutaneous Stimulation of Peripheral Nerves." *Nat Commun* 10, no. 1 (2019): 266.
- 86. Li, L. M., K. Uehara, and T. Hanakawa. "The Contribution of Interindividual Factors to Variability of Response in Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation Studies." *Front Cell Neurosci* 9 (2015): 181.

87. Pellegrini, M., M. Zoghi, and S. Jaberzadeh. "Biological and Anatomical Factors Influencing Interindividual Variability to Noninvasive Brain Stimulation of the Primary Motor Cortex: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Rev Neurosci* 29, no. 2 (2018): 199-222.

FINAL CONCLUSIONS

The collective findings from these studies provide a foundational understanding of the effects of non-invasive brain stimulation, specifically tDCS and tACS, on M1 excitability and motor learning. Firstly, the investigation into right M1 excitability during and immediately after tDCS delivered to the left M1 revealed no significant differences in MEP amplitudes between tDCS and SHAM conditions. This suggests that tDCS does not modulate contralateral M1 excitability under the tested parameters. Similarly, the exploration of right M1 excitability during and after left M1-tACS application showed no significant differences in MEP amplitudes between tACS and SHAM conditions, indicating that tACS also does not significantly modulate contralateral M1 excitability with the current parameters.

Furthermore, the investigation into the effects of M1-tACS applied over multiple days on motor learning in a complex task found no significant differences in learning effects between tACS and SHAM groups, contrasting with findings from simpler motor task studies. These results collectively highlight that neither tDCS nor tACS, under the studied conditions, effectively modulate contralateral M1 excitability or enhance motor learning in complex tasks.

Substantial future research is needed to fully understand the influence of tDCS and tACS on both the stimulated and contralateral M1. Such studies should integrate diverse stimulation protocols with multiple physiological and behavioral measurements to elucidate the mechanisms underlying the effects of these techniques on motor skill acquisition and learning. This will be crucial for determining the viability of tDCS and tACS as interventions to improve motor skills and learning in various populations.

139

Erik Woodruff Wilkins

Erik.wilkins.2013@gmail.com

EDUCATION

PhD/Interdisciplinary Neuroscience (GPA – 3.94)

University of Nevada-Las Vegas, Las Vegas, NV, US

B.S Kinesiology (GPA – 3.95)

University of Nevada, Las Vegas

TEACHING EXPERIENCE

KIN 410 Instructor of Record

University of Nevada Las Vegas, Las Vegas, Nevada

Jun 2023 - Present

- Developed and delivered engaging lectures on advanced human physiology principles, tailored to diverse student learning styles.
- Collaborated with colleagues to develop interdisciplinary coursework aimed at addressing emerging topics and issues within academic and medical research

May 2024

Jan 2019

- Utilized multimedia resources, interactive activities, and real-world examples to enhance student comprehension and engagement
- Provided individualized support and guidance to students through office hours, email correspondence, and feedback on assignments and assessments
- Evaluated students' performance through a variety of custom-made assessment methods, including exams, practicums, and group discussions
- Demonstrated a commitment to fostering inclusivity and diversity in the classroom, creating a supportive learning environment for students from various backgrounds and perspectives.

Senior PhD Student Researcher

University of Nevada Las Vegas, Las Vegas, Nevada

Jan 2021 - Present

- Managed multiple concurrent projects while adhering to strict deadlines.
- Created detailed project plans outlining timelines, milestones, deliverables, resources, budgeting.
- Drafted, edited, and submitted grant proposals to large government supported/funded institutions, including the NIH.
- Designed advanced human research protocols and gained invaluable experience working with the IRB.
- Utilized advanced problem-solving skills to troubleshoot complex issues related to data collection or analysis processes.
- Provided guidance and mentorship to junior researchers (undergraduate, graduate, and medical students) on project methodology and analysis techniques.

Senior Anatomy Physiology Lab Instructor

University of Nevada Las Vegas, Las Vegas, Nevada Jan 2020 - Present

- Designed and implemented lab curriculum, including advanced dissection techniques, in order to bolster the retention of lecture material.
- Created and issued weekly quizzes, developed lab activities, and discussed realworld case studies in order to foster creative thinking and practical application
- Collaborated with other faculty members to develop new lab protocols in order to achieve department objectives
- Launched and methodically refined online, hybrid, and in-person Anatomy/Physiology labs during COVID-19 while strictly adhering to both state and institution guidelines.

Undergraduate Teaching Assistant (Anatomy/Physiology)

University of Nevada Las Vegas, Las Vegas, Nevada Jan 2019 - May 2019

- Promoted a safe, respectful, and inclusive learning environment for all students.
- Mentored pre-health students on academic success strategies, such as time management, securing internships, and study skills.
- Adapted instruction techniques based on individual student needs.

WORK EXPERIENCE

Director Of Health

Blind Center of Nevada, Las Vegas, NV

Feb 2022 - Apr 2023

- Developed and implemented strategies to improve patient satisfaction and safety standards.
- Collaborated with other departments on initiatives such as outreach programs and community engagement initiatives.
- Oversaw recruitment process for new hires providing input on hiring decisions based on qualifications.

- Created an internal system for tracking patient outcomes which was used as a benchmarking tool for future improvement initiatives.
- Organized and managed multiple teams of health care professionals including physicians, nurses, social workers, therapists, dieticians and pharmacists.

Outpatient Physical Therapy Manager

Kelly Hawkins, US

Oct 2012 - Aug 2017

- Designed, implemented, executed, and recorded exercise/rehabilitative programming for patients
- Provided therapeutic modalities such as electrical stimulation, ultrasound, massage, traction, and cryotherapy
- Patient/Customer care including maintaining medical records and collaborating with healthcare providers
- Training and mentoring physical therapy technicians

SKILLS

- Student Interaction
- Educational Strategies
- Neuromodulation
- Health Science Research
- Anatomy/Physiology
- Neuroscience
- Neurophysiology
- Undergraduate/graduate/Medical student Mentoring

CERTIFICATIONS

Certified Personal Trainer ISSA

- Student Rapport-Building
- Student Development
- Creative Instruction Style
- Academic Lecturing
- Academic Writing
- Academic Interdisciplinary Collaboration
- Neurological Disorders
- Community Outreach
- OSHA 30 Occupational Safety and Health Administration

- CPR, AED, & Basic First Aid American Red Cross
- Eagle Scout Award Boy Scouts of America

COMMUNITY SERVICE

Seminary Supervisor

Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints, Las Vegas, NV Jan 2019 - Present

- Supervise seminary faculty
- Track student attendance and manage transcripts
- Counsel and provide ecclesiastical support to faculty and students

PUBLICATIONS & MANUSCRIPTS IN PREPARATION

PUBLISHED ABSTRACTS

- Wilkins EW, Kawana E, Lopez Mora E, Houston D, Young RJ, Boss S, Riley ZA & Poston B. The influence of transcranial direct current stimulation on contralateral primary motor cortex excitability. *Society for Neuroscience Abstracts*. Washington DC, November 2023.
- Boss R, Premyanov MI, Noorda KJ, **Wilkins EW**, Aynlender D, Davidson R, Pantovic M, Hagans T, Riley ZA & Poston B. The influence of transcranial alternating current stimulation of primary motor cortex on overhand throwing performance. *Society for Neuroscience Abstracts*. San Diego, California, November 2022.
- Pantovic M, Pudar N, Albuquerque LL, Morris D, Broeder S, Wilkins EW, Landers MR, Mari Z & Poston B. The influence of long-term transcranial direct current stimulation on motor learning in Parkinson's disease. *Society for Neuroscience Abstracts*. Chicago, Illinois, November 2021.
- Pantovic M, Pudar N, Albuquerque LL, Morris D, Broeder S, **Wilkins EW**, Landers MR, Mari Z & Poston B. The effects of long-term application of transcranial direct current stimulation on transfer of motor learning in Parkinson's disease. 4th International Brain Stimulation Conference. Charleston, South Carolina, December 2021.
- Morris D, Pudar N, Clingo M, Albuquerque LL, Pantovic M, **Wilkins EW**, & Poston B. The influence of inter-trial interval on transcranial magnetic

stimulation measurement of short- interval intracortical inhibition. 17/18th Annual World Congress of the Society for Brain Mapping and Therapeutics (SBMT). Los Angeles, California, July 2021.

• Albuquerque LL, Lidstone DE, Pantovic M, Munoz I, Zurowski M, **Wilkins EW**, Dufek JS, & Poston B. The influence of cerebellum transcranial direct current stimulation applied over multiple days on motor learning in a throwing task. Society for Neuroscience Abstracts. Chicago, Illinois, October 2019.

PUBLICATIONS

- Pantovic M, Lidstone DE, Albuquerque LL, **Wilkins EW**, Munoz IA, Aynlender DG, Morris D, Dufek JS, & Poston B. Cerebellar transcranial direct current stimulation applied over multiple days does not enhance motor learning of a complex overhand throwing task in young adults. *Bioengineering*. In Press, 2023.
- Pantovic M, Albuquerque LL, Mastrantonio S, Pomerantz AS, Wilkins EW, Riley ZA, Guadagnoli MA & Poston B. Transcranial direct current stimulation of primary motor cortex over multiple days improves motor learning of a complex overhand throwing task. *Brain Sciences*. In Press, 2023.
- Ananya S. Chauhan, Eliza Clinton, **Wilkins EW**, Richard Young & Brach Poston. The influence of Bihemispheric Transcranial Direct Current Stimulation of Primary Motor Cortex on Muscle Fatigue. *Bioengineering*. In Press, 2024

CURRENT PROJECTS (IN PREPARATION)

- Wilkins EW, Kawana E, Lopez Mora E, Houston D, Young RJ, Boss S, Riley ZA & Poston B. The influence of transcranial direct current stimulation on contralateral primary motor cortex excitability. Target Journal: *Biomedical Engineering*.
- Pantovic M, Albuquerque LL, Morris D, Broeder S, Nackaerts E, Lidstone DE, Landers MR, **Wilkins EW**, Mari ZK, & Poston B. Long-term transcranial direct current stimulation in Parkinson's disease: study protocol for a randomized, controlled clinical trial.
- The influence of transcranial alternating current stimulation of primary motor cortex on overhand throwing performance (Dissertation Project)
- The influence of transcranial alternating current stimulation of contralateral motor cortex excitability (**Dissertation Project**)

- The influence of transcranial alternating current stimulation of contralateral motor cortex excitability (**Dissertation Project**)
- The influence of bilateral dual source transcranial direct current stimulation on the progression of muscle fatigue.
- The effect of dual source premotor cortex transcranial direct current stimulation on muscle fatigue in hand muscles
- The influence of dual source cerebellar transcranial direct current stimulation on muscle fatigue
- The effect of transcranial direct current stimulation of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex on muscle fatigue resistance

REFERENCES

Dr. Brach Poston

Associate Professor & Director of Neuroscience, University of Nevada, Las Vegas - PhD Advisor

Phone Number (702) 895-5329 Email brach.poston@unlv.edu

Dr. Sharon Jalene

Associate Dean of Academic Affairs, Director of Applied Health Sciences – Supervisor

Phone Number (702) 895-3946 Email Sharon.jalene@unlv.edu

Dr. Van Whaley

Assistant Professor-in-Residence & Director of Anatomy Physiology, University of Nevada, Las Vegas -Supervisor

Phone Number (702) 895-3289 Email van.whaley@unlv.edu